

Steffen Gruber, M.Sc.

The cell factory Ralstonia eutropha: Development of plasmid-based expression systems and analysis of the regulation of carbon dioxide fixation

DOCTORAL THESIS

to achieve the university degree of

Doktor der technischen Wissenschaften

submitted to

Graz University of Technology

Supervisor

Univ.-Prof.i.R. Dipl.-Ing. Dr.techn.Helmut Schwab

Institute of Molecular Biotechnology

Dr.rer.nat.Mag.rer.nat. Petra Heidinger

AFFIDAVIT

I declare that I have authored this thesis independently, that I have not used other than the declared sources/resources, and that I have explicitly indicated all material which has been quoted either literally or by content from the sources used. The text document uploaded to TUGRAZonline is identical to the present doctoral thesis.

Date

Signature

Acknowledgements

First of all I would like to thank Prof. Helmut Schwab for the opportunity to conduct my PhD research at the Institute of Molecular Biotechnology. I am also grateful to Prof. Helmut Schwab for his kind supervision and fruitful discussions. My personal gratitude goes to Dr. Petra Heidinger for her permanent assistance and friendship through all these years. Furthermore, I'm thankful to Prof. Rolf Breinbauer and Prof. Kai-Uwe Fröhlich for constructive discussions and valuable advice as members of my thesis committee.

I would also like to thank a number of people for their permanent help, friendly talks and discussions. These include Daniel Schwendenwein, Alexander Lepak, Andreas Grutsch, Zalina Magomedova, Mudassar Ahmad, Elisabeth Dornisch, Jeremias Hagen, Viktoria Eder, Melanie Hirz, Eva Thaler, Clemens Farnleitner, Amneris Schlager-Weidinger, Sandra Nussbaumer, Sigrid Kovacec and others.

Finally, I would like to thank my family and my friends for their personal support at all times.

Abstract

The Gram-negative, facultative chemolithoautotrophic bacterium Ralstonia eutropha H16 is a strictly respiratory prokaryote, which can use H₂ and CO₂ as sole energy and carbon sources in absence of organic substrates. The use of R. eutropha H16 as a production organism attracted significant interest based on its ability to grow under lithoautotrophic conditions, to produce large amounts of the biodegradable polymer polyhydroxyalkanoates (PHA) and the capability to grow to high cell densities. However, a comprehensive toolbox including suitable inducible expression systems, stably maintained plasmid vectors or the ability to promote protein secretion has not yet been established. Consequently, this work aimed to create a set of stably maintained and versatile plasmid vectors for the use in R. eutropha H16 under lithoautotrophic or heterotrophic growth conditions based on homologous and heterologous building blocks. The focus was set on the characterization of suitable minireplicons, elements promoting plasmid stability, promoter sequences, secretion signal sequences and the construction of inducible expression systems. Altogether, a set of plasmid vectors was constructed on the basis of pSa, RP4, RSF1010 and pBBR derived minireplicons that were significantly stabilized by the RP4 par region encoding a toxin/antidote system, a plasmid multimer resolution system and a plasmid segregation system. Moreover, a set of highly active promoters and two inducible expression systems based on the lac and cumate regulatory elements could be successfully established, which enable highly tunable and tightly regulated expression of the gene of interest in R. eutropha H16.

In a second approach, the transcription regulation of the two *cbb* operons encoded in the genome of *R. eutropha* H16 was analyzed in more detail. It could be established that the activity of both *cbb* promoters is dependent on the transcription regulator RegA as part of the global transcription regulation system RegA/RegB, next to the main transcription regulator CbbR. According to this, the CbbR-based transcription regulation is thought to represent a feedback control based on the carbon-state of the cell while the RegA-based control depends on the cellular energy-state.

Kurzfassung

Ralstonia eutropha H16 ist ein Gram-negatives, fakultativ chemolithoautotrophes Bakterium das H2 und CO₂ in der Abwesenheit von organischen Substraten als einzige Energie und Kohlenstoffquelle verwerten kann. Die biotechnologische Nutzung dieses Bakteriums ist von großem Interesse, da R. eutropha H16 unter lithoautotrophen Bedingungen wächst, große Mengen des natürlich abbaubaren Polymers Polyhydroxyalkanoat produzieren kann und zu sehr hohen Zelldichten anwachsen kann. Um R. eutropha H16 als Produktionsorganismus für Proteine und Metabolite nutzen zu können werden unter anderem stabile Expressionsvektoren, induzierbare Expressionssysteme oder die Möglichkeit zur Protein Sekretion benötigt. Das Ziel dieser Arbeit war es, ein Set von stabilen und vielseitig einsetzbaren Expressionsplasmiden zu entwickeln und die biotechnologische Nutzung von *R. eutropha* H16 unter lithoautotrophen und heterotrophen Wachstumsbedingungen zu ermöglichen. Wichtige Elemente für die Konstruktion der Expressionsplasmide waren Replikationselemente unterschiedlicher Plasmide, Systeme zur Steigerung der Plasmidstabilität, Promotoren, Signalsequenzen zur Proteinsekretion und induzierbare Expressionssysteme. Basierend auf den Replikationselementen der Plasmide pSa, RP4, RSF1010 und pBBR1 wurden Expressionsplasmide konstruiert, welche mittels der RP4 par Sequenz wesentlich stabilisiert wurden. Des Weiteren wurden mehrere hochaktive Promotoren und zwei induzierbare Expressionssysteme, basierend auf Lac und Cumate Regulationselementen, konstruiert und charakterisiert. Somit konnte ein Set von äußerst stabilen und vielseitig einsetzbaren Expressionsplasmiden geschaffen werden, welches die gewünschte Expressionsregulation des Zielgens unter lithoautotrophen und heterotrophen Wachstumsbedingungen ermöglichte.

In einem weiteren Ansatz, wurde die Transkriptionsregulation des *cbb* Operons in *R. eutropha* H16 eingehend untersucht. Dabei konnte gezeigt werden, dass die Aktivität beider *cbb* Promotoren nicht nur von dem bereits bekannten Transkriptionsfaktor CbbR beeinflusst wurde, sondern auch von RegA, einem Transkriptionsfaktor des globalen Transkriptionsregulationssystems RegA/RegB. Die CbbR abhängige Transkriptionskontrolle der *cbb* Promotoren scheint hierbei ein zelluläres Feedback des Kohlenstoffmetabolismus der Zelle zu sein und die Transkriptionskontrolle von RegA ein Feedback des Energiemetabolismus der Zelle.

Table of Contents

Acknowledgements	1
Abstract	2
Kurzfassung	3
Table of Contents	4
Abbreviations	5
1. Introduction	8
1.1 Ralstonia eutropha H16	8
1.2 Carbon and energy metabolism of <i>R. eutropha</i> H16	. 13
1.2.1 Heterotrophic metabolism of <i>R. eutropha</i> H16	. 13
1.2.2 Lithoautotrophic and organoautotrophic metabolism of R. eutropha H16	. 14
1.2.3 Aerobic and anaerobic growth of <i>R. eutropha</i> H16	. 21
1.3 Biotechnological application of <i>R. eutropha</i> H16	. 23
1.3.1 Design of broad-host-range plasmid vectors	. 24
1.3.2 Plasmid based expression systems for the use in <i>R. eutropha</i> H16	. 25
2. Aim of this study	. 34
3. Publications	. 35
3.1 Versatile and stable vectors for efficient gene expression in Ralstonia eutropha H16	. 35
3.2 Versatile plasmid-based expression systems for Gram-negative bacteria – General essentials exemplified with the bacterium <i>Ralstonia eutropha</i> H16	. 45
3.3 Design of inducible expression systems for improved protein production in Ralstonia eutropha H16	. 53
3.4 CbbR and RegA regulate cbb operon transcription in Ralstonia eutropha H16	. 83
4. Conclusions	116
4.1 Design of versatile plasmid vectors for the use in <i>R. eutropha</i> H16	116
4.2 Transcription control of <i>cbb</i> operons in <i>R. eutropha</i> H16	120
5. Appendix	123
5.1 Supplementary expression vector building blocks for the use in <i>R. eutropha</i> H16	123
5.2 Design of expression systems promoting protein secretion in <i>R. eutropha</i> H16	126
5.3 High-cell-density fermentation processes with <i>R. eutropha</i> H16	129
5.4 Alternative approaches for the characterization of <i>cbb</i> operon transcription	131
6. Supplementary Information	133
7. References	143

Abbreviations

ADP	adenosine diphosphate
Ap ^r	ampicillin resistance
ATP	adenosine triphosphate
bp	base pair(s)
СВВ	Calvin-Benson-Bassham cycle
CDS	coding sequence
СоА	coenzyme A
cumate	4-Isopropylbenzoic acid
CymR	gene encoding cumate repressor
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
dNTP	deoxynucleoside triphosphate
E. coli	Escherichia coli
ED	Entner-Doudoroff pathway
EGFP	enhanced green fluorescent protein
EstA	Esterase A
FAD	flavin adenine dinucleotide
CFU	colony forming unit
Gm	gentamicin
His	histidine
IPTG	isopropyl-β-D-thiogalactopyranoside
KDPG	2-keto-3-deoxy-6-phosphogluconate
Km	kanamycin
kDa	kilodalton
lacl	gene encoding lac repressor
LacZ	β-galactosidase
LB	lysogeny broth
MBH	membrane-bound hydrogenase

M-FDH	membrane bound formate dehydrogenase
mob pBBR1	mobilization region of pBBR1-MCS5 plasmid
mob RP4	mobilization region of RP4 plasmid
mob RSF1010	mobilization region of RSF1010 plasmid
MQ	menaquinone
MU	Miller Units
NaCl	sodium chloride
NAD(H)	nicotineamid adenine dinucleotide (reduced form)
NADP(H)	nicotineamid adenine dinucleotide phosphate (reduced form)
NaOH	sodium hydroxide
NAR	nitrate reductase
NIR	nitrite reductase
NOR	nitric oxide reductase
NOS	nitrous oxide reductase
OD ₆₀₀	optical density at 600 nm
ONC	overnight culture
par	RP4 par region
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PHA	polyhydroxyalkanoate
РНВ	polyhydroxybutyrate
PHBV	poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyvalerate)
rpm	revolutions per minute
Rubisco	ribulose-1,5-biphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase
R. eutropha H16	Ralstonia eutropha H16
RH	regulatory hydrogenase
RNA	ribonucleic acid
SDS	sodium dodecyl sulphate
SDS-PAGE	sodium dodecyl sulphate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
S-FDH	soluble formate dehydrogenase
SH	soluble hydrogenase

ТСА	tricarboxylic acid cycle
TSB	tryptic soy broth
U	enzyme activity unit
UQ	ubiquinone
UV	ultraviolet light

1. Introduction

1.1 Ralstonia eutropha H16

Ralstonia eutropha H16 (now known as Cupriavidus necator) is a soil-dwelling, facultative lithoautotrophic Gram-negative β-proteobacteria of the Burkholderiales order (Bowien & Kusian, 2002; Schwartz et al., 2009). Like many other β-proteobacteria R. eutropha H16 carries a multi replicon genome, which is comprised of two chromosomes and one megaplasmid (pHG1) (Pohlmann et al., 2006). The majority of housekeeping genes including functions related to replication, translation or transcription is encoded on chromosome 1 (4052032 bp), whereas alternative metabolic pathways enabling for example the use of a variety of carbon sources are located on chromosome 2 (2912490 bp) (Pohlmann et al., 2006). The genetic information present on the megaplasmid (452156 bp) was found to code for metabolic features such as autotrophic carbon dioxide fixation, hydrogen oxidation or denitrification (Pohlmann et al., 2006; Schwartz et al., 2003). Naturally growing at the interface of aerobic and anaerobic environments the metabolism of R. eutropha H16 is well adapted to changing ambient conditions with respect to energy and carbon sources. Accordingly, the bacterium can easily adopt a heterotrophic or autotrophic lifestyle and is capable to perform aerobic or anaerobic respiration (Bowien & Kusian, 2002; Cramm, 2009). Accepted carbon and energy sources under heterotrophic growth conditions include a versatile range of numerous simple organic acids and sugars like fructose or N-acetylglucosamine, which are metabolized via the Entner–Doudoroff pathway and the TCA cycle (Figure 1 and 2) (Cramm, 2009).

In the absence of such compounds, *R. eutropha* H16 is able to grow autotrophically by fixing CO₂ via the Calvin-Benson-Bassham cycle (CBB), including ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase oxygenase (Rubisco) type I as the CO₂ fixing enzyme, and oxidizing hydrogen to provide the cell with energy (Figure 1 and 2) (Bowien & Kusian, 2002). The oxidation of hydrogen does also serve as an energy source under a broad range of growth conditions based on the CO and O₂ tolerance of [NiFe]-hydrogenases (Burgdorf *et al.*, 2005). Next to the ability to grow under heterotrophic or autotrophic conditions in the presence of oxygen, *R. eutropha* H16 is also able to utilize alternative electron receptors to perform respiration under anoxic conditions. Consequently, *R. eutropha* H16 can use nitrate or nitrite as electron receptors and respire these to nitrogen. This is enabled by a cluster of oxidoreductases responsible for the process of denitrification encoded on chromosome two and pHG1 (Kohlmann *et al.*, 2014).



Figure 1: Central carbon metabolism of *R. eutropha* **H16.** The enzyme, or the loci of annotated enzymes, and the metabolites of the carbon metabolism of *R. eutropha* H16 are shown in grey. The Entner–Doudoroff (ED) pathway is indicated in orange, the Calvin-Benson-Bassham (CBB) cycle and the regenerating reactions are shown in green. The tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle is labelled in red. Image adapted from Schwartz *et al.* (2009).

The bacterium does also possess the ability to accumulate large quantities of polyhydroxybutyrate (PHB) as a natural carbon and energy storage under growth limiting conditions (Figure 2) (Schubert *et al.*, 1988; Steinbüchel & Füchtenbusch, 1998). PHB is stored as intracellular granules and can 9

account for as much as 90% of dry cell weight (Atlić *et al.*, 2011). The interest in PHB, based on its characteristics to serve as an alternative for some petroleum based polymers, has consequently increased the interest in *R. eutropha* H16 and its PHB producing properties (Atlić *et al.*, 2011; Steinbüchel & Füchtenbusch, 1998). However, especially the production of polyhydroxyalkanoates (PHA) that consist of short chain length (SLC) monomers, containing three to five carbon atoms, and medium chain length (MLC) monomers, six or more carbon atoms, prove to be more suitable for replacing a larger number of petroleum-based polymers than PHB (Luengo *et al.*, 2003; Noda *et al.*, 2005a). Since PHB does only consist of SLC monomers, specifically 3-hydroxybutyrate, it is more complex to process and has a lower flexibility than PHA copolymers consisting of SLC and MLC (Noda *et al.*, 2005a; Wang *et al.*, 2013).

Moreover, the MLC content does significantly influence the properties of PHA copolymers related to crystallinity or the melting temperature (Noda *et al.*, 2005b). Consequently, *R. eutropha* H16 strains were engineered for the production of various PHAs such as the copolymer poly(3-hydroxybutyrateco-3-hydroxyhexanoate) or (P(HB-co-HHx), which shares similar properties with low-density polyethylene (LDPE) when HHx is present in high amounts of the (HB-co-HHx) polymer (Doi *et al.*, 1995). In this particular case, P(HB-co-HHx) was produced in recombinant *R. eutropha* H16 strains that were engineered to express heterologous PHA synthases and other PHA synthesis related enzymes (Budde *et al.*, 2011). This approach exemplifies the majority of strain engineering performed on the basis of *R. eutropha* H16, which aimed to take advantage of the organism's ability to produce large amounts of the desired polymer and to grow to high cell densities (Budde *et al.*, 2011; Kim *et al.*, 2005; Luengo *et al.*, 2003; Wang *et al.*, 2013). This includes next to a large number of different PHA copolymers, the amino acid based polymer cyanophycin, which is composed of an aspartic acid backbone and arginine side groups (Diniz *et al.*, 2006). Cyanophycin can be used as a source of polyaspartic acid, which in turn has potential to replace a number of polymers that are not biodegradable (Roweton *et al.*, 1997).

Introduction



Figure 2: Schematic representation of the lithoautotrophic and heterotrophic metabolism of *R. eutropha* **H16.** Illustration of the essential metabolic pathways and key intermediates under lithoautotrophic or heterotrophic growth conditions of *R. eutropha* H16. Image taken from Pohlmann *et al.* (2006).

Next to the synthesis of a large number of biodegradable polymers, interest in *R. eutropha* H16 has also been increasing with respect to the production of biotechnologically relevant proteins and metabolites under lithoautotrophic as well as heterotrophic growth conditions (Barnard *et al.*, 2004; Diniz *et al.*, 2006; Lutte *et al.*, 2012). One such example is the synthesis of isotope-labelled arginine in *R. eutropha* H16 under lithoautotrophic conditions, using ¹³CO₂ and H₂ as sole carbon and energy sources, respectively (Lutte *et al.*, 2012). Yet in another case, *R. eutropha* H16 was successfully engineered to produce significant amounts of 2-methylcitric acid under heterotrophic conditions (Ewering *et al.*, 2006). However, especially the ability of *R. eutropha* H16 to produce large amounts of properly folded protein under stress conditions with no significant inclusion body formation represents a promising feature for further strain engineering with respect to biotechnological applications (Gruber *et al.*, 2014; Srinivasan *et al.*, 2002). Expression of the enzyme organophosphate hydrolase (OPH) in *R. eutropha* H16 did for example result in the formation of large amounts of active and soluble enzyme, unlike the production of OPH in *E. coli* cultures, which resulted predominantly in the accumulation of inclusion bodies (Barnard *et al.*, 2004; Srinivasan *et al.*, 2002).

Introduction

The formation of active OPH does most likely relate to a different redox dependent intracellular environment and different codon usage compared to *E. coli*, which in turn appears to be beneficial for the formation of numerous other proteins (Gruber *et al.*, 2014; Hess *et al.*, 2015; Srinivasan *et al.*, 2002).

Another advantage for the application of *R. eutropha* H16 as a production host is the ability of the bacterium to grow to high cell densities without accumulating growth inhibiting organic acids (Barnard et al., 2004). As a consequence, high cell densities can be accomplished with R. eutropha H16 as production host and enable a fermentation process that provides higher product concentrations, increased productivity and improved operating costs (Andersson et al., 1994; Chen et al., 1992). Accordingly, large scale high-cell-density fermentations on the basis of R. eutropha H16 yielded large amounts of the target protein and high cell densities of 230 g/l (Barnard et al., 2004; Ryu et al., 1997). Moreover, the versatility of R. eutropha H16 to accept a wide range of carbon and energy sources for the production of value-added products also enables the use of waste products or renewable resources as growth substrates, including for example waste water, whey, molasses, various plant oils, low quality waste animal fat, formate or CO₂ and H₂ (Budde et al., 2011; Grunwald et al., 2015; Huschner et al., 2015; Lutte et al., 2012; Oliveira et al., 2004; Riedel et al., 2015). In this context, the use of CO_2 or formate, which can easily be created on an electrochemical basis from CO₂ (Li et al., 2012), is unique with respect to strain engineering and fermentation processes. Several attempts have been made to divert carbon-flux towards the production of value-added products in R. eutropha H16 using CO₂ or formate as sole carbon sources. This includes amongst others the production of isotope-labelled arginine, PHB, methyl ketones, or isobutanol (Brigham et al., 2013; Garcia-Gonzalez et al., 2015; Grunwald et al., 2015; Islam Mozumder et al., 2015; Lutte et al., 2012; Müller et al., 2013).

1.2 Carbon and energy metabolism of *R. eutropha* H16

1.2.1 Heterotrophic metabolism of R. eutropha H16

In the presence of oxygen and suitable carbon sources R. eutropha H16 adopts a heterotrophic lifestyle. Carbon and energy sources under these conditions include a variety of simple organic acids, fatty acids, aromatic compounds and hexose sugars like fructose or N-acetylglucosamine, which are metabolized via the Entner-Doudoroff (ED) pathway and the TCA cycle (Budde et al., 2011; Cramm, 2009; Pohlmann et al., 2006). The utilization of sugars by R. eutropha H16 is limited to fructose and N-acetylglucosamine since membrane transport proteins for other saccharides like glucose or lactose are absent and key enzymes of the Embden-Meyerhof-Parnas (EMP) pathway as well as the oxidative pentose phosphate pathway, namely phosphofructokinase and 6phosphogluconate dehydrogenase, are not encoded on the genome (Cramm, 2009; König et al., 1969). The transport of *N*-acetylglucosamine across the membrane of *R. eutropha* H16 the is likely to be carried out by phosphotransferase-type transport system, while the transport of fructose is most probably mediated by an ABC transporter (Pohlmann et al., 2006). Fructose is then catabolized via the ED pathway which involves the cleavage of the key intermediate 2-keto-3-deoxy-6phosphogluconate (KDPG) by KDPG aldolase to glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate (GAP) and pyruvate (Conway, 1992; Cramm, 2009). GAP is further catabolized in a sequence of steps to yield pyruvate as well. Pyruvate is then fed into the TCA cycle to generate NADH and ATP. NADH generated by the TCA cycle is used in the oxidative phosphorylation pathway to generate more ATP (Conway, 1992; Pohlmann et al., 2006).

The use of the ED pathway in *R. eutropha* H16 and many other prokaryotes is thought to strongly depend on the amount of enzyme protein necessary to maintain the pathway's flux and its energy yield (ATP) (Flamholz *et al.*, 2013). However, the ED pathway generates only half the ATP compared to the EMP pathway at the same rate of glucose conversion, 1 ATP, 1 NADH and 1 NADPH per molecule of glucose are generated by the ED pathway in comparison to 2 ATP and 2 NADH per molecule of glucose by the EMP pathway (Bar-Even *et al.*, 2012; Conway, 1992; Fuhrer *et al.*, 2005). Even though the ED pathway generates less ATP from one molecule of glucose, it requires substantially less enzymatic protein to maintain the pathway's flux (Bar-Even *et al.*, 2012; Flamholz *et al.*, 2013). It is thought that *R. eutropha* H16, such as many other prokaryotes, is able to generate sufficient ATP through non-glycolytic energy sources and perform glucose conversion at the same rate with a lower ATP yield on the basis of the ED pathway, but save recourses by

13

requiring substantially less enzyme protein for the overall process (Flamholz *et al.*, 2013; Fuhrer *et al.*, 2005). Accordingly, a pattern has been observed supporting the assumption that the ED pathway predominates in prokaryotes with the ability to access sufficient non-glycolytic sources of ATP allowing to save resources by synthesizing less amounts of glycolytic enzymes (Flamholz *et al.*, 2013).

1.2.2 Lithoautotrophic and organoautotrophic metabolism of R. eutropha H16

The ability to grow lithoautotrophically enables *R. eutropha* H16 to utilize CO₂ and molecular hydrogen as sole carbon and energy source, respectively (Bowien & Kusian, 2002). Lithoautotrophic growth of *R. eutropha* H16 is facilitated by hydrogen oxidation carried out by hydrogenases and carbon dioxide fixation via the enzymes of the CBB cycle (Bowien & Kusian, 2002; Pohlmann *et al.*, 2006). The oxidation of hydrogen is mediated by three different hydrogenases, namely a regulatory hydrogenase (RH), a membrane bound hydrogenase (MBH) and a soluble hydrogenase (SH) (Burgdorf *et al.*, 2005). All hydrogenases found in *R. eutropha* H16 belong to the [Ni-Fe] family of hydrogenases (Burgdorf *et al.*, 2005; Schwartz *et al.*, 2003).

Hydrogen oxidation

Altogether, three different groups of hydrogenase metalloenzymes are found in nature, which are categorized according to the composition of their active site including the [Fe] hydrogenases, [Fe-Fe] hydrogenases and [Ni-Fe] hydrogenases (Corr & Murphy, 2011; Fontecilla-Camps *et al.*, 2007). Among these, [Fe-Fe] hydrogenases and [Ni-Fe] hydrogenases are the most common hydrogenases found in nature occurring mainly in bacteria and archaea species. The majority of enzymes in both groups of hydrogenases are active in microaerobic and anaerobic environments, but are inactivated by higher oxygen concentrations (Burgdorf *et al.*, 2005; Fontecilla-Camps *et al.*, 2007). However, a sub-group of [Ni-Fe] hydrogenases identified in *R. eutropha* H16 is remarkably tolerant to oxygen and carbon monoxide (Burgdorf *et al.*, 2005; Lenz *et al.*, 2010). The oxygen tolerance of these [Ni-Fe] hydrogenases, [Ni-Fe] hydrogenases have a unique $Cys_6[4Fe-3S]$ centre located closely to the active [Ni-Fe] centre allowing for H₂ oxidation in the presence of oxygen (Shomura *et al.*, 2011). Furthermore, the activity of the enzymes is biased towards H₂ oxidation compared to proton reduction and [Ni-Fe] hydrogenases possess a mechanism that allows temporarily O₂-inhibited 14

enzymes to be reactivated (Fritsch *et al.*, 2013; Lukey *et al.*, 2010). This enables *R. eutropha* H16 to use H_2 as an energy source under various growth conditions.

All genes coding for [Ni-Fe] hydrogenases in *R. eutropha* H16 are present in the *hox* operon located on the megaplasmid (Schwartz *et al.*, 2003). Transcription of the *hox* operon is controlled by the histidine sensor kinase HoxJ, an NtrC type transcription activator (HoxA) and RH. In the absence of hydrogen HoxJ is dissociated from RH and HoxJ remains active phosphorylating HoxA. The phosphorylation of HoxA in turn results in the inactivation of its function as a transcriptional activator (Lenz *et al.*, 2010). However, in the presence of hydrogen RH oxidizes H₂ at a very low turnover rate and forms a complex with HoxJ. This inhibits the kinase activity of HoxJ and leaves HoxA unphosphorylated in its active form (Lenz *et al.*, 2010). Consequently, HoxA is able to activate transcription of the *hox* operon by recruiting RNA polymerase at the *hox* promoter involving the sigma factor σ^{54} (Friedrich *et al.*, 2005).

The *hox* operon encodes genes for the hydrogenases SH and MBH. SH is a multimeric hydrogenase which is found in the cytoplasm where it catalyses the oxidation of hydrogen and reduction of NAD+ to NADH (Fritsch *et al.*, 2013). The MBH genes encode a heterodimeric hydrogenase that is membrane-bound via a *b*-type cytochrome. The formation of the MBH involves a maturation process with several steps of proteolytic processing and complex formation (Lenz *et al.*, 2010). The mature MBH consists of a membrane anchor (HoxZ), the catalytic subunits (HoxG) including the hydrogen splitting Ni-Fe active center and an electron transfer subunit (HoxK). The electrons are transported from the active center of HoxG via Fe-S clusters in HoxK and heme groups in HoxZ to ubiquinone (Bernhard *et al.*, 1997; Fritsch *et al.*, 2013).

Autotrophic growth and Carbonic anhydrases



Figure 3: Function of carbonic anhydrases in *R. eutropha* H16. Caa converts CO_2 to HCO_3^- to supply the cell's metabolism, Can and Cag provide CO_2 to the CBB cycle. Can2 is involved in pH maintenance. Image taken from Gai *et al.* (2014).

Autotrophic growth of *R. eutropha* H16 under atmospheric conditions depends on the presence of carbonic anhydrases in order to control intracellular pH and to provide CO₂ concentrations sufficient for carbon fixation (Codd & Kuenen, 1987; Gai *et al.*, 2014). In total four genes encoding carbonic anhydrases were identified on the genome of *R. eutropha* H16 including *can* (*H16_A0169*), *can2* (*H16_B2270*), *caa* (*H16_B2403*) and *cag* (*H16_A1192*). These genes were found to encode three different types of carbonic anhydrases, *can* and *can2* encode β -carbonic anhydrases, *caa* codes for a periplasmic α -carbonic anhydrase and *cag* represents a γ -like carbonic anhydrase (Gai *et al.*, 2014; Kusian *et al.*, 2002). All carbonic anhydrases are thought to obtain different functions; the periplasmic Caa converts CO₂ to HCO₃⁻ to supply the cell's metabolism with HCO₃⁻, Can and most likely also Cag primarily supply CO₂ for carbon fixation to Rubisco, while Can2 is involved in pH maintenance (Figure 3) (Gai *et al.*, 2014; Kusian *et al.*, 2002).

CO₂ fixation by the CBB-cycle



Figure 4: Transcription regulation of the *cbb* **operon in** *R. eutropha* **H16** under heterotrophic and autotrophic growth conditions. The transcription regulator CbbR controls the activity of *P*_{cbb} dependent on cellular PEP levels. This is expected to represent a feedback control based on the carbon-state of the cell. High PEP levels repress transcription (under heterotrophic growth conditions), while low PEP levels promote expression (under autotrophic growth conditions). Furthermore, an additional feedback control is thought to influence *cbb* operon transcription reflecting the energy-state of the cell. Image adapted from Bowien & Kusian (2002).

Carbon dioxide is the main carbon source for *R. eutropha* H16 under lithoautotrophic growth conditions and is assimilated by the enzymes of the Calvin-Benson-Bassham (CBB) cycle. All CBB-related enzymes are encoded on the genome of *R. eutropha* H16 in duplicate, one *cbb* operon is located on chromosome two and an almost identical copy on the megaplasmid (Bowien & Kusian, 2002; Pohlmann *et al.*, 2006). A high degree of homology is shared on a nucleotide level by the two *cbb* operons including an identical arrangement of the particular *cbb* promoters, CbbR binding sites and a similar number of genes (Bowien & Kusian, 2002). In comparison to the *cbb* operon located on the chromosome, the *cbb* operon on pHG1 lacks a gene coding for a formate dehydrogenase (*cbbB*) and a gene encoding the transcription regulator (*cbbR*). A highly homologous DNA sequence similar to *cbbR* can also be found on pHG1, but no functional product is formed due to the lack of a

complete open reading frame (Bowien & Kusian, 2002; Pohlmann et al., 2006). The transcription of both *cbb* operons is driven by a σ^{70} promoter (*P_{cbb}*), which is located directly upstream of *cbbL_{C,P}*, and the relative abundance of *cbb* gene transcripts is influenced by an mRNA based stem-loop. This loop forms in the intergenic region of *cbbS* and *cbbX* causing a difference in gene expression levels within the cbb operons (Bowien & Kusian, 2002; Schäferjohann et al., 1996). However, the main transcription regulation of the cbb operons is executed by CbbR, a LysR-type transcriptional regulator (LTTR) that binds as a tetramer upstream of P_{cbb} . CbbR binds to an activator and regulator binding site and represses cbb operon transcription depending on the presence of the signal metabolite phosphoenolpyruvate (PEP) (Figure 4) (Bowien & Kusian, 2002). This is thought to represent a feedback dependent on the carbon-state of the cell and represses cbb operon transcription in the presence of high PEP levels or activates transcription when cellular PEP levels are low (Bowien & Kusian, 2002; Jeffke et al., 1999). However, the transcription of cbb operons is expected to be not only influenced by the carbon-state of the cell, but also by a mechanism that reflects the energy-state of the cell (Figure 4). The influence regarding an additional transcription regulation of both *cbb* operons in *R. eutropha* H16 with respect to the energy-state of the cell is further elaborated in chapter 4.

The CO₂ fixing enzyme ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate-carboxylase/-oxygenase (Rubisco) type I carries out the carboxylation reaction in R. eutropha H16, facilitating the assimilation of inorganic carbon (Kusian et al., 1995). In general there are four different types of Rubisco enzymes found in nature, categorized as type I, II, III and IV depending on differences in the primary sequence (Tabita et al., 2008). Altogether, these different types of Rubisco enzymes are found in most autotrophic organisms including archaea, bacteria or algae and higher plants. Even though the structural composition among the different types of Rubisco can differ significantly, all Rubisco enzymes share the same large, catalytic subunit dimer and need to be activated by carbamylation at a specific lysine residue (Schneider et al., 1992; Tabita et al., 2007). The type I Rubisco found in eukaryotes and bacteria is the most abundant form of Rubisco occurring in nature and can further be separated in a red and a green branch (Badger & Bek, 2008; Tabita et al., 2008). The red-type I Rubisco, as found in bacteria such as R. eutropha H16, red algae and phytoplankton, has a higher CO₂/O₂ specificity compared to green-type I Rubisco proteins that are present in cyanobacteria, green algae and plants. Such as all type I Rubisco proteins, the red-type I Rubisco that is present in *R. eutropha* H16, is composed of eight small and large subunits (L_8S_8), respectively (Badger & Bek, 2008; Schneider et al., 1992).



Figure 5: Reactions of the CBB cycle including carbon dioxide fixation. Illustration of the key intermediate metabolites of the CBB cycle and enzymes involved. Enzymes are shown in red: Rubisco, PGK (phosphoglycerate kinase), GAP (glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase), PRK (phosphoribulose kinase). The multistep regeneration of ribulose-5-phopshate (RRG) is illustrated in detail in Figure 1. Overall reaction of the CBB cycle: $3CO_2 + 6$ NADPH + $5H_2O \rightarrow$ Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate + 6 NADP + 9 ADP + 8 Pi. Image adapted from Park *et al.* (2011).

In order for *R. eutropha* H16 to fix CO₂ and grow under lithoautotrophic conditions, Rubisco needs to maintain activity promoting the functionality of the CBB cycle. The catalytic activity of Rubisco depends on the cofactor Mg²⁺ and carbamylation of the enzyme by a "non-substrate" CO₂ (Cleland *et al.*, 1998; Mueller-Cajar *et al.*, 2011). Rubisco can then carry out the carboxylation of ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate (RuBP) thereby assimilating CO₂ (Figure 5). This reaction forms an unstable product, which immediately splits into two molecules of 3-phosphoglycerate (3-PG). The 3-PG molecules are further reduced to glycerinaldehyde-3-phosphate and are subsequently regenerated via different metabolic pathways in multiple steps involving enzymes such as triose phosphate isomerase, transketolases or transaldolases to yield ribulose-5-phosphate (Figure 1). In a final step, ribulose-5-phosphate is phosphorylated to RuBP by phosphoribulokinase (CbbP) (Figure 5) (Bowien & Kusian,

2002; Schwartz et al., 2009). Altogether, the functionality of the entire CBB cycle does mainly rely on the presence of active Rubisco. The carbon fixing enzyme is, however, subject to significant inhibition caused for example by binding of xylulose-1,5-bisphosphate (XuBP) or RuBP to noncarbamylated Rubisco (Mueller-Cajar et al., 2011; Parry et al., 2008). Therefore, a number of proteins have evolved that are able to restore and maintain Rubisco activity. In R. eutropha H16 these proteins include CbbX, a AAA+ ATPase type protein, and CbbY, a XuBP phosphatase (Bracher et al., 2015; Portis, 2003). Structural and functional studies conducted for a CbbX homologue found in Rhodobacter sphaeroides revealed that CbbX forms a hexameric ring that interacts with Rubisco to release inhibitory RuBP (Mueller-Cajar et al., 2011). CbbX knock-out strains of R. eutropha H16 and R. sphaeroides lost the ability to grow autotrophically (Bowien & Kusian, 2002; Gibson & Tabita, 1997). CbbY is a sugar phosphatase that plays an important role in maintaining Rubisco activity. A side activity of Rubisco forms small amounts of XuBP, which is a potent inhibitor of Rubisco activity (Parry et al., 2008). CbbY converts XuBP to xylulose-5phosphate, which can be converted to RuBP (Bracher et al., 2015; Pearce, 2006). However, R. eutropha H16 and R. sphaeroides cbbY knock-out strains were still able to grow under autotrophic conditions indicating a less severe inactivation of Rubisco activity by XuBP (Bowien & Kusian, 2002; Gibson & Tabita, 1997).

Organoautotrophic growth of R. eutropha H16

The ability of *R. eutropha* H16 to grow autotrophically is not limited to CO₂ as a substrate, but also includes the use of formate as an energy and carbon source (Grunwald *et al.*, 2015; Oh & Bowien, 1998). The organoautotrophic growth of *R. eutropha* H16 is promoted by formate dehydrogenases, which split formate into NADH and CO₂. The released CO₂ is in turn fixed by the CBB cycle (Oh & Bowien, 1998; Pohlmann *et al.*, 2006). A soluble and a membrane-bound formate dehydrogenase are formed in *R. eutropha* H16, but only the soluble formate dehydrogenase (S-FDH) is generated in formate induced cells while the membrane-bound formate dehydrogenase (M-FDH) is present under various growth conditions (Cramm, 2009; Oh & Bowien, 1998). However, only S-FDH is required for the growth of *R. eutropha* H16 on formate. The five genes for S-FDH are encoded in one operon on chromosome 1, which is under the control of a σ^{70} promoter that is most likely induced by formate (Oh & Bowien, 1998).

1.2.3 Aerobic and anaerobic growth of R. eutropha H16

R. eutropha H16 maintains a very versatile carbon and energy metabolism. The strictly respiratory facultative lithoautotrophic bacterium can grow autotrophically using formate or CO_2 and H_2 as growth substrates and heterotrophically utilizing fructose or numerous organic acids as energy and carbon sources in the presence of oxygen (Cramm, 2009; Pohlmann *et al.*, 2006). Typically, the respiratory chain of *R. eutropha* H16 is composed of a NADH dehydrogenase, a succinate dehydrogenase, a *bc*₁ complex and three terminal oxidases (Figure 6). The NADH dehydrogenase, also known as complex I, is a protein complex composed of 13 – 14 subunits, which couples electron transfer from NADH to quinones with proton translocation across the membrane (Friedrich *et al.*, 1998; Yagi *et al.*, 1998). The succinate dehydrogenase (complex II), encoded by four genes on chromosome 1, catalyses the oxidation of succinate to fumarate with quinol as electron acceptor. On the other hand, the reduced quinol pool interacts with the quinol-cytochrome c oxidoreductase (*bc*₁ complex) to oxidize quinol by reducing cytochrome C and translocating protons to the periplasm (Cramm, 2009; Glaeser & Schlegel, 1972). Subsequently, electrons are transported by reduced cytochrome C to the terminal oxidases to catalyse the reduction of O_2 to H_2O and promote coupled proton translocation through the cytoplasmic membrane.



Figure 6: Summary of the energy metabolism of *R. eutropha* **H16.** Illustrating the main components of the energy metabolism required under autotrophic and heterotrophic growth conditions with oxygen as terminal electron acceptor; or under anaerobic growth conditions with nitrate or nitrite as terminal electron acceptors. Image taken from Cramm (2009).

The genome of *R. eutropha* H16 encodes three genes for cytochrome oxidases and five genes coding for quinol oxidases (Figure 6) allowing for the respiratory chain to adapt to different oxygen concentrations (Cramm, 2009; Pohlmann *et al.*, 2006). In the absence of oxygen the bacterium is able to use nitrate and nitrite as terminal electron acceptors. In total four different terminal oxidoreductases that catalyse the reduction of nitrate (NAR), nitrite (NIR), nitric oxide (NOR) and nitrous oxide (NOS) are encoded on the genome of *R. eutropha* H16. Both, ubiquinone and menaquinone were found to act as electron carriers in *R. eutropha* H16. It is anticipated that aerobic respiration mainly relies on ubiquinone, while menaquinone is predominantly used as an electron carrier during denitrification (Figure 6) (Cramm, 2009).

1.3 Biotechnological application of *R. eutropha* H16

Next to the use for the synthesis of PHAs at large scale, R. eutropha H16 has attracted significant interest for a broader range of biotechnological applications including for example the production of proteins and metabolites in high-cell-density fermentation processes. Unlike E. coli, R. eutropha H16 is able to grow to high-cell-densities under lithoautotrophic and heterotrophic conditions without accumulating growth inhibiting organic acids (Srinivasan et al., 2002). Accordingly, fermentation processes carried out with R. eutropha H16 yielded high product concentrations and cell densities of 230 g/l (Ryu et al., 1997; Srinivasan et al., 2002). High-cell-density fermentation processes also offer significant advantages providing improved operating costs, increased productivity and higher product concentrations, enabling substantial improvements of the fermentation processes' economic potential (Andersson et al., 1994; Chen et al., 1992). The synthesis of products based on R. eutropha H16 as host included isotope-labelled arginine, 2-methylcitric acid or large amounts of properly folded proteins such as OPH (Ewering et al., 2006; Lutte et al., 2012; Srinivasan et al., 2002). Illustrating the potential of R. eutropha H16 as a production host is the ability to form substantial amounts of OPH without significant inclusion body formation in comparison to E. coli, which most likely depends on the intracellular redox environment and the bacterium's codon usage (Hess et al., 2015; Srinivasan et al., 2002).

Other applications involving *R. eutropha* H16 aim at utilizing the bacterium's ability to provide sufficient amounts of reducing agents, based on the oxidation of hydrogen as a source of co-factor regeneration. Oxygen-tolerant hydrogenase or transhydrogenase enzymes naturally occurring in *R. eutropha* H16 provide a sufficient basis for co-factor regeneration using molecular hydrogen as substrate, which represents a cheap and clean source for co-factor regeneration that does not produce undesired by-products (Lauterbach *et al.*, 2013; Oda *et al.*, 2013; Pohlmann *et al.*, 2006). This allows the supply of significant amounts of NADH or NADPH for desired reactions without the need to implement heterologous enzyme-coupled approaches for co-factor recycling (Lauterbach *et al.*, 2013; Oda *et al.*, 2013).

In order to implement biotechnological processes and to fully take advantage of the natural capabilities of *R. eutropha* H16, new features need to be established or natural properties refined. A frequently used method for engineering *R. eutropha* H16 aims at the modification of the genomic DNA by homologous recombination. Strains of *R. eutropha* H16 were for example engineered by the integration of T7 polymerase along with several P_{T7} based expression cassettes for the production of OPH or used for the integration of a lactose permease function to enable the use of IPTG-induced

expression systems (Bi *et al.*, 2013; Srinivasan *et al.*, 2002). The same approach was also used to create several knock-out strains for the application of metabolism-based plasmid addiction systems in auxotrophic strains of *R. eutropha* H16 (Budde *et al.*, 2011; Lutte *et al.*, 2012; Voss & Steinbüchel, 2006). However, next to genomic integration, the use of plasmid vectors represents a simple and efficient alternative to introduce new functions.

1.3.1 Design of broad-host-range plasmid vectors

The design of autonomously replicating cloning vectors intended for applications in Gram-negative bacteria relies on the comprehensive study of naturally occurring plasmids or their components. Plasmids are widely spread extrachromosomal, autonomously replicating DNA elements found in eukaryotes, archaea and prokaryotes. A large number of these replicons were identified in plenty of bacterial species encoding a wealth of genetic information and ranging from a few hundred to several hundred thousand basepairs in size (Norman *et al.*, 2009; Tringe *et al.*, 2005). As many plasmids encode features promoting plasmid mobilization and transfer, conjugational plasmids play a crucial role in the exchange of genetic information among different species of bacteria. Along with other mobile genetic elements like transposons or bacteriophages, conjugational plasmids represent an important element of horizontal gene transfer and contribute significantly to the genomic evolution of bacteria (Frost *et al.*, 2005; Smets & Barkay, 2005). A tremendous diversity in genetic information elucidated by horizontal gene transfer shapes prokaryotic genomes and establishes a basis for bacteria to inhabit diverse environmental niches and furthermore promotes microbial ecology (Jain *et al.*, 2003; Koonin & Wolf, 2008; She *et al.*, 2001).

For example, plasmids of the incompatibility group P (IncP) were isolated from different bacteria in freshwater, contaminated soil, pig manure, industrial waste waters and clinical environments (Götz *et al.*, 1996; Pettigrew *et al.*, 1990; Thomas, 1989; Top *et al.*, 1994). This group of self-transmissible, broad-host-range plasmids provides the bacterial host with antibiotic resistance determinants against e.g. kanamycin, penicillin, streptomycin, gentamicin or tetracycline. Other genetically encoded information relates to heavy-metal resistances, multidrug efflux or transporter systems and various operons involved in the degradation of chloroaromatic compounds and environmental toxins (Burlage *et al.*, 1990; Dröge *et al.*, 2000; Thomas, C., Helinski, 1989). Studies performed on the group of IncP plasmids suggest an assignment into three subgroups, namely α , β and γ . The most extensively studied plasmid belongs to the subgroup IncP α and is known as RP4 (RK2) (Pansegrau

et al., 1994; Thomas & Smith, 1987; Thorsted *et al.*, 1998). Like many plasmids of the IncP group, the RP4 plasmid does not only replicate efficiently in a broad range of Gram-negative hosts, but also contains genetic information that promotes mobilization and transfer of the plasmid to other cells by conjugation including mammalian cells (Adamczyk & Jagura-Burdzy, 2003; Thomas, C., Helinski, 1989; Waters, 2001). Plasmid maintenance and stability of RP4 is guaranteed by a site specific recombination unit and a toxin/antidote system (*par* region) (Eberl *et al.*, 1994; Gerlitz *et al.*, 1990; Jiang *et al.*, 2002). Eventually, all of these properties contribute to the efficient propagation and stable maintenance of the RP4 plasmid at a low copy number in a wide range of organisms (Kolatka *et al.*, 2010; Waters, 2001).

The RP4 plasmid, along with plasmids such as RSF1010, p15A, pMB1, pSa or bacteriophages represent an important source for retrieving key genetic elements used for prokaryotic cloning vector design (Ditta *et al.*, 1985; Gruber *et al.*, 2014; Parke, 1990). Such elements include selection markers, promoters, terminators, regulatory elements, mobilization sequences, partitioning sequences and replication elements (Fu, 2006; Pleiss, 2006). Most building blocks and cloning vectors, however, are customized for the use in *E. coli*. Accordingly, the design of plasmid vectors for expression applications in other promising Gram-negative bacterial hosts such as *R. eutropha* H16 requires a different set of features (Kües & Stahl, 1989; Murin *et al.*, 2012; Rangwala *et al.*, 1991; Voss & Steinbüchel, 2006). Comprehensive additional information regarding plasmid vector design intended for the use in *R. eutropha* H16 is provided in chapters 1 to 3.

1.3.2 Plasmid based expression systems for the use in *R. eutropha* H16

Plasmid replication elements

Numerous expression plasmids were designed for the use in *R. eutropha* H16 on the basis of replication elements derived from broad-host-range plasmids pBBR1, RSF1010, RP4 or the megaplasmid pMOL28 derived from *Ralstonia metallidurans* CH43 (Lutte *et al.*, 2012; Sato *et al.*, 2013; Srinivasan *et al.*, 2003; Voss & Steinbüchel, 2006). These autonomously replicating DNA elements or minireplicons define the plasmid's replication process and substantially influence stable plasmid maintenance as well as the copy number. Plasmid replication processes are usually tightly regulated and require features such as the vegetative origin of replication (*oriV*), replication initiation proteins (Rep proteins) and further elements such as host DNA replication proteins (Kües & Stahl, 25

1989; del Solar *et al.*, 1998). Essential for plasmid replication is the presence of *oriV* and control element binding sites *in cis*, on the plasmid replicon. If plasmids encode the same replication elements or follow the same replication control mechanism, they cannot be commonly maintained by the same cell and one replicon species will be lost (Kües & Stahl, 1989; del Solar *et al.*, 1998). Accordingly, these replicon species are categorized by incompatibility groups. The replicons used for plasmid design in *R. eutropha* H16 were for example assigned to the following incompatibility groups IncQ (RSF1010) and IncP (RP4), the pBBR1 and pMOL28 replicons are still undefined (Antoine & Locht, 1992; Frey *et al.*, 1992; Pansegrau *et al.*, 1994; Sato *et al.*, 2013). The pBBR1 plasmid was originally isolated from *Bordetella bronchiseptica* and was found to efficiently replicate in a number of Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria at a medium copy number. However, the replication mechanism of this broad-host-range plasmid is still unknown (Antoine & Locht, 1992). As in the case of the pBBR1 replicon, the replication mechanism of the pMOL28 has not yet been characterized and expression vectors designed on the basis of pMOL28 replicons are stably maintained at low copy number in *R. eutropha* H16 (Sato *et al.*, 2013).

In general there are three different replication mechanisms known for circular plasmids, the rolling circle mechanism, the strand displacement mechanism and the theta type replication (del Solar *et al.*, 1998). The RP4 replicon for example follows a theta type replication (Kolatka *et al.*, 2010). The replicon contains an AT rich site, DnaA boxes, a replication protein (TrfA) and an *oriV* encoding three iterated motifs necessary for replication (Figure 7) (Kolatka *et al.*, 2010). Replication is initiated by the binding of TrfA and DnaA, a host initiation protein, at the *oriV* to open a replication fork. Subsequently, RP4 plasmid replication occurs in a unidirectional manner in dependence on host factors; generally, the theta type replication can occur unidirectional or bidirectional (Figure 7) (Kolatka *et al.*, 2010; del Solar *et al.*, 1998). The RP4 plasmid and derivatives thereof are able to replicate in a broad range of hosts at a low copy number (Kolatka *et al.*, 2010).



Figure 7: (A) Plasmid replication by the theta type mechanism and (B) elements of the RP4 replicon. (A) Illustration of the theta type replication mechanism, replication forks proceed bidirectional from the oriV (B) Elements of the RP4 replicon include a trfA operon encoding the trfA promoter, a short and a long replication initiation protein (TrfA) and a single-strand binding protein (ssb). The oriV contains iteron sequences (white arrows), AT-rich and GC- rich regions and four DnaA binding boxes (thick black arrow). Image (A) and (B) were adapted from Toukdarian (2004) and Reece & Campbell (2006).

The IncQ plasmids such as RSF1010 replicate by a strand displacement replication mechanism (Frey et al., 1992; del Solar et al., 1998). In this case, three plasmid-encoded proteins are required to initiate replication, a DNA helicase (RepA), a primase (RepB) and the replication initiation protein (RepC). The RSF1010 origin of replication contains one AT and one GC rich region, which are flanked by iteron and inverted repeats sequences (Figure 8) (Frey et al., 1992; del Solar et al., 1998). Replication is initiated by the binding of RepC to the iteron sequence and binding of RepB to the inverted repeats, which enables the formation of a fork-like structure. Subsequently, replication starts from two locations in the oriV situated opposite of each other on each DNA strand, namely ssiA and ssiB. RepB catalyses priming and the DNA strands are synthesised in a bidirectional manner (Figure 8) (Frey *et al.*, 1992; del Solar *et al.*, 1998). Plasmids of the IncQ family also encode mobilization sequences and an origin of transfer (*oriT*) in the region of the origin of replication. Furthermore, these plasmids exhibit medium copy numbers and are able to replicate in a broad range of hosts including *R. eutropha* H16 (del Solar *et al.*, 1998; Srinivasan *et al.*, 2003).



Figure 8: Plasmid replication by the strand displacement mechanism (A) RepB and RepC binding sites (B) the strand displacement replication mechanism (C) RSF1010 origin of replication. (A) Binding of RepC (*oriV* recognition) to interon sequences and RepB (DNA primase) to inverted repeat sequences to initiate plasmid replication. (B) Sequential binding of RepC, RepA (DNA helicase) and RepB initiating replication by establishing a replication fork. Replication proceeds bidirectional from *ssiA* and *ssiB* origins (C) The RSF1010 origin of replication encodes *mob* genes *mobA*, *mobB*, *mobC*; the origin of conjugational DNA transfer *oriT*; the replication initiation proteins RepA, RepB, RepC; the autoregulatory gene *cac* (control of *repAC*) and the E protein (unknown function); and the *oriV* sequence encoding iteron sequences (white arrows), the single stranded DNA replication initiation regions *ssiA* and *ssiB* as well as GC- and AT-rich regions. Images taken from del Solar *et al.* (1998) and Toukdarian (2004).

In comparison, plasmids replicating by a rolling circle mechanism are processed in a more complex way. In order to start plasmid replication, the plasmid DNA is nicked by the plasmid encoded Rep protein at the *dso*, double stranded origin, exposing the 5'-PO₄ and 3'-OH groups (Figure 9) (del Solar *et al.*, 1998). The free 3'-OH group acts as a starting point for DNA replication and the DNA strand is elongated by host proteins while being displaced at the same time. The replication fork moves along the plasmid DNA in a rolling circle fashion until it reaches the origin of replication (del Solar *et al.*, 1998). The Rep protein then releases the displaced single stranded DNA from the double stranded plasmid, which consists of a parental and the newly synthesised DNA strand. The released single stranded plasmid DNA is complemented in by Lagging-strand synthesis on the basis of the host's RNA and DNA polymerases starting from the single stranded origin, *sso* (Figure 9) (del Solar *et al.*, 1998).



Figure 9: Plasmid replication by the rolling circle mechanism. The plasmid encoded Rep protein binds to the double stranded origin (*dso*) and nicks the DNA at this origin freeing the 3'-OH group. The 5'-PO₄ group remains attached to the Rep protein. Replication starting at the 3'-OH group proceeds in a rolling circle fashion releasing a plasmid consisting of a parental and a newly synthesised DNA strand. Starting from the single stranded origin, *sso*, the remaining single stranded plasmid DNA is complemented in by the host's RNA and DNA polymerases. Image taken from del Solar *et al.* (1998).

Plasmid transfer by conjugation

In general, the efficiency of DNA transformation processes with Gram-negative bacteria is negatively influenced by the complex cell envelope, which causes low transformation efficiences or completely prohibits DNA transfer. In laboratory practice, plasmid transfer on the basis of transformation by physical or chemical methods into *R. eutropha* H16 could only be accomplished with very low yields. However, plasmid DNA transfer to *R. eutropha* H16 was established on the basis of conjugation, a naturally occuring process of DNA transfer that operates with high efficiency (Figure 10) (Steinbüchel *et al.*, 2013).



Figure 10: Plasmid conjugation. Plasmid conjugation from *E. coli* S17 to *R. eutropha* H16. Pilus establishes cell-to-cell contact. Afterwards, the plasmid is transferred with the help of conjugative proteins (Dtr and Mob) to *R. eutropha* H16, where the plasmid DNA is established. Image taken from Reece & Campbell (2006).

The process of conjugation requires the presence of several elements inlcuding transfer-genes (*tra*-genes), a mobilization site (*mob*), an origin of transfer (*oriT*), genes coding for the DNA transfer and replication (Dtr) system as well as the mating pair formation (Mpf) system (Daugelavicius *et al.*,

1997; Willetts, 1981). In order for a plasmid to be successfully transferred by the process of conjugation, the mob functions including the oriT need to be present in cis, other functions such as the tra-genes can be provided in trans. Conjugation of plasmid DNA is based on the formation of a pilus to establish direct cell-to-cell contact (Figure 10) (Waters, 1999; Willetts & Wilkins, 1984). This is accomplished by the proteins of the Mpf system, which form a membrane-spanning protein complex and establish pilus formation. Along with elements of the Dtr system a single-stranded copy of plasmid DNA is passed through the transmembrane pore from the donor to the recipient cell. The single-stranded copy of plasmid DNA is generated by rolling circle DNA replication in the donor cell and reconstituted in the recipient cell after the transfer (Waters, 1999; Willetts & Wilkins, 1984). With R. eutropha H16 as the recipient of plasmid DNA, conjugation was accomplished by using E. coli S17-1 as donor strain, which facilitates conjugation by chromosomally integrated RP4 tra-genes or the use of a helper plasmid providing the tra-genes (Simon et al., 1983; Smillie et al., 2010). Conjugation of plasmid DNA from E. coli S17-1, carrying the desired plasmid, to R. eutropha H16 on the basis of the pBBR1 derived mob sequence proved to be efficient (Steinbüchel et al., 2013). However, earlier studies also showed that plasmid transfer by conjugation from E. coli to R. eutropha H16 can result in substantial deletion events in the plasmid DNA (Schwab et al., 1983).

Stabilization and maintenance of plasmid vectors

All plasmid vectors employed for the use in *R. eutropha* H16 are based on REP, RSF1010, RP4 or pMOL28 minireplicons that replicate efficiently exhibiting low or medium plasmid copy numbers (Lutte *et al.*, 2012; Sato *et al.*, 2013; Srinivasan *et al.*, 2003; Voss & Steinbüchel, 2006). However, despite the use of antibiotic selection recombinant strains of *R. eutropha* H16 carrying these plasmid vectors exhibited significant plasmid loss during fermentation processes, losing at least 90% of plasmid vectors after 70 hours (Lutte *et al.*, 2012; Sato *et al.*, 2013; Srinivasan *et al.*, 2003; Voss & Steinbüchel, 2006). In order to prevent such significant plasmid loss additional elements were implemented to promote plasmid stability and maintenance, including toxin/antidote or metabolism-based addiction systems (Figure 11) (Lutte *et al.*, 2012; Sato *et al.*, 2013; Voss & Steinbüchel, 2006). On the basis of these systems, plasmid stability was significantly improved for all plasmid vectors carrying REP, RP4 or pMOL28 minireplicons (Lutte *et al.*, 2012; Sato *et al.*, 2012; Sato *et al.*, 2013; Voss & Steinbüchel, 2006).

Toxin/antidote addiction systems encode a stable toxin, which inhibits growth essential cellular functions, and an unstable antidote that is capable of neutralizing the toxin's activity. The toxin and antidote are propagated along with the cytoplasm during cell division (Figure 11) (Kroll *et al.*, 2010). While the rather stable toxin remains active, the unstable antidote degrades causing growth inhibition or death of plasmid-free cells. If the daughter cells retain a copy of the plasmid and are capable to produce the antidote, the cells remain intact (Kroll *et al.*, 2010; Yamaguchi *et al.*, 2011). The application of a toxin/antidote addiction system on plasmid vectors used in fermentation processes with *R. eutropha* H16 increased plasmid retention rates to 95% over a time period of 96 hours (Sato *et al.*, 2013).



Figure 11: Mechanism of plasmid addiction systems. (A) Metabolism-based plasmid addiction system. Plasmid encoded gene complements essential metabolic function in auxotrophic strains promoting plasmid stability. **(B)** Toxin/antidote plasmid addiction system. Plasmids encode a stable toxin and an unstable antidote. Cells without plasmid are growth inhibited or lyse.

The use of metabolism-based addiction systems, which are based on the complementation of essential metabolic functions in auxotrophic strains of *R. eutropha* H16, did similarly promote significant improvement of plasmid retention rates (Figure 11) (Lutte *et al.*, 2012; Voss & Steinbüchel, 2006). Auxotrophic strains of *R. eutropha* H16 were created by deleting functions such as 2-keto-3-deoxy-6-phospho-gluconate (KDPG) aldolase, which is essential for glycolysis; the hydrogenase transcription factor HoxA, required for lithoautotrophic growth; or pyrroline-5-carboxylate reductase, which is essential for cellular synthesis of proline. As a consequence plasmids carrying the particular gene were stably maintained throughout cultivation enabling growth of auxotrophic *R. eutropha* H16 strains (Budde *et al.*, 2011; Lutte *et al.*, 2012; Voss & Steinbüchel, 2006).

Expression systems

Numerous expression systems have been used to drive or regulate the expression of the gene of interest in *R. eutropha* H16. A number of native promoters derived from pyruvate, PHB, acetoin or *cbb* operons were successfully applied to drive expression along with heterologous promoters such as P_{BAD} , P_{Iac} , P_{IacUV5} , P_{tac} and P_{TT} (Barnard *et al.*, 2005; Bi *et al.*, 2013; Delamarre & Batt, 2006; Fukui *et al.*, 2011). Next to the use of constitutive promoters, several inducible expression systems were applied to regulate expression including systems based on the homologous *cbbL* and *phaP* promoters. Gene expression is induced for the P_{cbbL} based system under lithoautotrophic conditions and for the P_{phaP} based inducible expression systems by phosphate depletion (Lutte *et al.*, 2012; Srinivasan *et al.*, 2002). In addition a number of heterologous inducible expression systems were applied in *R. eutropha* H16, including regulatory elements like the XyIS repressor responding to the inducer m-toluic acid; AraC repressor and the inducer L-arabinose; the TetR repressor responding to the inducer anhydrotetracycline (ATc) or the IPTG-induced expression system based on the Lacl repressor and an integrated lactose permease (LacY) function (Bi *et al.*, 2013; Li & Liao, 2015). Additional information regarding the design of plasmid-based expression systems intended for the use in *R. eutropha* H16 is provided in chapters 1 to 3

2. Aim of this study

A focus of this project was to establish a comprehensive toolbox that allows the refinement of natural or the introduction of new features in *R. eutropha* H16 in order to further extend the use of this bacterium as a production host for biotechnological application. Therefore, a set of expression vectors should be designed based on several minireplicons that replicate at different copy numbers and exhibit high rates of plasmid stability. A lack of suitable expression systems applicable in *R. eutropha* H16 requires the identification and characterization of new promoters and regulatory elements facilitating inducible expression under lithoautotrophic or heterotrophic growth conditions. With the design of versatile plasmid vectors the value of *R. eutropha* H16 as production host for metabolites and proteins should further be increased.

Another focus of this project was set on studying the transcription control of the two *cbb* operons encoded in the genome of *R. eutropha* H16. The transcription control of both *cbb* operons in *R. eutropha* H16 is mainly depending on the transcription regulator CbbR, which regulates transcription in response to cellular PEP levels. The CbbR-based regulation represents a feedback control based on the carbon-state of the cell. However, it is expected that *cbb* operon transcription is also influenced by the energy-state of the cell, which still needs to be identified in *R. eutropha* H16.
3. Publications

Chapter 1

3.1 Versatile and stable vectors for efficient gene expression in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16

Contribution to this Chapter

Planning experiments ~ 70% Laboratory work ~ 85% Writing manuscript ~ 85%

Published in the Journal of Biotechnology

Editing and additional suggestions were provided by Dr. Petra Heidinger and Prof. Helmut Schwab

Journal of Biotechnology 186 (2014) 74-82



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Journal of Biotechnology

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jbiotec





BIOTECHNOLOGY

Steffen Gruber, Jeremias Hagen, Helmut Schwab, Petra Koefinger*

Institute of Molecular Biotechnology, Graz University of Technology, NAWI Graz, Petersgasse 14/1, A-8010 Graz, Austria

ARTICLE INFO

ABSTRACT

Article history: Received 26 March 2014 Received in revised form 11 June 2014 Accepted 25 June 2014 Available online 3 July 2014

Keywords: Ralstonia eutropha H16 Expression system Plasmid stability Promoter Origin of replication The Gram-negative β -proteobacterium Ralstonia eutropha H16 is primarily known for polyhydroxybutyrate (PHB) production and its ability to grow chemolithoautotrophically by using CO₂ and H₂ as sole carbon and energy sources. The majority of metabolic engineering and heterologous expression studies conducted so far rely on a small number of suitable expression systems. Particularly the plasmid based expression systems already developed for the use in *R. eutropha* H16 suffer from high segregational instability and plasmid loss after a short time of fermentation. In order to develop efficient and highly stable plasmid expression vectors for the use in R. eutropha H16, a new plasmid design was created including the RP4 partitioning system, as well as various promoters and origins of replication. The application of minireplicons derived from broad-host-range plasmids RSF1010, pBBR1, RP4 and pSa for the construction of expression vectors and the use of numerous, versatile promoters extend the range of feasible expression levels considerably. In particular, the use of promoters derived from the bacteriophage T5 was described for the first time in this work, characterizing the j5 promoter as the strongest promoter yet to be applied in R. eutropha II16. Moreover, the implementation of the RP4 partition sequence in plasmid design increased plasmid stability significantly and enables fermentations with marginal plasmid loss of recombinant *R. eutropha* H16 for at least 96 h. The utility of the new vector family in *R. eutropha* H16 is demonstrated by providing expression data with different model proteins and consequently further raises the value of this organism as cell factory for biotechnological applications including protein and metabolite production.

© 2014 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

The facultative chemolithoautotrophic bacterium *Ralstonia eutropha* H16 (now named *Cupriavidus necator* H16) attracted great interest for its diverse metabolic features in recent years. One well known property of the Gram-negative β -proteobacteria is the ability to efficiently produce polyhydroxybutyrate (PHB) in large quantities (Park et al., 2011; Schubert et al., 1988; Steinbüchel, 1998). PHB biosynthesis is triggered under growth limiting conditions and naturally functions as carbon and energy storage in the cells. Intracellular stored PHB can account for as much as 90% of dry cell weight and is already produced on a large industrial scale using *R. eutropha* H16 as host organism (Atlić et al., 2011; Steinbüchel, 1991). Another well studied feature of *R. eutropha* H16 is the ability to grow under chemolithoautrophic conditions. This type of growth is based on autotrophic carbon dioxide fixation accomplished by the enzymes of the Calvin–Benson–Bassham cycle and hydrogen oxidation, which is carried out by [NiFe]-hydrogenases (Bowien and Kusian, 2002; Lenz and Friedrich, 1998). The ability to grow lithoautotrophically enables *R. eutropha* H16 to utilize CO₂ and H₂ as sole carbon and energy sources, respectively. Based on the efficiency of the lithoautotrophic metabolism, the application of this organism for biotechnological strategies of CO₂ utilization has recently attracted great interest (Lütte et al., 2012; Müller et al., 2013).

The main carbon and energy sources utilized by *R. eutropha* H16 under heterotrophic growth conditions include sugars like fructose or *N*-acetylglucosamine and a variety of simple organic acids (Pohlmann et al., 2006). Likewise, hydrogen oxidation can serve as an alternative source of energy due to the O₂ and CO tolerance of the [NiFe]-hydrogenases under various growth conditions (Fritsch et al., 2011). The use of NO₃ as electron acceptor under anoxic conditions can alternatively be accomplished performing denitrification (Friedrich and Römermann, 1985). Next to the variety of known energy and carbon metabolisms, the metabolic diversity of *R. eutropha* H16 can further be illustrated by the ability to

^{*} Corresponding author. Tel.: +43 316 873 4086; fax: +43 316 873 4071. *E-mail address:* petra.koefinger@tugraz.at (P. Koefinger).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiotec.2014.06.030 0168-1656/© 2014 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

metabolize heavy metals or to degrade a range of chloroaromatic compounds and chemically related pollutants (Pohlmann et al., 2006).

The acquired information about various metabolic features, transcriptome data and the available genome sequence of R. eutropha H16 provide a well-established starting point for further development of this organism toward a valuable cell factory by molecular engineering (Brigham et al., 2010, 2012; Peplinski et al., 2010: Pohlmann et al. 2006: Shimizu et al. 2013). Even though several different plasmid based systems were established for the use in R. eutropha H16 on basis of autonomous replication or integration into the genome (Lenz et al., 1997; Srinivasan et al., 2002; Voss and Steinbüchel, 2006), there is still a need to develop a comprehensive tool set, which enables the creation of strains expressing homologous and heterologous genes at desired levels. This requires on the one hand, stably maintained expression vectors based on replication systems exhibiting different copy numbers and on the other hand, a choice of suitable promoters that facilitates well-tuned expression of introduced gene functions.

Up to now, a number of prokaryotic expression systems based on well-known promoters were shown to be active in R. eutropha H16, namely Plac, Ptac, PBAD and PT7 (Barnard et al., 2004; Bi et al., 2013; Fukui et al., 2009, 2011). Among these, Plac and Ptac act as strong promoters under constitutive expression conditions. However, expression systems based on these promoters cannot be induced due to the inability of R. eutropha H16 to take up lactose or isopropyl-B-D-thiogalactopyranoside (IPTG) (Fukui et al., 2011). Other constitutive, native promoters that were used for expression studies in R. eutropha H16 derive from operons involved in PHB biosynthesis (P_{nhaC}) , acetoin metabolism $(P_{acoD}, P_{acoX}, P_{acoE})$ or the pyruvate metabolism as in case of P_{pdhE} . Nevertheless, all of these native promoters exhibit comparatively weak activity (Delamarre and Batt, 2006). Next to the various, active promoters suitable for the use in R. eutropha H16, only a small number of inducible expression systems were characterized up to now. The use of inducible expression systems relies on the L-arabinose inducible BAD promoter, the phaP promoter, which is induced by phosphate depletion during PHB synthesis and the cbbL promoter that is induced under chemolithoautotrophic conditions (Barnard et al., 2004; Fukui et al., 2002; Lütte et al., 2012). The phaP promoter was also used to regulate the bacteriophage derived T7 expression system in R. eutropha H16 (Barnard et al., 2004).

A number of autonomously replicating expression vectors were designed for the use in R. eutropha H16, based on origins of replication derived from broad-host-range plasmids RP4, RSF1010, pBBR1 and the megaplasmid pMOL28 originating from Ralstonia metallidurans CH43 (Ditta et al., 1985; Kovach et al., 1995; Lenz et al., 1997; Sato et al., 2013; Srinivasan et al., 2002). However, significant plasmid loss is reported for all expression vectors relying on these origins of replication during fermentation of R. eutropha H16 without applied antibiotic pressure. In case of plasmids carrying a RP4 derived origin of replication, a plasmid loss of 29% was reported after 24 h of fermentation (Lütte et al., 2012). Approximately 90% of RSF1010 based plasmids were lost after 70 h of fermentation and derivatives of plasmids with a pBBR1 origin of replication exhibited a plasmid loss of at least 38% after 24 h of fermentation (Srinivasan et al., 2003; Voss and Steinbüchel, 2006). R. eutropha H16 cells carrying expression vectors designed on the basis of pMOL28 origins of replication lost at least 70% of the plasmid after 96 h of fermentation (Sato et al., 2013).

Consequently, several attempts were made to improve plasmid stability for fermentations carried out with *R. eutropha* H16 and significant improvement of plasmid retention could be obtained by including different types of toxin/antitoxin and metabolismbased plasmid addiction systems in plasmid design. The plasmid addiction mechanism of toxin/antitoxin systems relies on two proteins, a toxin and an antitoxin. While the antitoxin is rather unstable, the toxin exhibits high stability and acts on intracellular targets to inhibit cell growth or even cause cell death. A non-toxic toxin/antitoxin complex is formed by both molecules as long as the toxin is expressed along with the antitoxin. However, if the cell looses the plasmid encoding the toxin/antitoxin system, stably retained toxins will kill or inhibit growth of any plasmid-free cell (Kroll et al., 2010; Yamaguchi et al., 2011). Such a toxin/antitoxin system derived from pMOL28, namely *parABS28*, was for instance successfully applied to stabilize expression plasmids in *R. eutropha* H16 over a time period of 96 h with a plasmid retention rate of approximately 100% (Sato et al., 2013).

Besides the use of toxin/antitoxin systems, metabolism-based plasmid addiction systems were also successfully applied in a set of studies to promote plasmid stability in R. eutropha H16. In this case, plasmid stability relies on the use of strains that have a metabolic defect and a plasmid that carries the complementing essential gene. One such example is based on *R. eutropha* H16 PHB 4 $\triangle eda$, a 2-keto-3-deoxy-6-phospho-gluconate (KDPG) aldolase negative strain unable to utilize carbon sources like fructose or gluconate via the Entner-Doudoroff pathway. In this particular case, a plasmid carrying the KDPG aldolase gene is stably maintained during growth on minimal medium containing fructose or gluconate as sole carbon source resulting in 90% increased plasmid stability compared to plasmid maintenance obtained under antibiotic selection pressure (Voss and Steinbüchel, 2006). In an alternative application, the same defect can be complemented by a plasmid-encoded *xfp* gene encoding a bifunctional xylulose-5-phosphate/fructose-6phosphate phosphoketolase (Xfp). In this case, the Xfp-dependent pathway presents the only option for viable cell growth of R. eutropha H16 PHB 4 $\triangle eda$ and therefore ensuring stable plasmid maintenance (Fleige et al., 2011). A similar approach was established using the gene encoding the hydrogenase transcription factor HoxA being essential for growth of R. eutropha H16 under lithoautotrophic conditions. Plasmids carrying the hoxA gene can be stably maintained in the strain R. eutropha HF950 lacking hoxA under lithoautotrophic growth conditions (Lütte et al., 2012). In another study, a plasmid carrying the essential proC gene, coding for pyrroline-5-carboxylate reductase, could be stably maintained in R. eutropha H16 \triangle proC strains (Budde et al., 2011).

The aim of this study was to increase the number of available plasmid based expression systems that are stably maintained in R. eutropha H16, in order to further promote the use of this organism as a cell factory for protein and metabolite production: especially in view of employing R. eutropha H16 for utilizing CO₂ as carbon source. A set of expression vectors was therefore designed, based on various origins of replication, numerous promoters and the RP4 par region. The minireplicons used to construct all expression vectors in this study, were obtained from different broad-host-range plasmids including pSa (IncW), RP4 (IncP), RSF1010 (IncQ) and pBBR1 (incompatibility group not yet defined). The ability to replicate in R. eutropha H16 was demonstrated for all of these broad-host-range plasmids in previous studies (Ditta et al., 1985; Kovach et al., 1995; Lenz et al., 1997; Sato et al., 2013; Srinivasan et al., 2002). The RP4 derived partitioning system encoding a site specific recombination system and a toxin/antitoxin system was reported to efficiently stabilize plasmids (Gerlitz et al., 1990: Eberl et al., 1994) and thus was included in the basic plasmid design to increase plasmid propagation and stability. The range of feasible expression levels was obtained by the use of two native promoters and a set of bacteriophage T5 derived promoters that are known to exhibit high activity in E. coli cells (Gentz and Bujard, 1985). The bacteriophage T5 derived promoters were hereby characterized as the strongest promoters yet to be applied in R. eutropha H16 under constitutive expression conditions.

75

S. Gruber et al. / Journal of Biotechnology 186 (2014) 74-82

Table 1 Strains used in this study.

76

Strain	Description	References or source
E. coli S17-1 E. coli TOP10	recA pro hsdR RP4-2-TC::Mu-Km::Tn7 integrated into the chromosome F(proAB, laclq, lacZΔM15, Tn10(tet-r)), mcrA, Δ(mrr-hsdRM5-mcrBC), Φ80ΔlacZΔM15, ΔlacX74, deoR, recA1, araD139(ara, leu), 7697, galU, galK, λ-, rpsL(streptomycin-r), endA1, nupG	Invitrogen Invitrogen
R. eutropha H16	Wild-type, gentamicin resistant	DSMZ428 ^a
^a DSMZ, Deutsche Sammlung f ür	Mikroorganismen und Zellkulturen.	

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Strains, plasmids and primers

All strains and plasmids that were used in this study are shown in Tables 1 and 2. Primers used for PCR amplifications are summarized in Table S1 (Supplementary data).

2.2. Cultivation of E. coli and R. eutropha H16 strains

Escherichia coli TOP10 and E. coli S17-1 cells were cultivated at $37\,^\circ\text{C}$ on lysogeny broth (LB) media with ampicillin [100 $\mu\text{g}/\text{ml}]$ or kanamycin [40 $\mu g/ml]$ according to application. R. eutropha H16 cells were cultivated at 28 °C using nutrient broth (NB) or tryptic soy broth (TSB) media supplemented with 0.6% fructose and when needed for selection with gentamicin $[20 \,\mu g/ml]$ or kanamycin $[200 \,\mu g/ml]$. All basic media components were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA), Carl Roth (Arlesheim, Germany) and Becton Dickinson and Company (Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA).

Table 2

Plasmids used in this work

Plasmids		
RP4	Broad-host-range plasmid, IncP	Pansegrau et al. (1994)
pSa	Broad-host-range plasmid, IncW	Tait et al. (1982)
pKT230	Broad-host-range expression plasmid, RSF1010 origin of replication, IncQ	Bagdasarian et al. (1981
pBBR1MCS-5	Broad-host-range expression plasmid, REP origin of replication	Kovach et al. (1995)
pMS470∆8	Ap^r , P_{tac}	Balzer et al. (1992)
pMS470Ru1	Ap^r , P_{tac} , $estA$	Schwab et al. (2003)
pKRSF1010-P _{tac} -Ru1	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}</i> , <i>estA</i> , <i>par</i> , <i>mob</i> , RSF1010 origin of replication	This work
pKSa-P _{tac} -egfp-mob-pBBR1	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}, egfp, par</i> , mobilization sequence <i>mob</i> from the pBBR1MCS-5 plasmid, pSa origin of replication	This work
pKSa-P _{tac} -egfp-mob-RSF1010	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}, egfp, par</i> , mobilization sequence <i>mob</i> from the RSF1010 plasmid, pSa origin of replication	This work
pKSa-P _{tac} -egfp	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}</i> , <i>egfp</i> , partition region <i>par</i> from the RP4 plasmid, mobilization sequence <i>mob</i> from the RP4 plasmid, pSa origin of replication	This work
pKRep-P _{tac} -egfp	Km ^r , P _{troc} , egfp, par, RP4 mob, pBBR1 origin of replication	This work
pKRP4-P _{tac} -egfp	Km ^r , P _{tac} , egfp, par, RP4 mob, RP4 origin of replication	This work
pKSaM-P _{tac} -egfp	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}, egfp, par,</i> RP4 <i>mob</i> , pSa origin of replication, contains a mutation in the RenA protein	This work
pKRSF1010-P _{tac} -egfp	Km ^r , P _{tac} , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-P _{lac} -egfp	Km ^r , P _{lac} , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-P _{T5} -egfp	Km ^r , P _{T5} , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-P _{i5} -egfp	Km ^r , P ₁₅ , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-Pk28a-egfp	Km ^r , P _{k28a} , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-P _{k28b} -egfp	Km ^r , P _{k28b} , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-P _{n25} -egfp	Km ^r , P _{n25} , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-Pn26-egfp	Km ^r , P _{n26} , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-P _{h22b} -egfp	Km ^r , P _{h22b} , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-P _{de33} -egfp	Km ^r , P _{de33} , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-Pg25-egfp	Km ^r , P _{g25} , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-Ph207-egfp	Km ^r , P _{h207} , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-P _{f30} -egfp	Km ^r , P _{f30} , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-P _{H16-B1772} -egfp	Km ^r , P _{H16,B1772} , egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010-PgroEL-egfp	Km ^r , PgroEL, egfp, par, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	This work
pKRSF1010 Δ egfp	Km^r , P_{rac} , par. RSF1010 mob and origin of replication, deleted egfp	This work

Km^r, kanamycin resistance; Ap^r, ampicillin resistance; par, site specific partitioning system from the RP4 plasmid.

2.3. DNA preparation and construction of plasmids

Standard procedures were used for PCR, DNA preparation and manipulation as well as genomic DNA isolation (Sambrook and Russel, 2011). Restriction enzymes, Fast DNA End Repair Kit, Phusion[®] Polymerase and GeneJET Plasmid Miniprep Kits by Thermo Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA), T4 DNA Ligation reaction mixtures and Wizard[®] SV Gel and PCR Clean-Up System by Promega (Madison, WI, USA) and Easy-DNATM Kit by Invitrogen (Carlsbad, California, USA) were used according to the manufacturer's protocols.

2.4. Plasmid construction

The basic plasmid design is illustrated in Fig. 1. All plasmid backbones were constructed on the basis of the pMS470 $\Delta 8$ plasmid (Fig. S1). The kanamycin resistance gene (Km^r) was amplified with KanR-NotI-fwd, KanR-SpeI-rev primers and introduced in the pMS470 plasmid to exchange Apr with Kmr. Subsequently, egfp (enhanced green fluorescent protein) and par were amplified with RP4-ParA-SpeI-fwd, RP4-ParE-Term-SpeI-rev, EGFP-NdeI-fwd

S. Gruber et al. / Journal of Biotechnology 186 (2014) 74–82



Fig. 1. Illustration of the basic plasmid design. The plasmid backbones encode the terminator *rmB*, RP4 partition region *par*, *egfp*, mobilization sequences *mob* (RP4, RSF1010 or pBBR1), kanamycin resistance Km^r, origin of replication *oriV* (pSaM, pSa, RP4, RSF1010 and REP) and a promoter (*PgrotL*, *Phils_Pit72*, *Plac*, *Prac*, *Plazb*, *Pf30*, *Plazb*, *Pl*

and EGFP-HindIII-rev primers; par was introduced via Spel/PstI whereas egfp was introduced with NdeI and HindIII restriction sites. In order to create pKRP4-Ptac-egfp, pKSa-Ptac-egfp, pKSaM-Ptac-egfp and pKREP-Ptac-egfp the plasmid backbone encoding the tac promoter, egfp and par was cut with SpeI/PstI to introduce the appropriate origin of replication amplified with the following primers: pSa-PstI-fwd, pSa-SpeI-rev, REP-SpeI-fwd, REP-PstI-rev, RP4-oriV1-SpeI-fwd, RP4-oriV1-rev, RP4-oriV2-fwd and RP4-oriV2-PstI-rev. The RP4 derived origin of replication was constructed by fusing the oriV sequence of RP4 to the genes encoding the replication proteins of RP4 using the primers mentioned above. In a second step the RP4 derived mobilization sequence was amplified by RP4-MOB-oriT-PstI-fwd and RP4-MOB-oriT-PstI-rev primers and introduced via PstI/PstI restriction sites into the backbones of pKRP4-P_{tac}-egfp, pKSa-P_{tac}-egfp, pKSaM-P_{tac}-egfp and pKREP-P_{tac}-egfp. The pKRSF1010-P_{tac}egfp plasmid was constructed by inserting the RSF1010 origin of replication via Spel and Pstl restriction sites amplified by RSF1010-Spel-fwd and RSF1010-Pstl-rev primers. Introducing the RP4 mobilization sequence via Pst1/Pst1 was unnecessary, since the RSF1010 origin of replication naturally encodes a com plete mobilization sequence. The pKRSF1010-Ptac-egfp plasmid was used to insert selected promoters to obtain pKRSF1010pKRSF1010-P_{H16_B1772}-egfp, pKRSF1010-P_{lac}-egfp, PgroEL-egfp, pKRSF1010pKRSF1010-Ph22b-egfp, pKRSF1010-P_{f30}-egfp, $pKRSF1010-P_{n25}-egfp, pKRSF1010-P_{k28a}-egfp,$ 5-egfp, pKRSF1010-P_{k28a}-egfp, pKRSF1010-Pn26-egfp P_{de33}-egfp, pKRSF1010-Pg25-egfp, pKRSF1010- P_{T5} -egfp, pKRSF1010- P_{k28b} -egfp, pKRSF1010- P_{h207} -egfp and pKRSF1010- P_{j5} -egfp. H16_B1772, groEL and lac promoters were amplified by Plac-NotI-rev. Plac-BamHI-fwd. PH16_B1772-NotIfwd, PH16_B1772-NdeI-rev, PgroeL-NotI-fwd and PgroeL-NdeI-rev primers and introduced according to the primer restriction sites. $P_{h22b}, P_{f30}, P_{de33}, P_{n25}, P_{n26}, P_{g25}, P_{k28a}, P_{T5}, P_{k28b}, P_{h207}$ and P_{i5} were amplified using Ph22b-NotI-fwd, Pf30-NotI-fwd, Pde33-NotI-fwd, Pn25-NotI-fwd, Pn26-NotI-fwd, Pg25-NotI-fwd, Pk28a-NotI-fwd,

PT5-fwd1, PT5-NotI-fwd2, Pk28b-NotI-fwd, Ph207-NotI-fwd, Pj5-Notl-fwd, and EGFP-HindIII-rev primers and introduced via Notl/HindIII. PgroEL and PH16_B1772 are native promoters derived from R. eutropha H16. Promoters h22b, f30, de33, n25, n26, g25, k28a, k28b, h207 and j5 derive from bacteriophage T5 (Gentz and Bujard, 1985). Sequences for P_{T5} , P_{tac} and P_{lac} were used as described in Brosius et al. (1985), Ivanov et al. (1990) and Gronenborn (1976). The pKRSF1010\[2010] egfp plasmid was created by cutting pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp with Ndel/HindIII to remove the insert (egfp), blunted and religated. The pKRSF1010-Ptac-Ru1 plasmid was constructed by amplifying estA with EstA-NdeI-fwd and EstA-EcoRV-rev primers and introducing estA into a pKRSF1010-Ptac-egfp backbone cut with Ndel/HindIII. The HindIII restriction site was previously blunted to enable cloning of estA via one sticky and one blunt end. EstA was amplified from pMS470Ru1 and originates from Rhodococcus Ruber (Schwab et al., 2003). Plasmids pKPSa-Ptac-egfp-mob-RSF1010 and pKPSa-Ptac-egfp-mob-pBBR1 were constructed by inserting mobilization sequences from RSF1010 and pBBR1MCS-5 via Pstl/Pstl. PBBR1-MOB-Pstl-fwd, PBBR1-MOB-PstI-rev, RSF1010-MOB-PstI-fwd and RSF1010-MOB-PstI-rev primers were used to amplify RSF1010 and pBBR1 mobilization sequences.

2.5. Plasmid transfer

E. coli S17-1 cells were transformed with desired plasmids using standard electroporation protocols (Sambrook and Russel, 2011). Plasmid transfer to *R. eutropha* H16 was accomplished by conjugation with *E. coli* S17-1 cells serving as donor strain (Srivastava et al., 1982). The original protocol by Simon et al. (1983) was adapted as follows. Cell suspensions were plated out on TSB gentamicin [20 μ g/ml] and kanamycin [200 μ g/ml] agar plates for selection of *R. eutropha* H16 transconjugants in the final step.

2.6. Mobilization efficiency

Mobilization sequences derived from pBBR1, RP4 and RSF1010 sequences were evaluated based on their ability to transfer the vector constructs from *E. coli* S17-1 transformants to wildtype *R. eutropha* H16. The mobilization efficiency was determined by the number of colony forming units CFU/ml of *R. eutropha* H16 transconjugants related to the number of CFU/ml of *E. coli* S17-1 transformants before the mobilization (Meyer, 2000).

2.7. Plasmid stability

Cultures of R. eutropha H16 strains that contained the desired plasmid were grown over night in liquid TSB media with kanamycin $[200 \,\mu g/ml]$. At a defined starting point 10 ml TSB liquid media were inoculated to an OD_{600} of 0.2 with the overnight culture (ONC) and incubated at 28 °C at 110 rpm for 24 h. After 24 h of incubation this culture was used to inoculate new liquid TSB media of 10 ml to an OD_{600} of 0.2. The new culture was then incubated at 28 $^\circ\text{C}$ at 110 rpm for 24 h. This procedure was repeatedly performed at time points 24, 48, 72 and 96 h. Samples of the cultures were taken and dilutions were plated out on TSB agar plates at each time point. All agar plates were incubated for CFU determination at 28 °C for 48 h. In a subsequent step the colonies were transferred from TSB agar plates to TSB kanamycin [200 µg/ml] agar plates by stamping. All agar plates were finally incubated for CFU determination at 28 °C for 48 h. The ratio of CFU that grew on TSB selective and TSB non selective plates at each time point revealed the percentage of plasmid stability over a time period of 96 h. Plasmid stability assays were performed in triplicates.

77

S. Gruber et al. / Journal of Biotechnology 186 (2014) 74-82

2.8. Fluorescence unit measurement

Cultures of *R. eutropha* H16 strains were grown in liquid TSB kanamycin [200 µg/ml] media overnight. The ONCs were used to inoculate TSB media to an OD₆₀₀ of 0.2 and grown to a final OD₆₀₀ of approximately 1.5. At this point 200 µl of the culture were used for fluorescence unit measurements with FLUOstar Omega (BMG Labtech, Ortenberg, Germany) at excitation wavelength of 480 nm and emission wavelength of 510 nm, in order to determine eGFP expression levels. Fluorescence units (FU) were determined for *R. eutropha* H16 transconjugants and related to the OD₆₀₀ values of the culture to obtain the relative fluorescence units (RFU). The fluorescence unit measurements over time were performed accordingly. Therefore, samples were drawn and analyzed every 2 h from time point 0 h to 8 h. In either case the RFU values of all samples were related to *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010 Δ egfp), which served as negative control.

2.9. SDS-PAGE and Western Blot analysis

Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) was performed with 4–12% NuPAGE[®] Bis–Tris Gel (Invitrogen) to separate proteins of the whole cell extract or cell free lysates and pellet fractions. In each case 10 μ g of total protein or 0.2 OD₆₀₀ units were added per lane. Transfer of proteins onto a Roti–NC HP40.1, 0.2 μ m nitrocellulose membrane (Carl Roth) was accomplished with the TE22 Mini Transfer Tank Unit (Hoefer Inc., Holliston, MA, USA) according to manufacturer's recommendations. A primary mouse (Monoclonal anti GFP, G6795; Sigma–Aldrich) and secondary goat–anti–mouse antibody with a fused horseradish peroxidase (Sigma–Aldrich) were used for eGFP detection on the nitrocellulose membrane. Proteins were visualized using SuperSignal (Pierce, Rockford, USA).

2.9.1. Esterase activity determination and activity stain

SDS-PAGE gels were loaded with lysastes of the EstA expressing strains and afterward incubated in renaturation buffer (699 g/l NaH₂PO₄ × 2H₂O, 2,64 g/l citric acid-monohydrate, pH 6.3) and 30% isopropanol for 45 min. The gels were subsequently washed twice in renaturation buffer for 20 min. In a final step the gels were incubated for 10 min in 10 ml of staining solution (10 ml 0.1 M Tris-HCl, pH 7, 750 µl α-naphthyl acetate (12 mg/ml in acetone) und 250 µl FastBlueB (20 mg/ml)). The presence of EstA was indicated by a purple precipitant. Moreover, cells were disrupted using BugBuster (Merk KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany) to obtain pellet fractions and cell free lysates. The esterase activity assay was carried out photometrically in 0.1 M Tris-HCl buffer, pH 7 containing 4 mM *p*-nitrophenyl butyrate (Sigma-Aldrich) as a substrate. The change in absorption related to *p*-nitrophenol was quantified over time at a wavelength of 405 nm (Schlacher et al., 1998).

3. Results and discussion

3.1. Vector backbone with high mobilization efficiency and high segregational stability

The evaluation and selection of a suitable mobilization sequence was considered in the design of all conjugative plasmids used

Table 3

Plasmid stability of R. eutopha H16 transconjugants over 96 h of fermentatio	n.
--	----

in this work. The mobilization efficiency was therefore determined for mobilization sequences derived from broad-host-range plasmids RSF1010, RP4 and pBBR1 and is defined as the ability of the mobilization sequence to enable the transfer of a conjugative plasmid from E. coli S17-1 transformants to R. eutropha H16 (Section 2.6). The mobilization efficiency of the RP4 mobilization sequence was determined to be 7.4×10^{-4} based on 1.5×10^6 CFU/ml of *R. eutropha* H16 (pKPSa-P_{tac}-egfp) transconjugants related to 2.0×10^9 CFU/ml of *E. coli* S17-1 (pKPSa-Ptac-egfp) transformants. The RSF1010 mobilization efficiency was determined to be 7.8×10^{-5} based on 1.3×10^{5} CFU/ml of *R. eutropha* H16 (pKPSa-P_{tac}-egfp-mob-RSF1010) transconjugants and 1.7×10^9 CFU/ml of *E. coli* S17-1 (pKPSa-P_{tac}-egfp-mob-RSF1010) transformants. Finally, the mobilization efficiency of the pBBR1 mobilization sequence was determined to be 1.4×10^{-8} based on 3.0×10^1 CFU/ml of *R. eutropha* H16 (pKPSa-P_{tac}-egfpmob-pBBR1) transconjugants related to 2.2×10^9 CFU/ml of *E. coli* S17-1 (pKPSa-Ptac-egfp-mob-pBBR1) transformants. The obtained data show that RP4 and RSF1010 mobilization efficiencies were approximately 50,000 times and 5000 times higher compared to the values obtained for the pBBR1 mobilization sequence. Consequently, mobilization sequences derived from RP4 and RSF1010 plasmids were selected as basic elements in expression vector design. The differences in mobilization efficiencies among all mobilization sequences are most likely related to the interaction of transfer and mobilization proteins during the process of conjugation. Since E. coli S17-1 cells enable the mobilization of plasmids with the help of a chromosomally integrated RP4 transfer sequence, it is likely that plasmids with mobilization sequences closely related to the natural RP4 transfer and mobilization apparatus interact well and promote high mobilization efficiency.

According to literature, expression vectors designed previously for the use in R. eutropha H16 suffer from high segregational instability and plasmids loss after a short time of fermentation (Lütte et al., 2012; Srinivasan et al., 2003; Voss and Steinbüchel, 2006). Consequently, the design of the vector backbone in this work was complemented by including the RP4 derived partitioning system to increase segregational stability and to prevent plasmid loss. Integration of the RP4 partitioning system resulted in 100% plasmid stability of pKPSaM-P_{tac}-egfp, pKRP4-P_{tac}-egfp, pKSa-P_{tac}-egfp, pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp and 95% plasmid stability of pKREP-P_{tac}-egfp after at least 96 h of fermentation in *R. eutropha* H16 (Table 3). In comparison, data reported by several previous studies revealed high rates of plasmid loss during fermentations of plasmid-based recombinant R. eutropha H16 strains. Such as a plasmid loss of 29% after 24 h of fermentation for plasmids based on the RP4 origin of replication, approximately 50% for RSF1010 based plasmids and at least 38% of plasmids were lost in case of plasmids based on the pBBR1 origin of replication (Lütte et al., 2012; Srinivasan et al., 2003; Voss and Steinbüchel, 2006). However, significant improvement of plasmid retention could for instance be achieved in case of pBBR1 derived expression vectors relying on auxotrophy and for expression vectors based on the pMOL28 oriV by applying the *parABS28* post-segregational killing system from the megaplasmid pMOL28 of R. metallidurans CH43 (Budde et al., 2011; Fleige et al., 2011; Lütte et al., 2012; Sato et al., 2013; Voss and Steinbüchel, 2006).

Time [h]	pKRP4-P _{tac} -egfp	pKSa-P _{tac} -egfp	pKPSaM-P _{tac} -egfp	pKRSF1010-P _{tac} -egfp	pKREP-P _{tac} -egfp
0	$100\%\pm0$	$100\% \pm 0$	$100\% \pm 0$	$100\% \pm 0$	$100\%\pm0$
24	$100\% \pm 0$	$100\% \pm 0$	$100\% \pm 0$	$100\% \pm 0$	$98\% \pm 1.25$
48	$100\% \pm 0$	$100\% \pm 0$	$100\% \pm 0$	$100\% \pm 0$	$98\% \pm 1.25$
72	$100\% \pm 0$	$100\% \pm 0$	$100\% \pm 0$	$100\% \pm 0$	$97\% \pm 1.07$
96	$100\%\pm0$	$100\%\pm0$	$100\%\pm0$	$100\% \pm 0$	$95\%\pm0.48$

79

S. Gruber et al. / Journal of Biotechnology 186 (2014) 74-82

In contrast to the plasmid addiction systems mentioned above, the RP4 partitioning system used in this work does not only encode a post-segregational killing system, but furthermore contains a site specific recombination system that supports the resolution of plasmid multimers and is likely to play a crucial role in plasmid propagation to daughter cells (Gerlitz et al., 1990; Eberl et al., 1994; Easter et al., 1998; Sobecky et al., 1996). The post-segregational killing system encoded by parDE disables cell growth of plasmidfree daughter cells by inhibiting DNA synthesis. This plasmid addiction system consists of the toxin ParE, which inhibits vital DNA gyrase function and the antitoxin ParD that binds ParE to form a non-toxic toxin/antitoxin complex when expressed. The parDE post-segregational killing system exhibits a very similar mode of action as described for parABS28 from pMOL28 (Jiang et al., 2002; Sato et al., 2013). However, in addition to the encoded postsegregational killing system, the parCBA operon codes for three co-translated proteins that contain a nuclease (ParB), a resolvase (ParA) and ParC, a protein of yet unknown function. All parCBA encoded proteins act as a plasmid multimer resolution system and are most likely also involved in plasmid propagation to daughter cells (Kristensen et al., 1995). Work done by Eberl et al. (1994) suggests that a plasmid propagation system regulates and assures the distribution of plasmids carrying the RP4 partition region to all daughter cells during cell division.

It could be demonstrated in this work that all *R. eutropha* H16 transconjugants carrying a plasmid with the RP4 partition sequence retained the plasmid at high rates independent of the origin of replication over 96 h of fermentation (Table 3) and proposes a mode of action for this partitioning system essentially independent of the replication system.

3.2. Gene dosage related to different origins of replication in R. eutropha H16

Plasmids pKRSF1010-Ptac-egfp, pKRP4-Ptac-egfp, pKREP-Ptacegfp, pKPSa-P_{tac}-egfp and pKPSaM-P_{tac}-egfp were compared to each other, in order to enable a characterization based on the gene dosage related to the particular origin of replication in R. eutropha H16. All plasmid backbones encoded Ptac and egfp and only differed in the sequence of the origin of replication (Fig. 1). EGFP expression was determined by measuring the RFU values of R. eutropha H16 transconjugants harboring the different plasmids after they were grown to an OD₆₀₀ of approximately 1.5. The highest RFU values were determined for *R. eutropha* H16 (pKREP-P_{tac}-egfp) with 8000 RFU followed by R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010-Ptac-egfp) with 4500 RFU. Lower RFU values were determined for R. eutropha H16 (pKPSa-P_{tac}-egfp), (pKRP4-P_{tac}-egfp) and (pKPSaM-P_{tac}-egfp) with RFU values of 2200, 1900 and 900, respectively. The obtained results from the RFU measurements were furthermore confirmed on protein level by SDS-PAGE and Western Blot analysis using a specific eGFP antibody (Fig. 4).

The set of expression vectors used in this work was based on the minireplicons derived from different broad-host-range plasmids, namely RSF1010, RP4, pBBR1 and pSa. The minireplicons of RSF1010, RP4 and pBBR1 were already applied in several studies, but were not compared to each other (Kortlüke et al., 1992; Srinivasan et al., 2003; Voss and Steinbüchel, 2006). Moreover, the pSa derived minireplicon was used for the first time as an *oriV* of an expression vector for the application in *R. eutropha* H16, in this work. A variant of the pSa minireplicon, the pSaM oriV, was obtained coincidently by a random single nucleotide mutation that was identified in the replication protein A of the pSaM origin of replication. This resulted in a decrease of RFU values (Figs. 2 and 4) conferring a decrease of the plasmid's copy number. Altogether, the gene dosage of eGFP depending on the origin of replication is



Fig. 2. Gene dosage of eGFP in R. eutropha H16 based on different origins of replication. R. eutropha H16 strains containing plasmids pkPSaM-P_{ac}-egfp, pkRP4-P_{tac}-egfp, pkRSF1010-P_{mac}-egfp, apkRSF1010-P_{mac}-egfp, apkRSF1010-P_{mac}-egfp, apk MREP-P_{ac}-egfp, apk MREP-P_{ac}-egfp, apk or values of approximately 1.5 and FU values were determined. All FU values were normalized to the particular Ob₅₀₀ readings and to the negative control strain R. eutropha H16 (pkRSF1010-Aegfp) to obtain RFU values.

illustrated by the broad range of RFU values, from 900 to 8000 RFU (Fig. 2).

3.3. Dependence of expression levels on different promoters in R. eutropha H16

The expression of eGFP in *R. eutropha* H16 based on different promoters was determined for P_{groEL} , $P_{H16,B1772}$, P_{Iac} , P_{Lac} , P_{L2b} , P_{f30} , P_{de33} , P_{n25} , P_{n26} , P_{g25} , P_{k28a} , P_{T5} , P_{k28b} , P_{h207} and P_{j5} . All plasmids used for this experiment share the same pKRSF1010 backbone and vary only in the promoter sequence driving expression of *egfp*. The j5 promoter was identified as the strongest promoter with 20,000 RFU followed by P_{h207} , P_{k28b} and P_{T5} in the range from approximately 14,000 to 12,000 RFU, P_{k28b} and P_{T5} in the range from P_{j30} with 11,000 RFU to 9500 RFU, P_{h22b} with 7300 RFU, P_{tac} with 4300 RFU, P_{lac} with 3500 RFU, $P_{H16,B1772}$ with 3100 RFU and P_{groEL} with 600 RFU (Fig. 3). The obtained results from the RFU measurements were furthermore confirmed on protein level by SDS-PAGE and Western Blot analysis using a specific eGFP antibody (Fig. 4).

Up to now, the tac promoter was characterized as the strongest promoter under constitutive expression conditions in *R. eutropha* H16 (Fukui et al., 2011). Consequently, P_{tac} RFU values served as a reference for the other promoters characterized in this work. A large range of expression levels is covered by newly characterized promoters, including the weak groEL promoter, the moderately strong H16.B1772 promoter and the strong T5 phage derived promoters.

The promoters h22b, f30, de33, n25, n26, g25, k28a, T5, k28b, h207 and j5 derived from the bacteriophage T5 were previously described to act as strong promoters in *E. coli* and were now also identified to act as strong promoters in *R. eutropha* H16 (Gentz and Bujard, 1985). Hereby, the j5 promoter proved to be the strongest promoter yet to be applied in *R. eutropha* H16. The range of feasible expression levels in *R. eutropha* H16 was extended considerably based on the selection of various promoters and different origins of replication (Figs. 2, 3 and 4).

In order to determine eGFP expression over time, samples were taken from *R. eutropha* H16 transconjugants containing plasmids pKRSF1010-P_{H16.B1772}-egfp (weak promoter), pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp (medium strength promoter) and pKRSF1010-P_{T5}-egfp (strong promoter) during the exponential growth phase every 2 h. RFU values were determined for all three *R. eutropha* H16 transconjugants and *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010 Δ egfp) served as a negative control. The strongest expression level could be determined for

S. Gruber et al. / Journal of Biotechnology 186 (2014) 74–82



Fig. 3. Expression levels of eGFP in R. eutropha H16 transconjugants based on various promoters. R. eutropha H16 strains containing plasmids pKRSF1010-P_{grobL}-egfp, pKRSF1010-P_{h15,B1772}-egfp, pKRSF1010-P_{h25}-egfp, pKRSF1010-

R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010-P_{T5}-egfp), which is approximately 3 times as high as the eGFP expression level of *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp) (Fig. 5). The eGFP expression level of *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010-P_{H16,B1772}-egfp) was found to be sliptly lower compared to *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp). RFU values determined for *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010-P_{H16,B1772}-egfp) rise from 40 RFU at 0 h to 3100 RFU aft e 8 h of fermentation. The growth pattern during the exponential growth phase showed that *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010-P_{T5}-egfp) has the slowest growth rate followed by *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010-P_{Tac}-egfp) and (pKRSF1010-P_{H16,B1772}-egfp). The non-expressing control strain *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010 Δ egfp) exhibited the fastest growth pattern. As expected the growth rate of *R. eutropha* H16 transconjugants decreases with the strength of constitutive eGFP expression. In addition to eGFP, which is widely used as a reporter protein,

the esterase EstA originating from *Rhodococcus ruber* was chosen



Fig. 4. SDS-PAGE and Western Blot illustrating eGFP expression in R. eutropha H16 based on different promoters and origins of replication. (A) SDS-PAGE of whole cell lysates of R. eutropha H16 transconjugants carrying the following plasmids: lane 1: pPSaM-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 2: pRP4-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 3: pPSa-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 4: pRSF1010-P_{trac}-egfp, lane 5: pREP-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 6: pKRSF1010-P_{groEL}-egfp, lane 9: pKRSF1010-P_{Hac}-egfp, lane 1: pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 2: pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 3: pYSa-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 1: pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 2: pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 3: pYSa-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 1: pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 2: pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 3: pYSa-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 4: pRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 5: pREP-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 6: pKRSF1010-P_{groEL} egfp, lane 7: PageRuler 7: PageRuler 7: PageRuler 7: PageRuler 9: pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 10: pKRSF1010-P_{groEL} lane 11: pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 5: pREP-P_{tac}-egfp, lane 6: pKRSF1010-P_{groEL} lane 11: pKRSF1010-P_{groEL} lane

to evaluate the protein expression properties in *R. eutropha* H16 (Schwab et al., 2003). Therefore the expression of the esterase EstA protein was monitored by SDS-PAGE (Fig. 6) and the activity of the enzyme was determined toward two different substrates (*p*-nitrophenyl butyrate and α -naphthyl acetate) with the strain *R. eutropha* H16 carrying the plasmid pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-Ru1 and for comparison with the strains *E. coli* BL21 (pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-Ru1) and *E. coli* BL21 (pMS470Ru1). The plasmid pMS470Ru1 is an inducible high copy plasmid which contains the tac promoter and exhibits the highest expression levels of EstA reported in



Fig. 5. Time course of eGFP expression (A) and growth (B) of R. eutropha H16 containing plasmids. R. eutropha H16 transconjugants harboring plasmids pKRSF1010-PHIGB1172-egfp (black, dashed line), pKRSF1010-P_{LI3}-egfp (red, dotted line) and pKRSF1010-P_{LI3}-egfp (green, thick line). The blue thin line relates to the control R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010\Degfp). (For interpretation of the references to color in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article.)

S. Gruber et al. / Journal of Biotechnology 186 (2014) 74-82



Fig. 6. Coomassie and activity stained SDS-PAGE illustrating R. ruber EstA expression in different E. coli BL21 and R. eutropha H16 strains. (A) SDS-PAGE: lane 1: PageRuler Prestained Protein Standard (Fermentas), lane 2: E. coli BL21 (pMS470Ru1) pellet fraction, lane 3: *E. coli* BL21 (pMS470Ru1) cell free lysate, lane 4: *E. coli* BL21 pellet fraction, lane 5: *E. coli* BL21 cell free lysate, lane 6: *E. coli* BL21 (pKRSF1010- $\begin{array}{l} P_{tac}\text{-Ru1} \text{ pellet fraction, lane 7: } \textit{E. coli BL21 (pKRSF1010-P_{tac}\text{-Ru1}) cell free lysate, lane 8: \textit{R. eutropha H16 pellet fraction, lane 9: \textit{R. eutropha H16 cell free lysate, lane 10: \textit{R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010-P_{tac}\text{-Ru1}) pellet fraction, lane 11: \textit{R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010-P_{tac}\text{-Ru1}) pellet fraction, lane 11: \textit{R. eutropha} H16 (pKRSF1010-P_{tac}\text{$ H16 (pKRSF1010- P_{tac} -Ru1) pellet fraction, lane 12: PageRuler Prestained Protein Standard (Fermentas). (B) Activity stain: SDS-PAGE incubated in renaturation buffer and stained EstA bands based on α -naphthyl acetate and FastBlueB. Samples loaded in the same order. An equivalent of 0.2 OD_{600} units of the pellet fractions and 10 μg of cell free lysates were added per lane.

E. coli BL21 (Schwab et al., 2003). In contrast to that the plasmid pKRSF1010-Ptac-Ru1 was described as a low copy plasmid earlier in this work. In all these strains the esterase EstA was expressed by the tac promoter, in the case of pKRSF1010-Ptac-Ru1 under constitutive and with pMS470Ru1 under inducible expression conditions. As can be seen from Fig. 6, high amounts of active protein are expressed after induction and overnight fermentation with E. coli BL21 (pMS470Ru1). Constitutive expression of the esterase EstA driven by the tac promoter did produce similar amounts of protein in the cell free lysate of E. coli BL21 and R. eutropha H16 (Fig. 6). The volumetric activity values for EstA related to the protein content of the cell free lysate resulted in specific activity values of 30.1 U/mg for E. coli BL21 (pMS470Ru1), 5 U/mg for E. coli BL21 (pKRSF1010-Ptac-Ru1) and 4U/mg for R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010-Ptac-Ru1). The obtained data furthermore indicate that R. eutropha H16 is able to produce active EstA under constitutive expression conditions in comparable amounts to E. coli BL21.

In summary, these results clearly demonstrate that R. eutropha H16 is a promising host for protein expression. Current work focuses on establishing regulated expression systems based on the promoters described in this work which should further raise the value of this organism as cell factory for biotechnological applications including protein and metabolite production.

4. Conclusion

With this study we could demonstrate that the chemolithoautotrophic bacterium R. eutropha H16 is a valuable expression host for protein production. One major problem encountered so far was the high instability of expression vectors in this organism. This could be efficiently overcome by including the partitioning region of the plasmid RP4 into the expression vectors. All applied replicons were efficiently stabilized even at high burden on cells caused by constitutive expression of proteins. The range of feasible expression levels in R. eutropha H16 was moreover significantly increased by the use of promoters derived from bacteriophage T5, which exhibit strong expression in E. coli as well as in R. eutropha H16 cells. The bacteriophage T5 derived promoters were hereby characterized as the strongest promoters yet to be applied in R. eutropha H16 under constitutive expression conditions.

The high potential of this organism to produce properly folded proteins, even under significant stress conditions provided by constitutive expression from strong promoters, was demonstrated by using an esterase originating from a bacterium with a higher GC content as model protein for functional expression. To summarize, this study increases the number of versatile and stable plasmid based expression systems for the use in *R. eutropha* H16, which further promotes the application of this organism as a cell factory for protein and metabolite production.

Authors' contributions

SG, PK, HS planned and started the project. Wet laboratory work was carried out by SG, JH, PK. SG and PK wrote the manuscript. All authors read, corrected and approved the final version.

Acknowledgment

The authors gratefully acknowledge support from NAWI Graz.

Appendix A. Supplementary data

Supplementary data associated with this article can be found, in the online version, at http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiotec. 2014.06.030.

References

- Atlić, A., Koller, M., Scherzer, D., Kutschera, C., Grillo-Fernandes, E., Horvat, P., Chiellini, E., Braunegg, G., 2011. Continuous production of poly([*R*]-3-hydroxybutyrate) by *Cupriavidus necator* in a multistage bioreactor cascade. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 91, 295–304.
- Bagdasarian, M., Lurz, R., Riickert, B., Bagdasarian, M.M., Frey, J., Timmis, K.N., 1981. Specific-purpose plasmid cloning vectors II. Broad host range, high copy number, RSF1010-derived gene cloning in. Peseudomonas, Gene 16, 237–247.
- Balzer, D., Ziegelin, G., Pansegrau, W., Kruft, V., Lanka, E., 1992. KorB protein of promiscuous plasmid RP4 recognizes inverted sequence repetitions in regions essential for conjugative plasmid transfer. Nucleic. Acids. Res. 20, 1851–1858.
- Barnard, G.C., Henderson, G.E., Srinivasan, S., Gerngross, T.U., 2004. High level recombinant protein expression in *Ralstonia eutropha* using 17 RNA polymerase based amplification. Protein Expression Purif. 38, 264–271.
 Bi, C., Su, P., Müller, J., Yeh, Y.-C., Chhabra, S.R., Beller, H.R., Singer, S.W., Hillson,
- NJ, 2013. Development of a broad-host synthetic biology toolbox for *Ralsto-nia eutropha* and its application to engineering hydrocarbon biofuel production. Microb. Cell Fact. 12, 107. N.I., 2013, Develor
- Bowien, B., Kusian, B., 2002. Genetics and control of CO(2) assimilation in the chemoautotroph *Ralstonia eutropha*. Arch. Microbiol. 178, 85–93.
- Brigham, C.J., Budde, C.F., Holder, J.W., Zeng, Q., Mahan, A.E., Rha, C., Sinskey, A.J., 2010. Elucidation of beta-oxidation pathways in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16 by examination of global gene expression. J. Bacteriol. 192, 5454–5464.
 Brigham, C.J., Speth, D.A., Rha, C., Sinskey, A.J., 2012. Whole-genome microarray and
- gene deletion studies reveal regulation of the polyhydroxyalkanoate produc-tion cycle by the stringent response in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 78, 8033–8044.
- Microbiol 78, 8033–8044.
 Brosius, J., Erfle, M., Storella, J., 1985. Spacing of the –10 and –35 regions in the tac promoter Effect on its in vivo activity. J. Biol. Chem. 260, 3539–3541.
 Budde, C.F., Riedel, S.L., Willis, L.B., Rha, C., Sinskey, A.J., 2011. Production of poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxybextanoate) from plant oil by engineered *Ralstonia europha* strains. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 77, 2847–2854.
- Delamarre, S.C., Batt, C.A., 2006. Comparative study of promoters for the production of polyhydroxyalkanoates in recombinant strains of *Wautersia eutropha*. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 71, 668–679.
- Ditta, G., Schmidhauser, T., Yakobson, E., Lu, P., Liang, X.W., Finlay, D.R., Guiney, D., Helinski, D.R., 1985. Plasmids related to the broad host range vector, pRK290, useful for gene cloning and for monitoring gene expression. Plasmid 10, 440
- Eberl, L., Kristensen, C.S., Givskov, M., Grohmann, E., Gerlitz, M., Schwab, H., 1994.
- Analysis of the multimer resolution system encoded by the parCBA operon of broad-host-range plasmid RP4. Mol. Microbiol. 12, 131–141. ter, C.L., Schwab, H., Helinski, D.R., 1998. Role of the parCBA operon of the broad-host-range plasmid RK2 in stable plasmid maintenance. J. Bacteriol. 180, 6023-6030
- Piege, C., Kroll, J., Steinbüchel, A., 2011. Establishment of an alternative phosphoketolase-dependent pathway for fructose catabolism in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 91, 769–776.

81

S. Gruber et al. / Iournal of Biotechnology 186 (2014) 74–82

- Friedrich, B., Römermann, D., 1985. Denitrification by Alcaligenes eutrophus is plasendent. J. Bacteriol. 162, 852-854.
- Fritsch L Lenz O Friedrich B 2011 The maturation factors HoxR and HoxT con-tribute to oxygen tolerance of memorane-bound [NiFe] hydrogenase in Ralstonia eutropha H16. J. Bacteriol. 193, 2487–2497.
 Fukui, T., Abe, H., Doi, Y., 2002. Engineering of Ralstonia eutropha for production
- of poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-3-hydroxyhexanoate) from fructose and solid-state properties of the copolymer. Biomacromolecules, 3, 618–624.
- Fukui, T., Ohsawa, K., Mifune, J., Orita, I., Nakamura, S., 2011. Evaluation of promoters for gene expression in polyhydroxyalkanoate-producing *Cupriavidus necator* H16. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 89, 1527–1536.
- Fluin, T., Suzuki, M., Tsuge, T., Nakamura, S., 2009. Microbial synthesis of poly((R)-3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxypropionate) from unrelated carbon sources by engineered *Cupriavidus necator*. Biomacromolecules 10, 700–706.
- Gentz, R., Bujard, H., 1985, Promoters recognized by Escherichia coli RNA polymerase nction: highly efficient promoters from bacteriophage T5. J. Bac-
- Gerlitz, M., Hrabak, O., Schwab, H., 1990. Partitioning of broad-host-range plasmid RP4 is a complex system involving site-specific recombination. J. Bacteriol. 172, 6194-6203
- Gronenborn, B., 1976. Overproduction of phage Lambda repressor under control of the lac promotor of *Escherichia coli*. MGG: Mol. Gen. Genet. 148, 243–250. Ivanov, I., Rommens, J., Sarafova, A., Maximova, V., Usheva, A., Bardarov, S., Papa
- georgiou, A., Jay, E., 1990. Chemical synthesis and characteristics of a hybrid phage T5-lac promoter. Microbiologica 13, 85–90. Jiang, Y., Pogliano, J., Helinski, D.R., Konieczny, I., 2002. ParE toxin encoded by the
- broad-host-range plasmid RK2 is an inhibitor of *Escherichia coli* gyrase. Mol. Microbiol. 44, 971–979.
- Kortlüke, C., Horstmann, K., Schwartz, E., Rohde, M., Binsack, R., Friedrich, B., 1992. A gene complex coding for the membrane-bound hydrogenase of Alcaligenes eutrophus H16. J. Bacteriol. 174, 6277–6289. Kovach, M.E., Elzer, P.H., Hill, D.S., Robertson, G.T., Farris, M.A., Roop, R.M.,
- Least and the state of the broad-host-ran Peterson, K.M., 1995. Four new derivatives of the broad-host-ran vector pBR1MCS, carrying different antibiotic-resistance cassettes. 175–176.
- Kristensen, C.S., Eberl, L., Sanchez-Romero, I.M., Givskov, M., Molin, S., De Lorenzo, V. 1995. Site-specific deletions of chromosomally located DNA segments with the multimer resolution system of broad-host-range plasmid RP4. J. Bacteriol
- Kroll, J., Klinter, S., Schneider, C., Voss, J., Steinbüchel, A., 2010. Plasmid addiction systems: persp 634–657 ectives and applications in biotechnology. Microb. Biotechnol. 3,
- Lenz, O., Friedrich, B., 1998. A novel multicomponent regulatory system medi-ates H2 sensing in Alcaligenes eutrophus. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 95, 12474–
- Lenz, O., Strack, A., Tran-Betcke, A., Friedrich, B., 1997. A hydrogen-sensing system in transcriptional regulation of hydrogenase gene expression in *Alcaligenes species*. J. Bacteriol. 179, 1655–1663.
- Lütte, S., Pohlmann, A., Zaychikov, E., Schwartz, E., Becher, J.R., Heumann, H., Friedrich, B., 2012. Autotrophic production of stable-isotope-labeled argi-nine in *Ralstonia eutropha* strain H16. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 78, 7884– 7757
- Meyer, R., 2000, Identification of the mob genes of plasmid pSC101 and characteri-
- Müller, J., MacEachran, D., Burd, H., Sathitsuksanoh, N., Bi, C., Yeh, Y.-C., Lee, T.S., Hillson, N.J., Chhabra, S.R., Singer, S.W., Beller, H.R., 2013. Engineering of *Ralstonic eutropha* H16 for autotrophic and heterotrophic production of methyl ketones ppl. Environ. Microb 70 4433-4430
- Pansegrau, W., Lanka, E., Barth, P.T., Figurski, D.H., Guiney, D.G., Haas, D., Helin-ski, D.R., Schwab, H., Stanisich, V.A., Thomas, C.M., 1994. Complete nucleotide

- sequence of Birmingham IncPlpha plasmids: compilation and comparative analy-. Mol. Biol. 239, 623-663
- Park, J.M., Bion, T.Y., Lee, S.Y., 2011. Genome-scale reconstruction and in silico analysis of the *Ralstonia eutropha* H16 for polyhydroxyalkanoate synthesis, lithoautotrophic growth, and 2-methyl citric acid production. BMC Syst. Biol. 2020. 5, 101
- Peplinski, K., Ehrenreich, A., Döring, C., Bömeke, M., Reinecke, F., Hutmacher, C., Steinbichel, A., 2010. Genome-wide transcriptome analysis of the Knall-gas bacterium Ralstonia eutropha H16 with regard to polyhydroxyalkanoate metabolism. Microbiology 156, 2136–2152.
- Pohlmann, A., Fricke, W.F., Reinecke, F., Kusian, B., Liesegang, H., Cramm, R., Eitinger, T., Ewering, C., Pötter, M., Schwartz, E., Strittmatter, A., Voss, I., Gottschalk, G., Steinbüchel, A., Friedrich, B., Bowien, B., 2006. Genome sequence of the g Knallgas bacterium Ralstonia eutropha H16. Nat. Bioplastic-produci technol 24 1257-1262
- technol. 24, 1257–1262.
 Sambrook, J., Russel, D., 2011. Molecular Cloning: A Laboratory Manual, third ed. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, Cold Spring, NY.
 Sato. S., Fujiki, T., Matsumoto, K., 2013. Construction of a stable plasmid vector for industrial production of poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyhexanoate) by a recombinant *Cupriavidus necator* H16 strain. J. Biosci. Bioeng. 116, 677–681.
- Schlacher, A., Stanzer, T., Osprian, I., Mischitz, M., Klingsbichel, E., Faber, K., Schwab, H., 1998. Detection of a new enzyme for stereoselective hydrolysis of linalyl acetate using simple plate assays for the characterization of cloned esterases from Burkholderia gladioli. J. Biotechnol. 62, 47–54.
- Schubert, P., Steinbüchel, A., Schlegel, H.G., 1988. Cloning of the Alcaligenes eutrophus genes for synthesis of poly-beta-hydroxybutyric acid (PHB) and synthesis of PHB in Escherichia coli. J. Bacteriol. 170, 5837–5847.
- Schwab, H., Lidauer, A., Gudelj-Wyletal, M., Pressing, M., Faber, K., Pogorevc, M., Trauthwein, H., 2003. Esterase EstA aus *Rhodococcus ruber*. DE 101 49 715 B4 (DE10149715A1, W02003031625A1).
 Shimizu, R., Chou, K., Orita, I., Suzuki, Y., Nakamura, S., Fukui, T., 2013. Detection
- of phase-dependent transcriptomic changes and Rubisco-mediated CO₂ fixa-tion into poly (3-hydroxybutyrate) under heterotrophic condition in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16 based on RNA-seq and gene deletion analyses. BMC Microbiol. 13, 169
- Simon, R., Priefer, U., Pühler, A., 1983, A broad host range mobilization system for eering: transposon mutagenesis in Gram-negative bacteria.
- Sobecky, P.A., Easter, C.L., Bear, P.D., Helinski, D.R., 1996. Characterization of the stable maintenance properties of the par region of broad-host-range plasmid **RK2** I Bacteriol 178 2086-2093
- Srinivasan, S., Barnard, G.C., Gerngross, T.U., 2003. Production of recombinant proteins using multiple-copy gene integration in high-cell-density fermentati of *Ralstonia eutropha*. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 84, 114–120.
- Srinivasan, S., Barnard, G.C., Tillman, U., Gerngross, T.U., 2002. A novel high-cell-density protein expression system based on *Ralstonia eutropha*. Appl. Environ. tein expressio
- Srivastava, S., Urban, M., Friedrich, B., 1982, Mutagenesis of Alcaligenes eutrophus by Streaker, J., Orban, M., Treistance transposon Tris. Arch. Microbiol. 131, 203–207.
 Steinbüchel, A., 1991. Polyhydroxyalkanoic acids. In: Byrom, D. (Ed.), Biomaterials: Novel Materials. From Biological Sources. Trends Biotechnol, Stockton, New York, pp. 124-213.
- Steinbüchel, A., 1998. Bacterial and other biological systems for polyester production. Trends Biotechnol. 16, 419–427. Tait, R., Lundquist, R., Kado, C., 1982. Genetic map of the crown gall suppressive
- IncW plasmid pSa. Mol. Gen. Genet. 186 (1), 10-. Voss, I., Steinbüchel, A., 2006. Application of a KDPG-aldolase gene-dependent addic-
- tion system for enhanced production of cyanophycin in *Ralstonia eutropha* strain H16. Metab. Eng. 8, 66–78.
- Yamaguchi, Y., Park, J.-H., Inouye, M., 2011. Toxin-antitoxin systems in bacteria and archaea. Annu. Rev. Genet. 45, 61-79

Chapter 2

Chapter 2

3.2 Versatile plasmid-based expression systems for Gram-negative bacteria – General essentials exemplified with the bacterium *Ralstonia eutropha* H16

Contribution to this Chapter

Writing manuscript ~ 55%

Published in the Journal of New Biotechnology

Editing and additional suggestions were provided by Dr. Petra Heidinger and Prof. Helmut Schwab

REVIEW



Versatile plasmid-based expression systems for Gram-negative bacteria— General essentials exemplified with the bacterium *Ralstonia eutropha* H16

Steffen Gruber, Helmut Schwab and Petra Koefinger

Institute of Molecular Biotechnology, Graz University of Technology, NAWI Graz, Petersgasse 14, 8010 Graz, Austria

Abstract

Contents

The Gram-negative bacterium *Escherichia coli* is currently the most efficient and widely used prokaryotic host for recombinant protein and metabolite production. However, due to some limitations and to various interesting features of other Gram-negative bacteria efficient vector systems applicable to a broad range are desired. Basic building blocks for plasmid-based vectors include besides the need for a suitable selection marker in the first line a proper replication and maintenance system. In addition to these basic requirements, further elements are needed for Gram-negative bacteria beyond *E. coli*, such as *Pseudomonas pudita*, *Ralstonia eutropha*, *Burkholderia glumae or Acinetobacter* sp.. Established building blocks have to be adapted and new building blocks providing the desired functions need to be identified and exploited. This minireview addresses so far described and used genetic elements for broad host range replication, efficient plasmid maintenance, and conjugative plasmid transfer as well as expression elements and protein secretion signals. The industrially important bacterium *R. eutropha* H16 was chosen as a model organism to provide specific data on the effectivity and utility of building blocks based on such genetic elements.

Introduction	552
The model organism Ralstonia eutropha H16	553
Vector building blocks	554
Replication elements	554
Plasmid stability and maintenance strategies	554
Plasmid transfer and mobilization	556
Expression elements & Secretion signals	556
Conclusion	556
Authors' contributions	556
Acknowledgements	556
References	556

Introduction

Along with other sources, such as bacterial and bacteriophage genomes, naturally occurring plasmids represent an important

Corresponding author. Koefinger, P. (petra.koefinger@tugraz.at)

source of genetic elements that can be exploited for vector design and setup. This includes in addition to basic maintenance function components selection markers, promoters, terminators and regulatory elements for expression. Altogether, a large variety of cloning vectors and their elements were characterized and

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.nbt.2015.03.015 1871-6784/© 2015 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved. optimized for the use in bacterial expression hosts [1,2]. However, the majority of these vectors were customized for the application in Escherichia coli; the prokaryotic organism of choice for recombinant protein production [3–5]. Even though the E. coli system is highly developed, due to the manifold metabolic capabilities and diverse protein reservoir, there exists a strong need for developing vector systems applicable to a broad range of Gram-negative bacteria as they exhibit a large spectrum of metabolic activities that provide intermediates, end products and pathways with potential application in biotechnology. Moreover, various expression hosts next to E. coli still offer advantages related to protein stability and metabolite production [6]. Ralstonia eutropha H16 for example is capable to heterologously express active and soluble organophosphohydrolase (OPH); contrarily expression of this protein in E. coli results in mainly insoluble and inactive product [7]. Furthermore, the production of specific alkaline lipases and biosurfactants on industrial level is accomplished by the use of Acinetobacter sp. [8]. Yet another example represents the use of Pseudomonas fluorescens as an expression platform for large scale fermentation processes. The application of this Pseudomonas strain is beneficial for particular processes due to the absence of significant acetate accumulation during cultivation, which can be a constraining factor for E. coli based fermentations [9]

In order to access a broad range of promising Gramnegative bacterial hosts, such as Pseudomonas pudita, P. fluorescens, R. eutropha, Burkholderia glumae or Acinetobacter sp., the design of vectors for expression applications requires an adapted set of features [6,10–12]. This finds a good basis with the existing comprehensive knowledge of naturally occurring plasmids or their components. A large number of plasmids were identified in plenty of bacterial species encoding a wealth of genetic information and ranging from a few hundred to several hundred thousand basepairs in size [13,14]. One highly interesting group of plasmids that is wellstudied and also used to obtain various elements for cloning vector design is belonging to the incompatibility group P-1 [15-17]. Isolated from different bacteria in freshwater, contaminated soil, pig manure, industrial waste waters and clinical environments [18-21], this group of self-transmissible plasmids replicates efficiently in a broad range of Gram-negative hosts [22-24]. Among these the IncP-1α plasmid RP4 (RK2) is one of the most extensively studied plasmids [25-27]. It contains several genetic elements contributing to the efficient propagation and stable maintenance at a low copy number in a wide range of organisms [24,28-30]. Widespread application of key genetic elements for cloning vector design from the RP4 plasmid include a site specific recombination unit (parCBA) and a toxin/antidote system (parDE) that mediate stable maintenance of the RP4 plasmid resulting in high segregational stability. the replication elements including the origin of replication (oriV) and trans-acting replication functions (trfA, trfB) as well as the mobilization function (mob) [31-34]. Accordingly, a variety of building blocks that are functionally active in a broad range of Gram-negative hosts, like replication elements, resistance markers, mobilization sequences or promoter systems, were obtained from genomes of bacteria, bacteriophages or other naturally occurring plasmids such as pBBR1, RSF1010, p15A, pMB1 or pSa. This includes for example well-characterized elements like the T7 bacteriophage RNA-polymerase/promoter expression system, bacteriophage T5

REVIEW

derived promoters, the *E. coli lac* promoter, RSF1010 or pBBR1 derived replication elements and the lacO/LacI or the araO/AraC regulatory systems [35–39]. Overall the pool of building blocks is continuously processed and extended by genetic engineering of existing building blocks or the design of entirely new features. Representatives of this group of building blocks are elements like the *tac* promoter, rationally designed bifunctional promoters or the rtTA2⁵-M2 (Tet-on) transactivator [40–42]. Altogether, comprehensive characterization and skilful combination of functionally active genetic elements create a basis for metabolic engineering and protein production in the host of choice.

This review discusses the significance of several building blocks such as replication elements, promoter systems, partitioning sequences, selection markers and mobilization sequences in regard to the design of stably maintained and versatile broad-host-range expression vectors. Hereby, the β -proteobacterium *R. eutropha* H16 will serve as a representative Gram-negative expression host of choice that is already used for plasmid based protein and metabolite production.

The model organism Ralstonia eutropha H16

R. eutropha H16, recently reclassified as Cupriavidus necator H16, is a facultative chemolithoautotrophic, Gram-negative soil bacterium. Like many other β -proteobacteria, it carries a multi replicon genome, which is comprised of two chromosomes and one megaplasmid encoding highly versatile metabolic features such as the ability to produce polyhydroxybutyrate (PHB), to degrade chloroaromatic and chemically related pollutants or to perform denitrification [43-45]. An existing and compelling flexibility of the bioenergetic metabolism can for instance be attributed to its ability to grow lithoautotrophically, enabling the organism to metabolize CO_2 and H_2 as sole carbon and energy sources in the absence of organic growth substrates [46-48]. Heterotrophic growth on the contrary, depends on sugars like fructose or Nacetylglucosamin and a variety of simple organic acids as main carbon and energy sources [43,49]. Furthermore, denitrification is performed under anaerobic conditions by using nitrate as an alternative electron acceptor [50]. These metabolic key features promoted R. eutropha H16 as a model organism for the study of mechanisms involved in the control of CO₂ fixation, hydrogen oxidation and denitrification.

Another area of high technological interest is the PHB biosynthesis capability of *R. eutropha* H16, for which the organism still receives significant attention [43,45,51,52]. Nonetheless, next to these main areas of focus, *R. eutropha* H16 attained attraction as an expression host for the production of metabolites and proteins under lithoautotrophic as well as heterotrophic growth conditions [53–55]. Supplementary studies demonstrated the feasibility of high cell density fermentations of up to 230 g/L biomass and the lack of detectable inclusion body formation, indicating promising key features for further improvement of the wild-type *R. eutropha* H16 strain as an alternative expression host [56,57].

Up to now, several plasmid based expression systems were developed for the use in *R. eutropha* H16 applying different approaches and employing a variety of building blocks including replication elements, plasmid stability, segregation and expression related features [12,56,58-60]. Hereby, the choice of replication

elements is crucial, since these significantly affect host compatibility, copy number and plasmid stability.

Vector building blocks

Replication elements

Plasmid based expression systems that have been constructed for many Gram-negative bacteria including R. eutropha H16 rely on autonomously replicating DNA elements (minireplicons), defining their replication capabilities. A properly regulated replication system plays a crucial role for stable maintenance and defined copy number of the expression vector. The particular copy number of such minireplicons is defined by plasmid-encoded elements regulating and tightly controlling the replication process [61,62]. Regions and loci essential for replication are: (i) the vegetative origin of replication (oriV), (ii) a replication initiation protein (Rep proteins) that binds to cognate sites in the oriV region, and (iii) elements involved in the control of replication [61]. Whereas oriV and binding sites for control elements have to be present in cis on the plasmid replicon, the other functions can be supplied in trans by host elements. In general, three different mechanisms are known for the replication of circular plasmids: the theta type, the strand displacement and the rolling circle replication. Plasmids employing a theta-replicating or strand displacement mechanism seem to occur more often in Gram-negative bacteria, whereas plasmids replicating on the basis of the rolling circle mechanism are mainly found in Gram-positive bacteria [11,61]. Progressing studies revealed that plasmids applying the same replication control system cannot be maintained in one cell at the same time, resulting in the loss of one replicon species. Therefore, plasmids are categorized by their mode of replication control and assigned to incompatibility groups. Various wellcharacterized broad-host-range plasmids isolated from Gram-negative bacteria can for instance be allocated to incompatibility groups IncP (e.g. RP4), IncQ (e.g. RSF1010), IncN (e.g. pCU1), IncW (e.g. pSA) and IncA/C (e.g. RA1) [63-65].

A frequently used origin of replication for constructing broadhost-range expression vectors is obtained from the 60 kbp RP4 plasmid (also known as RK2), a theta-replicating plasmid of the IncP-1 α incompatibility group [25,34,66]. RP4 replicates and is stably maintained in a great variety of Gram-negative bacteria. The regulation of the plasmid's copy number is accomplished by the interaction of the TrfA protein with the *oriV* in the so called handcuffing process [67–69]. A minimal DNA sequence of 617 bp of the RP4 plasmid was identified to fully act as functional *oriV* [70]. An even smaller 393 bp subfragment thereof could be used to successfully initiate replication in some hosts such as *E. coli* and, less efficiently, in *Pseudomonas putida* [71]. However, only the 617 bp long *oriV* sequence is able to efficiently mediate replication in *R. eutropha* H16 and was furthermore used for the construction of several expression vectors [58,34,72].

Plasmids belonging to the IncQ group are relatively small in size, R300b with 9 kbp or RSF1010 with 8.7 kbp for example, and exhibit moderate copy numbers [73,11,74]. All plasmids of the IncQ group encode an initiation protein (RepC), a helicase (RepA) and a primase (RepB), which enable autonomous replication and independence from the host's replication apparatus [75,76]. The basic structure of the RSF1010 replicon contains two *trans*-acting regions and one *cis*acting region, which are separated by mobilization genes and an origin of transfer (*oriT*). The *cis*-region containing the *oriV* regulates replication and determines incompatibility [74,77]. Structurally this region is similar to regions found in the *oriV* of the RP4 plasmid [61,78,79]. The three proteins RepA, RepB, RepC that are necessary for replication initiation and plasmid copy-number control are encoded in the two *trans*-regions of the RSF1010 basic replicon [76]. The RSF1010 plasmid itself and expression vectors based on RSF1010 minireplicons are successfully replicating in a very broad range of hosts including *R. eutropha* H16 [56,58,64,80,81].

As in the case of the RP4 and RSF1010 plasmids, the large sized, broad-host-range plasmids of the IncW family are found in a variety of different bacterial species [82]. The most famous representative of the IncW group is the pSa plasmid, isolated from Shigella sp. [83]. The replication process of pSa and other IncW plasmids was found to proceed bidirectionally from the oriV, in the fashion of a theta replication mechanism. The pSa plasmid exhibits a low copy number of two to three copies per cell [63]. Regions essential for the replication process include an oriV as well as an operon containing two ORFs coding for the resolvase ResP and RepA, a replication initiator protein [84]. Replication of IncW plasmids was observed in numerous different bacteria, hereby the pSa plasmid was identified to replicate in R. eutropha H16. It could recently also be demonstrated that expression vectors on the basis of a pSa minireplicon are functionally replicating in R. eutropha H16 at a low copy number [58].

An additional noteworthy broad-host-range plasmid is pBBR1. This plasmid was originally isolated from Bordetella bronchiseptica and replicates in a variety of Gram-negative bacteria [85]. The molecular basis of the pBBR1 replication is still not understood and may represent a new incompatibility group [86]. Nevertheless, a replication protein RepA sharing sequence homologies with other proteins involved in replication initiation, is encoded in the putative region responsible for vegetative replication of the pBBR1 plasmid [85]. The plasmid was estimated to have a medium copy number of up to 10 copies per cell in Bordetella species. Since the replicon is stably maintained in several Gram-negative bacteria, pBBR1 is frequently used for the construction of broad-hostrange expression vectors such as the widely used pBBR1MCS vector series and its derivatives [87-90]. A successful application of pBBR1 based expression vectors was also reported for R. eutropha H16 [12,58].

Furthermore, other replication elements originating from large megaplasmids, like pMOL28 of *Ralstonia metallidurans* CH43, were used for the construction of expression vectors and could also be successfully applied in *R. eutropha* H16 [60].

Plasmid stability and maintenance strategies

Overall the design of expression vectors that are suitable for the use in a wide range of Gram-negative bacteria needs to be reassessed with respect to requirements concerning the host bacteria and the kind of application. Even though pMOL28, pBBR1, RP4, RSF1010 and pSa minireplicons were applied successfully with expression vectors for the production of proteins and metabolites in *R. eutropha* H16 (Table 1), a significant loss of plasmids was observed in any case despite the use of antibiotic selection [12,54,57,60]. In consequence, mechanisms providing high segregational stability need to be implemented in the design of these broad-host-range expression vectors.

REVIEW

TABLE 1				
Overview of vector building blocks				
Replication elements				
Building block	Property	Source		
pMOL28	Incompatibility undefined, low copy number replicon	[60]		
RP4	IncP, low copy number replicon	[25]		
pSa	IncW, low copy number replicon	[63]		
RSF1010	IncQ, medium copy number replicon	[64]		
pBBR1	Incompatibility undefined, medium copy number replicon	[85]		
Plasmid stability and maintenance				
Building block	Property	Source		
Essential metabolic gene	Complements a knock-out strain (auxotrophy)	[91]		
pMOL28 parABS28	Toxin/antidote system	[60]		
RP4 parDE	Toxin/antidote system	[32]		
RP4 parCBA	Multimer resolution and partitioning system	[31]		
Mobilization and transfer sequences				
Building block	Property	Source		
RP4 transfer genes	Essential to promote plasmid transfer	[25]		
RP4 mob sequence	Very effective plasmid mobilization in combination with RP4 transfer genes	[25]		
RSF1010 mob sequence	Effective plasmid mobilization in combination with RP4 transfer genes	[64]		
pBBR1 mob sequence	Poor plasmid mobilization in combination with RP4 transfer genes	[85]		

In general stable maintenance of plasmids in bacterial cells is usually achieved when the genetic information encoded on the plasmid is advantageous for the host. Various antibiotic or heavymetal resistances encoded on plasmids can represent a valuable selective advantage for the host bacterium under particular growth conditions and therefore promote the maintenance of the plasmid by the host [62,69,91]. In genetic engineering approaches antibiotic selection markers are frequently used to accomplish the maintenance of expression vectors in bacterial cultures. However, the use of antibiotics in large scale fermentations is not favoured due to significant associated financial expenses and negative environmental impact [3,92]. In addition, plasmid stability assays revealed that an increasing number of cells tend to lose the plasmid during fermentation despite the use of antibiotic pressure. This could for example also be observed and quantified for fermentations carried out with recombinant R. eutropha H16 strains. Plasmid loss of up to 90% after 70 h of fermentation could be observed with various expression vector constructs despite the use of antibiotic selection [12,54,57,60].

Alternatively, other naturally occurring mechanisms promoting plasmid stability and maintenance can be used for the design of expression vectors including toxin/antitdote addiction systems, plasmid multimer resolution and plasmid partitioning systems or a combination thereof [93,94]. Plasmid multimer structures are commonly occurring during replication and thus reduce the effective number of plasmid copies available for distribution to the daughter cell upon cell division. The presence of plasmid multimer resolution systems promotes a monomeric state of the plasmid within a cell and therefore facilitates plasmid segregation and stability. This process can additionally be enhanced if plasmid maintenance systems assist to actively distribute plasmid copies to all daughter cells during cell division [94–96].

Toxin/antidote systems encode genetic information for the production of a stable product mediating a toxic function and an unstable product acting as an antidote compensating the toxic function. The toxin element inhibits growth essential functions in the cell, but is neutralized in the presence of the antidote. Upon cell division, toxin and antidote components are propagated by the cytoplasm to all daughter cells where the toxin remains active, in contrast to the relatively unstable antidote. In case of plasmid loss the antidote cannot be produced anymore thus causing growth inhibition or death of plasmid-free cells, whereas cells containing a plasmid copy remain healthy [33,91,93]. Such tox-in/antidote systems are already successfully applied to stabilize expression vectors including vectors for *R. eutropha* H16 [58,60]. The plasmid retention rates achieved with the application of such systems reached 95% over a period of 96 h without selection pressure [43].

One such system is the RP4 derived partitioning system, which encodes a toxin/antidote system, a plasmid multimer resolution system and further not yet fully characterized elements [31–33]. This system was originally shown to act as an extremely efficient stabilization system in *E. coli* and was further adapted to stabilize vectors based on pBBR1, RP4, RSF1010 and pSa replication elements in *R. eutropha* H16. Whereas vectors with RP4, RSF1010 and pSa replication elements exhibited no plasmid loss, vectors based on pBBR1 replication elements exhibited only 4% plasmid loss after cultivation for 96 h (repeated transfer every 24 h) without selection pressure [58,60] (Table 1).

The complementation of essential metabolic functions of auxotrophic strains represents another efficient approach to enhance plasmid maintenance. Examples related to *R. eutropha* H16 are relying on complementing mutants that lack essential genes required for growth under heterologous or lithoautotrophic conditions including genes like the hydrogenase transcription factor (*hoxA*), 2-keto-3-desoxy-6-phosphogluconate-aldolase (*KDPG*-aldolase; *eda*), xylulose-5-phosphate/fructose-6-phosphate phosphoketolase (*xfp*) and pyrroline-5-carboxylate reductase (*proC*). Plasmid retention rates of 90% were obtained with such complementation systems during fermentation of plasmid-containing *R. eutropha* H16 strains [12,54,59,97] (Table 1).

REVIEW

As demonstrated with the model organism *R. eutropha* H16, the application of metabolism-based complementation systems or the use of toxin/antidote systems, multimer resolution systems and partitioning systems or a combination of these systems prove to be valuable concepts for constructing stable plasmid-based vectors for Gram-negative bacteria.

Plasmid transfer and mobilization

Transformation mediated by various physical or chemical treatments is the standard approach to transfer DNA into living cells when establishing recombinant organisms. However, especially with many Gram-negative bacteria such processes suffer from low efficiencies or are even not feasible, most probably caused by the complex cell envelope structure of this group of bacteria. Transfer of plasmid DNA from a donor to an acceptor cell is naturally accomplished by conjugation, a very efficient and common process in nature and thus representing an alternative to transformation [98]. Conjugative plasmid transfer was verified among Gram-negative bacteria, from Gram-negative to Gram-positive bacteria and even from bacteria to higher eukaryotes [28,99,100]. The essential elements required for conjugation are the transfer-genes (tra-genes) and a mobilization site (mob) including the origin of transfer (oriT). Hereby, two regions encoding the mating pair formation (Mfp) system and the DNA transfer and replication system (Dtr) are essential components [101]. A direct and stable cell-to-cell contact is established between the donor and recipient strain by forming a transmembrane pore that is stabilized by pili [102]. Subsequently, a singlestranded DNA copy, generated by rolling circle DNA replication, is transferred through the transmembrane pore and finally reconstituted and established in the new host [103,104]. The tra-genes can generally be provided in trans whereas the mob functions including oriT need to be present in cis on the transferred plasmid [105].

In laboratory practise, conjugative transfer of vectors is usually performed from E. coli to the desired host bacterium. It can be mediated either by a helper plasmid that is only able to replicate in E. coli containing the essential tra functions of RP4 or by using a specific E. coli strain with chromosomally integrated RP4 tra-genes (e.g. E. coli S17-1) [106.107]. As with many other bacterial species. transformation protocols (e.g. electroporation) yield unsatisfactory results with R. eutropha H16 and only conjugative DNA transfer is feasible. Recently determined mobilization efficiencies of plasmids containing mobilization sequences derived from broad-host-range plasmids pBBR1, RP4 and RSF1010 indicate that the interaction of tra-genes, oriT as well as the mob regions, is crucial for the process of conjugation. The results showed that mobilization efficiencies of RP4 and RSF1010 derived mob regions were 50,000 to 5000 times higher compared to the mobilization efficiencies obtained for the pBBR1 mob region. The differences in

References

- Pleiss J. The promise of synthetic biology. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 2006; 73:735–9.
- [2] Fu P. A perspective of synthetic biology: assembling building blocks for novel functions. Biotechnol J 2006;1:690–9. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/biot.</u> 200600019.

these values may be related to the efficiency of interaction among the RP4 transfer proteins and the particular mobilization apparatus [58] (Table 1).

Expression elements & Secretion signals

The design of expression systems in prokarvotic cells relies mainly on elements determining transcription efficiency (e.g. promoters, terminators, regulatory systems) and translation initiation (shine dalgarno sequences). A skilful combination of these elements can be used in order to create the desired expression system with respect to application and host compatibility [1,2]. In case of *R. eutropha* H16, a variety of functional promoters, shine dalgarno sequences and terminators were identified and successfully applied for expression studies [7,58,108]. The use of regulatory elements that enable the application of inducible systems is favourable as it provides the possibility to precisely regulate expression and thereby increase the product yield [58,108,7]. Secretion of the expressed polypeptide into the environment is another desired feature for recombinant protein production and represents a significant benefit for product recovery and purification [109-111]. Therefore mainly signal sequences from sec or tat secretion pathways are used to secret heterologous proteins in many prokaryotic organisms [111,112]. Linking a signal sequence and a protein intended for secretion exhibits a unique interaction which represents a key requirement for successful secretion of the protein of interest [113]. However, with R. eutropha H16 secretory expression of heterologous proteins has not yet been studied.

Conclusion

This review discusses important general aspects for the design of broad-host-range expression vectors in order to highlight essential features that assure a reliable application in various Gramnegative bacteria. The importance of single building blocks and their interaction with each other and host specific factors was illustrated using the β -proteobacteria *R. eutropha* H16 as an example. It could be demonstrated that a skilful combination of components from the genetic toolbox is the key for successful expression vector design and their application in Gram-negative bacteria outside the *E. coli* system, in order to make use of various interesting features of such organisms for efficient protein and metabolite production.

Authors' contributions

SG and PK wrote the initial manuscript and HS contributed some additional thoughts and formulations. All authors read, corrected and approved the final version.

Acknowledgment

The authors gratefully acknowledge support from NAWI Graz.

- [3] Baneyx F. Recombinant protein expression in *Escherichia coli*. Curr Opin Biotechnol 1999;10:411–21.
- [4] Jana S, Deb JK. Strategies for efficient production of heterologous proteins in *Escherichia coli*. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 2005;67:289–98. <u>http://dx.doi.org/</u> <u>10.1007/s00253-004-1814-0</u>.

New Biotechnology • Volume 32, Number 6 • December 2015

- [5] Sørensen HP, Mortensen KK. Advanced genetic strategies for recombinant [5] Settern III, Molerisen KK, Advance genetic strategies for recombinant protein expression in *Escherichia coli*. J Biotechnol 2005;115:113–28. <u>http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiotec.2004.08.004</u>.
 [6] Rangwala SH, Fuchs RL, Drahos DJ, Olins PO. Broad host-range vector for
- efficient expression of foreign genes in gram-negative bacteria. Bio/Technology
- [7] Barnard GC, Henderson GE, Srinivasan S, Gerngross TU. High level recombinant protein expression in *Ralstonia eutropha* using T7 RNA polymerase based amplification. Protein Expr Purif 2004;38:264-71. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/
- amplification. Protein Expr Purit 2004;38:264–71. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pcp.2004.09.001</u>.
 [8] Jung J, Park W. Acinetobacter species as model microorganisms in environmental microbiology: current state and perspectives. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 2015;99:2533–48. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00253-015-6439-y</u>.
 [9] Squires CH, Retallack DM, Ramseier LC, Schneider JC, Talbot HW. Heterologous Protein Production in *P. fluorescens*. Bioprocess Int 2004;54–9. (http://wolfson.huji.ac.il/purification/PDF/Expression_Systems/ PfenexExpressionTechnologyII.pdf) (accessed March 03, 2015).
 [10] Murin CD, Seral K Brykin A Matumural Expression vectors for Acinetabacter
- Murin CD, Segal K, Bryksin A, Matsumura I. Expression vectors for Acinetobacter baylyi ADP1. Appl Environ Microbiol 2012;78:280–3. <u>http://dx.doi.org/</u> 10.1128/AEM.05597-11.
 Kücs U, Stahi U. Replication of plasmids in gram-negative bacteria. Microbiol
- Rev 1989:53:491-516.
- [12] Voss I, Steinbüchel A. Application of a KDPG-aldolase gene-dependent addic-tion system for enhanced production of cyanophycin in *Ralstonia eutropha strain* H16. Metab Eng 2006;8:66–78. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ymben.2005</u>. 09.003
- [13] Tringe SG, von Mering C, Kobayashi A, Salamov AA, Chen K, Chang HW, et al. Comparative metagenomics of microbial communities. Science 2005;308:554– 7. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.1107851</u>.
 [14] Norman A, Hansen LH, Sørensen SJ. Conjugative plasmids: vessels of the
- communal gene pool. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 2009;364:2275-89. http://dx.doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2009.0037. Sen D, Van der Auwera GA, Rogers LM, Thomas CM, Brown CJ, Top EM. Broad-
- [15] host-range plasmids from agricultural soils have IncP-1 backbones with diverse accessory genes. Appl Environ Microbiol 2011;77:7975–83. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/AEM.05439-11</u>.
 Bahl MI, Burmølle M, Meisner A, Hansen LH, Sørensen SJ. All IncP-1 plasmid
- subgroups, including the novel epsilon subgroup, are prevalent in the influent of a Danish wastewater treatment plant. Plasmid 2009;62:134–9. <u>http://</u>
 dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.plasmid.2009.05.004.

 [17]

 Brown CJ, Sen D, Yano H, Bauer ML, Rogers LM, Van der Auwera GA, et al. Diverse
- broad-host-range plasmids from freshwater carry few accessory genes Appl Environ Microbiol 2013;79:7684–95. http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/AEM.
- 02252-13. [18] Top E, De Smet I, Verstraete W, Dijkmans R, Mergeay M. Exogenous isolation of bilizing plasmids from polluted soils and sludges. Appl Environ Microbiol 1994:60:831-9.
- [19] Thomas CM. Relationships and evolution of IncP plasmids. In: Thomas CM, editor. Promiscuous plasmids Gram-negative bacteria. London: Academic Press Inc. Ltd; 1989
- [20] Pettigrew CA, Breen A, Corcoran C, Savler GS, Chlorinated biphenyl minerali
- [20] Pettigrew CA, Breen A, Corcoran C, Sayler GS. Chlorinated biphenyl mineralization by individual populations and consortia of freshwater bacteria. Appl Environ Microbiol 1990;56:2036–45.
 [21] Götz A, Pukall R, Smit E, Tietze E, Prager R, Tschäpe H, et al. Detection and characterization of broad-host-range plasmids in environmental bacteria by PCR. Appl Environ Microbiol 1996;62:2621–8.
 [22] Burlage RS, Bemis LA, Layton AC, Sayler GS, Larimer F. Comparative genetic organization of incompatibility group P degradative plasmids. J Bacteriol 1990;172:e518–25 1990;172:6818-25.
- [23] Dröge M, Pühler A, Selbitschka W, Phenotypic and molecular characterization [23] Doge M, Funite A, Schröchka W. Fileholypic and Inforcural Characterization of conjugative antibiotic resistance plasmids isolated from bacterial commu-nities of activated sludge. Mol Gen Genet 2000;263:471–82.
 [24] Thomas CM, Helinski D. Vegetative replication and stable inheritance of IncP
- plasmids. In: C.M. T, editor. Promiscuous plasmids Gram-negative bacteria. London: Academic Press Inc. Ltd; 1989. p. 1–25.
 [25] Pansegrau W, Lanka E, Barth PT, Figurski DH, Guiney DG, Haas D, et al. Complete nucleotide sequence of Birmingham IncPα plasmids: compilation and comparative analysis. J Mol Biol 1994;239:623-63. http://dx.doi.org/ nbi.1994.1404 0.1006
- [26] Thomas CM, Smith CA. Incompatibility group P plasmids: genetics, evolution, and use in genetic manipulation. Annu Rev Microbiol 1987;41:77–101. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev.mi.41.100187.000453</u>.
 [27] Thorsted PB, Macartney DP, Akhtar P, Haines AS, Ali N, Davidson P, et al. Complete sequence of the IncPbeta plasmid R751: implications for evolution and organisation of the IncP backbone. J Mol Biol 1998;282:969–90. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/imbi.1998.2060</u>.
- (28) Water VL. Conjugation between bacterial and mammalian cells. Nat Genet 2001;29:375–6. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/ng779</u>.
 (29) Adamczyk M, Jagura-Burdzy G. Spread and survival of promiscuous IncP-1 plasmids. Acta Biochim Pol 2003;50:425–53. doi:035002425.
- [30] Kolatka K, Kubik S, Rajewska M, Konieczny I. Replication and partitioning of the broad-host-range plasmid RK2. Plasmid 2010;64:119–34. <u>http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.plasmid.2010.06.004</u>.
 [31] Eberl L, Kristensen CS, Givskov M, Grohmann E, Gerlitz M, Schwab H. Analysis
- of the multimer resolution system encoded by the parCBA operon of broadhost-range plasmid RP4. Mol Microbiol 1994;12:131-41.

- [32] Gerlitz M, Hrabak O, Schwab H. Partitioning of broad-host-range plasmid RP4 is a complex system involving site-specific recombination. J Bacteriol 1990;172:6194–203. Jiang Y, Pogliano J, Helinski DR, Konieczny I. ParE toxin encoded by the broad-
- host-range plasmid RK2 is an inhibitor of Escherichia coli gyrase. Mol Microbiol 2002.44.971-9
- 2002;44:971–9. Ditta G, Schmidhauser T, Yakobson E, Lu P, Liang XW, Finlay DR, et al. Plasmids related to the broad host range vector, pRK290, useful for gene cloning and for monitoring gene expression. Plasmid 1985;13:149–53.
- Gentz R, Bujard H. Promoters recognized by *Escherichia coli* INA polymerase selected by function: highly efficient promoters from bacteriophage T5. J Bacteriol 1985;164:70–7.
 [36] Brosius J, Erfle M, Storella J. Spacing of the -10 and -35 regions in the tac
- promoter. Effect on its in vivo activity. J Biol Chem 1985;260:3539–41. Lobell RB, Schleif RF. DNA looping and unlooping by AraC protein. Science 1990;250:528–32. [37]
- [38] Jain A, Srivastava P. Broad host range plasmids. FEMS Microbiol Lett
- [39]
- [40]
- Jain A, Srivastava P. Broad host range plasmids. FEMS Microbiol Lett 2013;348:87-96. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/1574-6968.12241. JACOB F, MONOD J. Genetic regulatory mechanisms in the synthesis of proteins. J Mol Biol 1961;3:318-56. De Boer HA, Comstock LJ, Vasser M. The tac promoter: a functional hybrid derived from the trp and lac promoters. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1983;80:21–5. Yang S, Sleight SC, Sauro HM. Rationally designed bidirectional promoter improves the evolutionary stability of synthetic genetic circuits. Nucleic Acids Res 2013;41:e33. http://dx.doi.org/10.1039/anr/eks972.
- Res 2013;41:e33. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/nar/gks972</u>. Urlinger S, Baron U, Thellmann M, Hasan MT, Bujard H, Hillen W. Exploring [42] the sequence space for tetracycline-dependent transcriptional activators novel mutations yield expanded range and sensitivity. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2000;97:7963–8. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.130192197</u>.
 Pohlmann A, Fricke WF, Reinecke F, Kusian B, Liesegang H, Cramm R, et al.
- Genome sequence of the bioplastic-producing Knallgas bacterium Ralstonia eutropha H16. Nat Biotechnol 2006;24:1257–62. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/</u> nbt1244.
- [44] Schwartz E, Henne A, Cramm R, Eitinger T, Friedrich B, Gottschalk G. Complete nucleotide sequence of pHG1: a *Ralstonia eutropha* H16 megaplasmid encoding key enzymes of H₂-based lithoautotrophy and anaerobiosis. J Mol Biol 2003;32:369–83. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-28360300894-5</u>. Steinbüchel A, Füchtenbusch B. Bacterial and other biological systems for
- polyester production. Trends Biotechnol 1998;16:419-27. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0167-7799(98)01194-9</u>. Bowien B, Kusian B. Genetics and control of CO(2) assimilation in the che-moautotroph *Ralstonia eutropha*. Arch Microbiol 2002;178:85–93. <u>http://</u>
- dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00203-002-0441-3.
- Schwartz E, Voigt B, Zühlke D, Pohlmann A, Lenz O, Albrecht D, et al. A proteomic view of the facultatively chemolithoautotrophic lifestyle of *Ralstonia eutropha* H16. Proteomics 2009;9:5132–42. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/ [47]
- Tricdoros and the second se [48]
- König C, Sammler I, Wilde E, Schlegel HG, Konstitutive Glucose-6-phosphat-[49] Vildstamm, Arch Mikrobiol 1969;67:51–7. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/</u> F00413680
- [50] Pfitzner J, Schlegel HG. Denitrifikation bei Hydrogenomonas eutropha Stamm H16.
- Pritzner, J. Schreget HG. Denitrinkation bei *Hyarogenomonas eutropia* stamm F16. Arch Mikrobiol 1973;90:199–211. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF00424972.
 Schlegel HG, Gottschalk G, Bartha R von.. Formation and utilization of poly-β-hydroxybutyric acid by knallgas bacteria (*Hydrogenomonas*). Nature 1961;191:463–5.
 Atlić A, Koller M, Scherzer D, Kutchera C, Grillo-Fernandes E, Horvat P, et al.
- [52] Continuous production of poly([*R*]-3-hydroxybutyrate) by *Cupriavidus necator* in a multistage bioreactor cascade. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 2011;91: 295-304
- Lee SJ, Park SY. Fermentative production of short-chain-length PHAs. In: Steinbüchel A, Dio Y, editors. Biotechnology of biopolymers: from synthesis to patents. Weinheim, Germany: Wiley-VCH; 2005. p. 207–34.
 Lütte S, Pohlmann A, Zaychikov E, Schwartz E, Becher JR, Heumann H, et al.
- [54] Lütte S, Pohlmann A, Zaychikov E, Schwartz E, Becher JR, Heumann H, et al. Autotrophic production of stable-isotope-labeled arginine in *Ralstonia eutropha* strain H16. Appl Environ Microbiol 2012;78:7884-90. <u>http://dx.doi.org/</u> 10.1128/AEM.01972-12.
 [55] Müller J, MacZachran D, Burd H, Sathitsuksanoh N, Bi C, Yeh Y-C, et al. Engineering of *Ralstonia eutropha* H16 for autotrophic and heterotrophic production of methyl ketones. Appl Environ Microbiol 2013;79:4433-9. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00973-13</u>.
 [56] Srinivasan S, Barnard GC, Tillman U, Gerngross TU. A novel high-cell-density protein expression system based on *Balstonia eutropha* Environ Microbiol
- protein expression system based on Ralstonia eutropha. Appl Environ Microbiol
- 2002. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/AEM.68.12.5925</u>.
 Srinivasan S, Barnard GC, Gerngross TU. Production of recombinant proteins using multiple-copy gene integration in high-cell-density fermentations of *Ralstonia eutropha*. Biotechnol Bioeng 2003;84:114–20. <u>http://dx.doi.org/</u>
- [58] Gruber S, Hagen J, Schwab H, Koefinger P. Versatle and stable vectors for efficient gene expression in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16. J Biotechnol 2014;186:74–82. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiotec.2014.06.030.
 [59] Budde CF, Riedel SL, Willis LB, Rha C, Sinskey AJ. Production of poly(3-
- hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyhexanoate) from plant oil by engineered

www.elsevier.com/locate/nbt 557

REVIEW

New Biotechnology • Volume 32, Number 6 • December 2015

Ralstonia eutropha strains. Appl Environ Microbiol 2011;77:2847-54. http://

- [60] Sato S, Fujiki T, Matsumoto K. Construction of a stable plasmid vector for industrial production of poly(3-hydroxybutyrate co-3-hydroxyhexanoate) by a recombinant *Cupriavidus nector* H16 strain. J Biosci Bioeng 2013;116:677–81.
- http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiosc.2013.05.026. Del Solar G, Giraldo R, Ruiz-Echevarría MJ, Espinosa M, Díaz-Orejas R. Repli-cation and control of circular bacterial plasmids. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev [61] 1998:62:434-64.
- (2) Toukdarian A. Plasmid strategies for broad-host-range replication in Gramnegative bacteria. In: Funnell BE, Phillips GJ, editors. Plasmid biology. Washington, DC: ASM Press; 2004, p. 259–261.
 [63] Tait R, Lunquist R, Kado C. Genetic map of the crown gall suppressive IncW
- [64]
- Fairt A, Lunquis K, Kado C. Offrete map of the clowing an suppressive intervision plasmid pSa. Mol Gen Genet MGG 1982;186:10–5.
 Bagdasarian M, Lurz R, Ruckert B, Franklin FCH, Bagdasarian MM, Frey J, et al. Specific-purpose plasmid cloning vectors. II. Broad host range, high copy number, RSF1010-derived vectors, and a host-vector system for gene cloning
- number, KS 1010-derived vectors, and a nost-vector system for gene cloning in Pseudomonas. Gene 1981;16::237–47.
 [65] Datta N, Hedges RW, Shaw EJ, Sykes RB, Richmond MH. Properties of an R factor from *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J Bacteriol 1971;108:1244–9.
 [66] Parke D. Construction of mobilizable vectors derived from plasmids RP4, pUC18 and pUC19. Gene 1990;93:135–7.
- [67]
- Blasina A, Kittell BL, Toukdarian AE, Helinski DR. Copy-up mutants of the plasmid RK2 replication initiation protein are defective in coupling RK2 replication origins. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1996;93:3559–64. Toukdarian AE, Helinski DR. TrfA dimers play a role in copy-number control of [68]
- RK2 replication. Gene 1998;223:205–11.
 Thomas CM, Smith CA, Shingler V, Cross MA, Hussain AA, Pinkney M. Regulation of replication and maintenance functions of broad host-range plasmid RK2. Basic Life Sci 1985;30:261–76.
- [70] Stalker DM, Thomas CM, Helinski DR. Nucleotide sequence of the region of the rigin of replication of the broad host range plasmid RK2. Mol Gen Genet [981;181:8–12.
- [71] Schmidhauser TJ, Filutowicz M, Helinski DR. Replication of derivatives of the proad host range plasmid RK2 in two distantly related bacteria. Plasmid 1983;9:325-30.
- [72] Schwab H, Saurugger PN, Lafferty RM. Occurrence of deletion plasmids at high rates after conjugative transfer of the plasmids RP4 and RK2 from *Escherichia coli* to *Alcaligenes eutrophus* H16. Arch Microbiol 1983; 136:140-6
- [73] Frey J, Bagdasarian MM, Bagdasarian M. Replication and copy number control of the broad-host-range plasmid RSF1010. Gene 1992;113:101–6.
- [74] Rawlings DE, Tietze E. Comparative biology of IncQ and IncQ-like plasmids 2001;65:481-96. http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/MMBR.65.4.481.
 [75] Haring V, Scholz P, Scherzinger E, Frey J, Derbyshire K, Hatfull G, et al. Protein RepC is involved in copy number control of the broad host range plasmid RSF1010. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1985;82:6090-4.
- Scherzinger, E. Bagdasarian MM, Scholz P, Lurz R, Rückert B, Bagdasarian M. Replication of the broad host range plasmid RSF1010: requirement for three plasmid-encoded proteins. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1984;81:654–8. [76]
- [77] Brasch MA, Meyer RJ. Genetic organization of plasmid R1162 DNA involved in [77] Inskir WA, Byerr, J. Cherce organization of panel of 102 DAV Involved in conjugative mobilization. J Bacteriol 1986;167:703–10.
 [78] Lin LS, Meyer RJ. Directly repeated, 20-bp sequence of plasmid R1162 DNA is required for replication, expression of incompatibility, and copy-number control. Plasmid 1986;15:35–47.
- [79] Lin LS, Meyer RJ. Nucleotide sequence and functional properties of DNA encoding incompatibility in the broad host-range plasmid R1162. Mol Gen Genet 1984;194:423–31.
- [80] Fukui T, Doi Y. Efficient production of polyhydroxyalkanoates from plant oils by Alcaligenes eutrophus and its recombinant strain. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol
- 1998;49:33-6. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s002530051178</u>. Kortlüke C, Horstmann K, Schwartz E, Rohde M, Binsack R, Friedrich B. A gene complex coding for the membrane-bound hydrogenase of *Alcaligenes eutrophus* [81] H16. J Bacteriol 1992:174:6277-89
- [82] Fernández-López R, Garcillán-Barcia MP, Revilla C, Lázaro M, Vielva L, de la Cruz F. Dynamics of the IncW genetic backbone imply general trends in conjugative plasmid evolution. FEMS Microbiol Rev 2006;30:942–66. <u>http://</u>
- Compositive prostnut evolution. FEMS Microbiol Rev 2006;30:942–66. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6976.2006.00042.x.</u>
 Watanabe T, Furuse C, Sakaizumi S. Transduction of various R factors by phage P1 in *Escherichia coli* and by phage P22 in *Salmonella typhimurium*. J Bacteriol 1968;96:1791–5.
 Okumure M, Vada C, C. T. Salmonella (Scherberger) [83]
- [84] Okumura MS, Kado CI. The region essential for efficient autonomous replica-tion of pSa in *Escherichia coli*. Mol Gen Genet 1992;235:55–63.
- [85] Antoine R, Locht C. Isolation and molecular characterization of a novel broad-host-range plasmid from Bordetella bronchiseptica with sequence similarities to plasmids from Gram-positive organisms. Mol Microbiol 1992;6:1785-99 http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.1992.tb01351.x.

- [86] Lefebre MD, Valvano MA. Construction and evaluation of plasmid vectors (b) Lettere MP, variato MA. Construction and evaluation of plasmid vectors optimized for constitutive and regulated gene expression in *Burkholderia cepacia* complex isolates. Appl Environ Microbiol 2002;68:5956–64.
 (87) Kovach ME, Elzer PH, Hill DS, Robertson GT, Farris Ma, Roop RM, et al. Four
- new derivatives of the broad-host-range cloning vector pBBR1MCS, carrying different antibiotic-resistance cassettes. Gene 1995;166:175–6.
 [88] Kovach ME, Phillips RW, Elzer PH, Roop RM, Peterson KM. pBBR1MCS: a broad-host-range cloning vector. Biotechniques 1994;16:800–2.
- [89] Elzer PH, Kovach ME, Phillips RW, Robertson GT, Peterson KM, Roop RM, In
- [9] Lizer FF, Kovach ME, Finips KW, Jobertson GT, Feetson KM, Roop KM. In vivo and in vitro stability of the broad-host-range cloning vector pBR1MCS in six *Brucella species*. Plasmid 1995;33:51–7.
 [90] Coppi MV, Leang C, Sandler SJ, Lovley DR. Development of a genetic system for figure and the system of the sy
- [50] Coppi MV, Leaing C, Saitlie SJ, Loviey DK. Development of a genetic system to Geobacter sulfurreducens. Appl Environ Microbiol 2001;67:3180–7. <u>http:// dx.doi.org/10.1128/AEM.67.7.3180-3187.2001.</u>
 [91] Kroll J, Klinter S, Schneider C, Voss I, Steinbüchel A. Plasmid addiction systems: perspectives and applications in biotechnology. Microb Biotechnol 2010;3:634–57. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-7915.2010.00170.x.</u>
- [92] Balbás P. Understanding the art of producing protein and nonprotein molecules in *Escherichia coli*. Mol Biotechnol 2001;19:251–67.
 [93] Yamaguchi Y, Park J-H, Inouye M. Toxin-antitoxin systems in bacteria and archaea. Annu Rev Genet 2011;45:61–79. http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev-
- genet-110410-132412.
 [94] Guynet C, de la Cruz F. Plasmid segregation without partition. Mob Genet Elements 2011;1:236-41. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.4161/mge.1.3.18229.</u>
 [95] Gordon GS, Wright A. DNA segregation in bacteria. Annu Rev Microbiol 2000;54:681-708. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev micro.54.1.681</u>.
- [96] Ebersbach G, Gerdes K. Plasmid segregation mechanisms. Annu Rev Genet 2005;39:453–79. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev.genet.38.072902.091252</u>.
 [97] Fleige C, Kroll J, Steinbüchel A. Establishment of an alternative phosphoke-
- tolase-dependent pathway for fructose catabolism in Ralstonia eutropha H16. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 2011;91:769-76. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/
- Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 2011;91:769–76. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/</u> <u>s00253-011-3284-5.</u>
 [98] Steinbüchel A, Oppermann-Sanio FB, Ewering C, Pötter M. Mikrobiologisches Praktikum Versuche und Theorie. Berlin Heidelberg: Springer; 2013 .
 [99] Mazodier P, Petter R, Thompson C. Intergeneric conjugation between *Escher-ichia* coli and *Streptomyces* species. J Bacteriol 1989;171:383-5.
 [100] Trieu-Cuot P, Carlier C, Martin P, Courvalin P. Plasmid transfer by conjugation from *Escherichia* coli to Gram-positive bacteria. FEMS Microbiol Lett 1987;48:780-04.
- 1987:48:289-94.
- 1987;48:280–94.
 [101] Willetts N. Sites and systems for conjugal DNA transfer in bacteria. In: Levy SB, Clowes RC, Koenig EL, editors. Molecular biology, pathogenicity and ecology of bacterial plasmids. US: Springer; 1981. p. 207–15.
 [102] Daugelavicius R, Bamford J, Grahn A, Lanka E, Bamford D. The IncP plasmidencode cell envelope-associated DNA transfer complex increases cell permeability. J Bacteriol 1997;179:5195–202.
 [103] Willetts N, Wilkins B. Processing of plasmid DNA during bacterial conjugation. Microbiol Rev 1084:48:24-41. Microbiol Rev 1984:48:24-41.
- [104] Waters VL. Conjugative transfer in the dissemination of beta-lactam and aminoglycoside resistance. Front Biosci 1999;4:433–56. <u>http://dx.doi.org/</u>
- 10.2741/Waters. [105] Smillie C, Garcillán-Barcia MP, Francia MV, Rocha EPC, de la Cruz F. Mobility of plasmids. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 2010;74:434-52. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1128/MMR.00020-10. [106] Simon R, Priefer U, Pühler A. A Broad host range mobilization system for in
- vivo genetic engineering: transposon mutagenesis in gram negative bacteria.
- Bio/Technology 1983;1:784–91. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/hbt1183-784. Figurski DH, Helinski DR. Replication of an origin-containing derivative of plasmid RK2 dependent on a plasmid function provided in *trans.* Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1979;76:1648–52. [107]
- [108] Bi C, Su P, Müller J, Yeh Y-C, Chhabra SR, Beller HR, et al. Development of a broad-host synthetic biology toolbox for *Ralstonia europha* and its application to engineering hydrocarbon biofuel production. Microb Cell Fact 2013;12:107. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1475-2859-12-107.
- [109] Filloux A. The underlying mechanisms of type II protein secretion. Biochim Biophys Acta 2004;1694:163-79. http://dx doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamcr.2004. <u>05.003</u>. Thanassi DG, Hultgren SJ. Multiple pathways allow protein secretion across the
- [110]
- [110] Harlass DO, Huffger JJ, Multiple pathways allow protein secretion across the bacterial outer membrane. Curr Opin Cell Biol 2000;12:420–30.
 [111] Brüser T. The twin-arginine translocation system and its capability for protein secretion in biotechnological protein production. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 2007;76:33–45. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00253-007-0991-z.
 [112] Schaerlackens K, Lammertyn E, Geukens N, De Keersmaeker S, Anné J, Van
- Wellaert L. Comparison of the Sec and Ta scretcin pathways for heterologous protein production by *Streptomyces lividans*. J Biotechnol 2004;112:279–88 http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiotec.2004.05.004.
- [113] Yoon SH, Kim SK, Kim JF. Secretory production of recombinant proteins in Escherichia coli, Recent Pat Biotechnol 2010;4:23-9

Chapter 3

3.3 Design of inducible expression systems for improved protein production in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16

Contribution to this Chapter

Planning experiments ~ 85% Laboratory work ~ 95% Writing manuscript ~ 85%

Submitted to the Journal of Biotechnology

Editing and additional suggestions were provided by Dr. Petra Heidinger and Prof. Helmut Schwab

Design of inducible expression systems for improved protein production in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16

Steffen Gruber, Daniel Schwendenwein, Zalina Magomedova, Eva Thaler, Jeremias Hagen, Helmut Schwab, Petra Heidinger

Institute of Molecular Biotechnology, Graz University of Technology, NAWI Graz, Petersgasse 14, 8010 Graz

Corresponding author: Dr. Petra Heidinger Institute of Molecular Biotechnology, Graz University of Technology, NAWI Graz Petersgasse 14 / 1 A-8010 Graz Austria Tel.: +43 316 873 4086 Fax: +43 316 873 4071 E-Mail: petra.heidinger@tugraz.at

Abstract

Ralstonia eutropha H16 (*Cupriavidus* necator H16) is a Gram-negative, facultative chemolithoautotrophic bacterium which can use H_2 and CO_2 as sole energy and carbon sources in the absence of organic substrates. The biotechnological use of *R.* eutropha H16 on an industrial scale has already been established. However, one major problem encountered so far was the lack of inducible expression systems promoting suitable induction features under large scale conditions that do not rely on the adaption of growth conditions for induction. Within this study two inducible expression systems were designed on the basis of the strong *j5* promoter, derived from the bacteriophage T5, in combination with the *E. coli lacl* and the *Pseudomonas putida* cumate regulatory elements. Both systems display desired regulatory features and further increase the number of suitable inducible expression systems for the production of metabolites and proteins in *R.* eutropha H16.

Keywords: Ralstonia eutropha H16; Inducible expression system; Cumate; IPTG; Cre-LoxP

1. Introduction

(now named Cupriavidus necator H16) is a facultative Ralstonia eutropha H16 chemolithoautotrophic, soil-dwelling Gram-negative bacterium. The multi-replicon genome of R. eutropha H16 has a total size of 7,416,678 bp and consists of two chromosomes as well as a megaplasmid (pHG1) (Pohlmann et al., 2006). A versatile set of genes for energy and carbon metabolism is encoded within the genome of R. eutropha H16, which enables growth under heterotrophic, lithoautotrophic or organoautotrophic conditions (Cramm, 2009). Accordingly, a diversity of growth substrates are accepted by this bacterium including a number of organic acids such as acetic acid and sugars like fructose under heterotrophic growth conditions; which are metabolized via the Entner-Doudoroff (ED) pathway and the tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle (Cramm, 2009; Pohlmann et al., 2006). Moreover, CO_2 and H_2 can serve as the sole carbon and energy sources under lithoautotrophic growth conditions, respectively. In this case CO₂ is fixed via the Calvin-Benson-Bassham (CBB) cycle and H₂ oxidized by [NiFe]-hydrogenases (Bowien and Kusian, 2002). In a similar way R. eutropha H16 is also capable of growing organoautotrophically by splitting formic acid into CO₂ and NADH with the help of a membrane-bound formate dehydrogenase, which allows the bacterium to directly utilize NADH and fix the released CO₂ via the CBB cycle (Cramm, 2009; Grunwald et al., 2015). Based on this great diversity of accepted energy and carbon sources as well as the ability of R. eutropha H16 to synthesize large amounts of the biodegradable polymer polyhydroxybutyrate (PHB), widespread biotechnological interest in this bacterium has been developed (Atlić et al., 2011; Ewering et al., 2006).

Especially the application of *R. eutropha* H16 as a production host for PHB is well-established with fermentation processes on a large industrial scale (Kessler et al., 2001). However, the utilization of R. eutropha H16 as a production host is not limited to the synthesis of PHB or derivatives thereof. The ability of the organism to grow to high-cell-densities under lithoautotrophic or heterotrophic conditions further promotes the biotechnological application of R. eutropha H16 for the production of metabolites and proteins (Barnard et al., 2004; Lütte et al., 2012). Unlike Escherichia coli, R. eutropha H16 can be cultivated in high-cell-density fermentations without accumulating growth inhibiting organic acids. This offers great advantages for the fermentation process including higher product concentrations, increased productivity and improved operating costs (Andersson et al., 1994; Chen et al., 1992). Large scale high-cell-density fermentation processes employing R. eutropha H16 yielded cell densities up to 230 g/l and high amounts of the target protein (Barnard et al., 2004; Ryu et al., 1997). In addition to these features, the protein folding capacities of R. eutropha H16 enable the production of properly folded proteins under stress conditions with no significant inclusion body formation (Gruber et al., 2014; Srinivasan et al., 2002). In order to fully take advantage of the natural capabilities of R. eutropha H16 in biotechnological processes, natural 56

features need to be refined or newly established in the organism. One simple and efficient way to introduce such functions is provided by the use of expression plasmids.

The design of stable expression plasmids anticipated for the use in *R. eutropha* H16 requires adapted features related to gene expression, plasmid replication, plasmid stability and segregation (Gruber et al., 2015). The use of replication elements derived from broad-host-range plasmids such as RSF1010, RP4, pBBR1, pSa and the megaplasmid pMOL28 from *Ralstonia metallidurans* CH43 for instance promote successful replication of expression plasmids at different copy numbers in *R. eutropha* H16 (Ditta et al., 1985; Gruber et al., 2014; Kovach et al., 1995; Sato et al., 2013). However, in order to prevent considerable plasmid loss during the cultivation of *R. eutropha* H16, which occurs at a significant rate despite the use of antibiotic selection, systems promoting plasmid stability and maintenance need to be implemented. The use of plasmid multimer resolution, plasmid partitioning and toxin/antitdote addiction systems or metabolism-based addiction systems resulted in significant improvement of plasmid retention rates (Budde et al., 2011; Gruber et al., 2014; Sato et al., 2013; Voss and Steinbüchel, 2006).

A number of functionally active promoters and inducible expression systems were identified to efficiently control the expression of the particular gene of interest in R. eutropha H16. This includes heterologous promoters such as Plac, PlacUV5, Ptac, PBAD, PT5 and PT7 as well as numerous native promoters derived from operons involved in pyruvate metabolism, PHB biosynthesis, acetoin metabolism and the cbb operon (Barnard et al., 2005; Bi et al., 2013; Delamarre and Batt, 2006; Fukui et al., 2011). In addition, a set of promoters derived from the genome of the bacteriophage T5 was shown to be highly active in R. eutropha H16 (Gruber et al., 2014). Several of these promoters were also used in combination with regulatory elements as inducible expression systems. Among these are heterologous expression systems based on the particular operator sites and repressor proteins including the TetR repressor responding to the inducer anhydrotetracycline (ATc) (Li and Liao, 2015), the AraC repressor and the inducer L-arabinose, the Lacl repressor and inducer IPTG dependent on an integrated lactose permease (LacY) function and the inducible expression system based on the XyIS repressor and the inducer m-toluic acid (Bi et al., 2013). Furthermore, a number of homologous inducible expression systems were characterized for the use in R. eutropha H16 on the basis of the *cbbL* promoter, which is induced under lithoautotrophic growth conditions (Lütte et al., 2012) and the *phaP* promoter, which is induced by phosphate depletion (Srinivasan et al., 2002). However, only a small number of inducible expression systems did function in a satisfactory manner or are applicable for large scale fermentation processes with R. eutropha H16 under a broad range of growth conditions. The inducible expression systems based on the *cbbL* and *phaP* promoters for example require specific adaptations of the fermentation process in order to create inducing

conditions, which constraints their use to fermentation processes that account for phosphate depletion or are performed under lithoautotrophic conditions (Lütte et al., 2012; Srinivasan et al., 2002). The use of TetR-based expression systems proved to show valuable induction features. Nonetheless, the use of tetracycline inducers in large scale fermentation processes is not feasible due to the antibiotic nature of the inducers (Li and Liao, 2015). The widely used Lacl-based expression system was shown to work in *R. eutropha* H16 on the basis of an incorporated lactose permease (LacY) function. However, even though IPTG could be transported across the cellular membranes full induction of the applied promoter could not be obtained with this system so far (Bi et al., 2013). In comparison, tightly regulated and highly tunable expression was achieved by inducible expression systems based on the regulatory elements of the p-cumate (4-isopropylbenzoic acid) degrading operon derived from *Pseudomonas putida* F1 in several microorganisms and human cell lines. The cumate based inducible expression systems were found to function efficiently relying on passive transport of the non-toxic and comparatively cheap inducer p-cumate (Choi et al., 2010; Kaczmarczyk et al., 2013; Mullick et al., 2006). Accordingly, a cumate-induced expression system was designed for the use in *R. eutropha* H16 in this study.

The aim of this study was to extend and improve the range of inducible expression systems for the biotechnological application in *R. eutropha* H16. A total of two inducible expression systems were designed on the basis of the *j*5 promoter in combination with the lac and cumate regulatory elements. Both systems exhibit desired regulatory features and increase the number of inducible expression systems for the production of metabolites and proteins in *R. eutropha* H16.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1 Strains, plasmids and primers

All strains and plasmids used in this study are listed in tables 1 and 2. Primers used for PCR amplifications are summarized in table S1 (supplementary data).

2.2 Cultivation of E. coli and R. eutropha H16 strains

E. coli S17-1 cells were cultivated at 37°C on lysogeny broth (LB) media with kanamycin [40 μ g/ml] or chloramphenicol [25 μ g/ml]. *R. eutropha* H16 cells were cultivated at 28°C using nutrient broth (NB) or tryptic soy broth (TSB) media supplemented with gentamicin [20 μ g/ml], chloramphenicol [100 μ g/ml] or kanamycin [200 μ g/ml] and 0.6% or 2% fructose according to application. All basic media components were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA), Carl Roth (Arlesheim, Germany) and Becton Dickinson and Company (Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA).

2.3 DNA preparation

Standard procedures were used for PCR, DNA preparation and manipulation as well as genomic DNA isolation (Sambrook and Russel, 2001). Restriction enzymes and GeneJET Plasmid Miniprep Kits by Thermo Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA), Q5[®] High-Fidelity DNA Polymerase by New England Biolabs (Ipswich, MA, USA), T4 DNA Ligation reaction mixtures and Wizard® SV Gel and PCR Clean-Up System by Promega (Madison, WI, USA) and Easy-DNA[™] Kit by Invitrogen (Carlsbad, California, USA) were used according to the manufacturer's protocols.

2.4 Plasmid construction

The plasmids pKRL-P_{j5}-egfp and pKRC-P_{j5}-egfp were constructed on the basis of the pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp backbone (Gruber et al., 2014). Primers Pj5-laco-fwd1, Pj5-cyO-fwd-1 and KanR-Spel-rev were used to amplify *egfp*, *rrnB* and Km^r from pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp. Two subsequent PCR runs were performed with forward primers Pj5-lacO-fwd-2, Pj5-lacO-NotI-fwd-3 or Pj5-cyO-fwd-2, Pj5-cyO-NotI-fwd-3 and the reverse primer KanR-Spel-rev to add the particular *lacO* or cumate operator sequences along with P_{j5} to the previously amplified PCR product. The final PCR products and pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-egfp were restricted with *Notl/Spel* and combined by ligation. Co-expression cassettes containing *cymR* and *lacl* were constructed by overlap extension PCR of DNA fragments coding for the constitutive promoter of the chloramphenicol resistance marker P_{Cmr} , *cymR* or *lacl* and a T7 terminator sequence. P_{Cmr} was amplified with primers CymR-P-fwd-Spel and CymR-P-oe from the pSa plasmid, *cymR* was amplified from the genomic DNA of *Pseudomonas putida* F1 with primers CymR-gen-fwd-oe, CymR-gen-T7tt-rev-1 and CymR-gen-T7tt-rev-2-Spel, *lacl* was amplified with primers Lacl-Spel-fwd and Lacl-Spel-rev from pMS470 Δ 8 and the T7 promoter sequence was encoded on the primers. Depending on application the co-expression cassettes were cloned into the particular plasmids via *Spel* restriction sites to obtain pKRL-P_{j5}-egfp and pKRC-P_{j5}-egfp. The plasmid pKRC-P_{j5}-estA was created by combining the backbone of pKRC-P_{j5}-egfp restricted with *Xbal/Clal* and *estA* cut *Xbal/Clal*. *EstA* was derived from pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-Ru1 (Gruber et al., 2014). A description of the pINT_lacY_Phac_loxP plasmid design used for the construction of *R. eutropha* RS1 is attached in the supplementary data.

2.5 Plasmid transfer

Plasmids were transformed into *E. coli* cells using standard electroporation protocols (Sambrook and Russel, 2001). *E. coli* S17-1 transformants were used as a donor strain to transfer plasmids to *R. eutropha* H16 by conjugation (Srivastava et al., 1982). Conjugation was performed according to the protocol of Simon et al. (1983). The cell suspensions were plated out on TSB gentamicin [20 μ g/ml] and kanamycin [200 μ g/ml] or gentamicin [20 μ g/ml] and chloramphenicol [100 μ g/ml] agar plates for selection of *R. eutropha* H16 transconjugants.

2.6 Strain engineering

R. eutropha RS1 was constructed by the integration of the expression cassette P_{H16_B1772} /lacYCm^r at the *phaC* (*H16_A1437*) locus followed by recycling the Cm^r marker. Therefore the plasmid plnt_lacY_phaC_loxP was transferred to *R. eutropha* H16 by conjugation. After integration at the *phaC* locus the excision of the resistance marker by the Cre-loxP system was induced with p-cumate in the integration strain *R. eutropha* H16 $\Delta phaC\Omega P_{H16_B1772}$ /lacYCm^r. This was accomplished by selection on TSB gentamicin [20 µg/ml] and p-cumate [20 µg/ml] agar plates following plasmid transfer by conjugation from *E. coli* S-17 carrying the plasmid pCM_Cre coding for the Cre recombinase.

2.7 Fluorescence unit measurement

ONCs of *R. eutropha* H16 transconjugants were grown in liquid TSB kanamycin [200 µg/ml] media and used to inoculate TSB media to an OD₆₀₀ of 0.2. The cultures were grown to an OD₆₀₀ of approximately 0.8 when they were induced with 30 µM, 60 µM or 120 µM p-cumate and 0.01 mM, 0.1 mM or 1 mM IPTG. Afterwards samples were taken every 2 hours and eGFP expression levels were determined based on fluorescence unit measurements with FLUOstar Omega (BMG Labtech, Ortenberg, Germany) at excitation wavelength of 480 nm and emission wavelength of 510 nm. Fluorescence units (FU) were determined for *R. eutropha* H16 transconjugants and related to the OD₆₀₀ values of the culture to obtain relative fluorescence units (RFU). In either case the RFU values of all samples were related to *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010 Δ egfp), which served as negative control.

2.8 Quantification of esterase activity

The photometric esterase activity assay based on the substrate p-nitrophenyl butyrate (Sigma-Aldrich) was performed as previously described by Gruber et al. (2014).

2.9 SDS-PAGE and Western Blot analysis

Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) was performed with 4–12% NuPAGE[®] Bis-Tris Gel (Invitrogen) to separate proteins of the whole cell extract. In each case 10 µg of total protein or 0.2 OD₆₀₀ units were added per lane. Transfer of proteins to a Roti-NC HP40.1, 0.2 µm nitrocellulose membrane (Carl Roth) was accomplished with the TE22 Mini Transfer Tank Unit (Hoefer Inc., Holliston, MA, USA) according to manufacturer's recommendations. A primary mouse antibody (Monoclonal anti GFP, G6795; Sigma-Aldrich) and a horseradish peroxidase linked secondary goat-anti-mouse antibody (Sigma-Aldrich) were used for eGFP detection on a nitrocellulose membrane. A primary rabbit antibody (NEB) were used for HIS detection on a nitrocellulose membrane. Proteins were visualized using SuperSignal (Pierce, Rockford, USA).

3. Results and Discussion

3.1 Setup of lacl and cymR based inducible expression systems

Several promoter sequences derived from the bacteriophage T5 were previously shown to be highly active in *R. eutropha* H16 (Gruber et al., 2014). Out of these, the *j*5 promoter was selected for the characterization of the IPTG and cumate-induced expression systems in *R. eutropha* H16. A set-up was chosen on the basis of a pKRSF1010 backbone in which the j5 promoter was used to drive the expression of the reporter genes *egfp* or *estA*. The pKRSF1010 vector backbone encodes next to the RSF1010 *oriV* and *mob* sequences, a RP4 partitioning system, which includes a site specific recombination system and a toxin/antitoxin system in order to significantly increase plasmid stability and propagation in *R. eutropha* H16 (Gruber et al., 2014). All regulatory and functional elements of the IPTG or cumate-induced expression cassettes were organized identically: P_{j5} , followed by the particular operator sites, a Shine-Dalgarno sequence and the genes to be expressed (*egfp* or *estA* in this study) (Figure 1). The expression cassettes containing the repressor genes *lacl* and *cymR* were included in the particular pKRSF1010 backbone. Both repressor genes were expressed from a weak constitutive promoter, P_{cmr} , derived from the chloramphenicol resistance gene of the pSa plasmid.

3.2 Construction of the lacY containing R. eutropha strain RS1

In order to enable the use of the IPTG-induced expression system in *R. eutropha* H16 an IPTG transport function had to be integrated additionally, since this kind of transport cannot be accomplished naturally. Therefore, the *E. coli* derived lactose permease gene (*lacY*; JF300162.1) was engineered to be under the control of the constitutive *H16_B1772* promoter derived from *R. eutropha* H16 (Gruber et al., 2014). The expression cassette containing *lacY* was integrated into the *phaC* (*H16_A1437*) locus on chromosome 1 of *R. eutropha* H16 and the chloramphenicol resistance marker was subsequently removed by the Cre-loxP system to obtain *R. eutropha* RS1. Unlike previously reported for a similar IPTG-induced expression system that was designed for an application in *R. eutropha* H16 (Bi et al., 2013), the integrated lactose permease function in the current study did enable sufficient IPTG transport across the cells' membranes and triggered the induction of the *j5* promoter completely (Table S2).

3.3 Characterization of the *lacl* based inducible expression system

Characterization of the IPTG-induced expression system was performed on the basis of R. eutropha RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-egfp) and RFU were determined to monitor the expression of egfp over a time period of 9 hours and at 24 hours after induction. Furthermore, protein expression data were obtained on basis of SDS-PAGE and Western Blot analysis. R. eutropha RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-egfp) cultures were induced 3 hours after inoculation at an OD₆₀₀ of approximately 0.8 with 0.01 mM, 0.1 mM or 1 mM of IPTG. R. eutropha RS1 (pKRL-P₁₅-egfp) cultures induced with a concentration of 0.01 mM IPTG exhibited increasing fluorescence values from 2500 RFU to 5500 RFU at 2 hours and 6 hours after induction, respectively. After 24 hours the measured fluorescence had increased to 20400 RFU. A tenfold increased inducer concentration of 0.1 mM IPTG resulted in 4500 RFU after 2 hours, 11000 RFU after 6 hours and 33100 RFU after 24 hours. An IPTG induction concentration of 1 mM triggered strong eGFP expression, corresponding to 5200 RFU, 13000 RFU and 36100 RFU after 2, 6 and 24 hours after induction, respectively. Moreover, the RFU values obtained for the uninduced cultures of *R. eutropha* RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-egfp) did also increase steadily over time, from 600 RFU after 3 hours to 1500 RFU after 9 hours and 5400 RFU at 24 hours after inoculation. The obtained RFU values and eGFP expression data (Figure 2A and Figure S1) for the uninduced R. eutropha RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-egfp) cultures, revealing significant eGFP expression, do most likely result from remaining activity of the comparatively strong j5 promoter. This does presumably result from the weak interactions of the Lacl repressor protein and the lac operator DNA sequence (Penumetcha et al., 2010), which allows for leaky eGFP expression in significant amounts in uninduced R. eutropha RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-egfp) cultures, despite the use of two consecutive lac operator sequences. In induced cultures of *R. eutropha* RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-egfp) the rapid and strong induction of eGFP expression in response to IPTG did significantly decrease the growth of the culture (Figure 2B). Generally, higher concentrations of the inducer IPTG resulted in enhanced eGFP formation and strongly decreased culture growth; however, the level of eGFP production did not directly correlate with the amount of IPTG applied. A stepwise increase in inducer concentration by a factor of ten from 0.01 mM IPTG to 0.1 mM IPTG to 1 mM IPTG did yield RFU values of 5500 RFU, 11000 RFU and 12600 RFU after 6 hours of induction, respectively. The comparatively minor increase observed in RFU values for the cultures induced with 0.1 mM IPTG and 1 mM IPTG could result either from a limitation in the IPTG transport capacity of the lactose permease or fully induced *j5* promoter activity that is already reached at an inducer concentration of approximately 0.1 mM IPTG. Consequently, a stepwise increase in IPTG inducer concentration by a factor of 10 does not trigger a steady increase in eGFP expression levels, accordingly.

Nevertheless, a large amount of eGFP was produced in *R. eutropha* RS1 (pKRL-P_{j5}-egfp) in a short amount of time despite the significant decline of growth in the induced cultures. Moreover, a high level of eGFP expression was maintained for at least 24 hours in all induced cultures at a low growth rate (see Figure 2 and Table S2). Results of previous studies examining the induction pattern of IPTG-induced expression systems with flow-cytometry experiments on the basis of *E. coli* cultures, revealed great differences in the strength of induced expression levels of individual cells across the entire culture (Choi et al., 2010). An unequal distribution of the inducer IPTG due to the active transport across the cells' membranes resulted in very heterologously occurring IPTG-based expression across the population. Moreover, in a significant number of cells expression was highly induced and caused cell lysis (Choi et al., 2010).

3.4 Characterization of the cymR based inducible expression system

In comparison to the IPTG-induced expression system, the cumate-induced expression system does not require active transport of the inducer p-cumate. The inducer diffuses through the membrane and triggers a smooth and steady expression of the gene of interest across the entire culture (Choi et al., 2010). The characterization of the cumate-induced expression system was performed on the basis of *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{i5}-egfp). In accordance with the measurements performed for the IPTG-induced expression system, cumate-induced eqfp expression was observed over a time period of 9 hours and once 24 hours after induction (see Figure 3A and Table S2). EGFP expression was induced in *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{i5}-egfp) cultures with 30 µM, 60 µM or 120 µM p-cumate 3 hours after inoculation at an OD₆₀₀ of approximately 0.8. Testing different inducing concentrations, a concentration of 120 µM p-cumate was found to be sufficient to induce maximum expression. The induction of eGFP expression in *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{i5}-egfp) cultures with a concentration of 30 µM p-cumate did increase fluorescence values from 500 RFU at 2 hours to 1600 RFU at 6 hours and 19400 RFU at 24 hours after induction. Induction with a concentration of 60 µM p-cumate resulted in fluorescence units of 800 RFU after 2 hours, 2200 RFU after 6 hours and 20700 RFU after 24 hours. An induction concentration of 120 µM triggered steady eGFP expression from 1100 RFU, 2700 RFU and 21200 RFU after 2, 6 and 24 hours, respectively. The RFU values obtained for the uninduced *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{i5}-egfp) cultures on the other hand did increase slightly from 230 RFU after 2 hours to 640 RFU after 24 hours. The induction of egfp expression with different concentrations of p-cumate did strongly depend on the amount of inducer applied and enabled highly tunable expression characteristics. Moreover, the induction of expression did not occur as quick and intense as seen for the IPTG-induced expression system, but increased slowly and steadily over time. This is most likely a result of the diffusion process of the inducer through the

membranes of *R. eutropha* H16 and appears to be significantly slower in comparison to other bacteria such as *E. coli* (Choi et al., 2010). However, the slow uptake of p-cumate by *R. eutropha* H16 enabled continuous cell growth at a higher rate that yielded OD₆₀₀ values of approximately 19 after 24 hours for all cumate-induced cultures (Figure 3B). In comparison, the IPTG-induced cultures grew slowly to approximately a third of the cell density; however, yielding eGFP expression in a comparable range after 24 hours (Table S2). Furthermore, the cumate-induced expression system was strongly repressed and remaining promoter activity was determined to be 650 RFU after 24 hours in comparison to 5500 RFU that were obtained for the IPTG-induced expression system after the same time (Figure 2, 3 and Table S2). The tight regulation of eGFP expression is most likely based on the strong interaction of the cumate repressor and operator sequences, which does not allow for significant promoter activity in an uninduced state (Choi et al., 2010; Kaczmarczyk et al., 2013). Furthermore, the inducer p-cumate is significantly cheaper compared to IPTG, which represents a crucial economic advantage concerning large scale fermentations.

3.5. Production of esterase EstA in R. eutropha H16

Esterase EstA derived from Rhodococcus ruber was additionally used as a model protein to analyze the capacity of the IPTG- and cumate-induced expression systems in R. eutropha H16. Since expression plasmids containing constitutive expression cassettes based on the j5 promoter and estA could not be assembled, most likely due to significant stress of constitutive expression, the estA gene was cloned into the IPTG- and cumate-based inducible expression systems to obtain plasmids pKRC-P_{i5}-estA and pKRL-P_{i5}-estA. However, after induction with different concentrations of IPTG, EstA activity or protein could not be detected anymore in *R. eutropha* RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-estA) cultures. Sequencing of pKRL-P_{i5}-estA plasmids obtained after induction from the cultures did reveal deletion or insertion events in the promoter region, Shine-Dalgarno sequence or estA (data not shown). These events did most likely cause an arrest of estA expression in response to significant stress due to the rapid and strong induction by the IPTG-induced expression system. Unlike extensively engineered E. coli strains, with respect to knocked-out recombinase A or deleted transposon functions, the wild-type strain R. eutropha H16 used in this experimental setup does most likely still contain a number of such functions. On the contrary, the induction of expression in R. eutropha H16 (pKRC-P_{i5}-estA) with 120 µM p-cumate resulted in the formation of significant amounts of active EstA, with an activity of 6 U/mg, over a time period of 24 hours indicating that an induction occurring slowly and steadily over time seems to be beneficial for the expression of more complex proteins (Figure 4). Accordingly, the tightly regulated cumate expression system represents a valuable alternative regarding the expression of complex or even toxic proteins in R. eutropha H16.

4. Conclusion

In this study the design of inducible expression systems that are suitable for the use in *R. eutropha* H16 under large scale conditions is described. The inducible expression systems constructed on the basis of *lacl* and *cymR* regulatory elements do not require an adaptation of fermentation processes to provide induction conditions and share promising features such as tight regulation or highly tunable expression. Furthermore, significant amounts of the protein of interest were produced after a relatively short time of induction, including the production of more complex proteins. Altogether, it could be demonstrated that both inducible expression systems share valuable features that further promote the use of *R. eutropha* H16 for biotechnological applications including the production of metabolites and proteins.

5. Authors' Contributions

SG, PH, HS planned and started the project. Wet laboratory work was carried out by SG, JH, ZM, DS, ET and PH. SG and PH wrote the manuscript. HS contributed some additional thoughts. All authors read, corrected and approved the final version.

6. Acknowledgment

The authors gratefully acknowledge support from NAWI Graz.

7. References

- Andersson, L., Strandberg, L., Haggstrom, L., Enfors, S.-O., 1994. Modeling of high cell density fed batch cultivation. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 14, 39–44. doi:10.1111/j.1574-6976.1994.tb00070.x
- Atlić, A., Koller, M., Scherzer, D., Kutschera, C., Grillo-Fernandes, E., Horvat, P., Chiellini, E., Braunegg, G., 2011. Continuous production of poly([R]-3-hydroxybutyrate) by *Cupriavidus necator* in a multistage bioreactor cascade. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 91, 295–304. doi:10.1007/s00253-011-3260-0
- Balzer, D., Ziegelin, G., Pansegrau, W., Kruft, V., Lanka, E., 1992. KorB protein of promiscuous plasmid RP4 recognizes inverted sequence repetitions in regions essential for conjugative plasmid transfer 20, 1851–1858.
- Barnard, G.C., Henderson, G.E., Srinivasan, S., Gerngross, T.U., 2004. High level recombinant protein expression in *Ralstonia eutropha* using T7 RNA polymerase based amplification. Protein Expr. Purif. 38, 264–71. doi:10.1016/j.pep.2004.09.001
- Barnard, G.C., Mccool, J.D., Wood, D.W., Gerngross, T.U., 2005. Integrated Recombinant Protein Expression and Purification Platform Based on *Ralstonia eutropha* 71, 5735–5742. doi:10.1128/AEM.71.10.5735
- Bi, C., Su, P., Müller, J., Yeh, Y.-C., Chhabra, S.R., Beller, H.R., Singer, S.W., Hillson, N.J., 2013. Development of a broad-host synthetic biology toolbox for *Ralstonia eutropha* and its application to engineering hydrocarbon biofuel production. Microb. Cell Fact. 12, 107. doi:10.1186/1475-2859-12-107
- Bowien, B., Kusian, B., 2002. Genetics and control of CO(2) assimilation in the chemoautotroph *Ralstonia eutropha*. Arch. Microbiol. 178, 85–93. doi:10.1007/s00203-002-0441-3
- Budde, C.F., Riedel, S.L., Willis, L.B., Rha, C., Sinskey, A.J., 2011. Production of poly(3-hydroxybutyrateco-3-hydroxyhexanoate) from plant oil by engineered *Ralstonia eutropha* strains. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 77, 2847–54. doi:10.1128/AEM.02429-10
- Chen, H.C., Hwang, C.F., Mou, D.G., 1992. High-density Escherichia coli cultivation process for hyperexpression of recombinant porcine growth hormone. Enzyme Microb. Technol. 14, 321–6.

- Choi, Y.J., Morel, L., Le François, T., Bourque, D., Bourget, L., Groleau, D., Massie, B., Míguez, C.B., 2010. Novel, versatile, and tightly regulated expression system for *Escherichia coli* strains. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 76, 5058–66. doi:10.1128/AEM.00413-10
- Cramm, R., 2009. Genomic view of energy metabolism in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16. J. Mol. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 16, 38–52. doi:10.1159/000142893
- Delamarre, S.C., Batt, C.A., 2006. Comparative study of promoters for the production of polyhydroxyalkanoates in recombinant strains of *Wautersia eutropha*. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 71, 668–79. doi:10.1007/s00253-005-0217-1
- Ditta, G., Schmidhauser, T., Yakobson, E., Lu, P., Liang, X.W., Finlay, D.R., Guiney, D., Helinski, D.R., 1985. Plasmids related to the broad host range vector, pRK290, useful for gene cloning and for monitoring gene expression. Plasmid 13, 149–153.
- Ewering, C., Heuser, F., Benölken, J.K., Brämer, C.O., Steinbüchel, A., 2006. Metabolic engineering of strains of *Ralstonia eutropha* and *Pseudomonas putida* for biotechnological production of 2methylcitric acid. Metab. Eng. 8, 587–602. doi:10.1016/j.ymben.2006.05.007
- Fukui, T., Ohsawa, K., Mifune, J., Orita, I., Nakamura, S., 2011. Evaluation of promoters for gene expression in polyhydroxyalkanoate-producing *Cupriavidus necator* H16. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 89, 1527–36. doi:10.1007/s00253-011-3100-2
- Gruber, S., Hagen, J., Schwab, H., Koefinger, P., 2014. Versatile and stable vectors for efficient gene expression in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16. J. Biotechnol. 186, 74–82. doi:10.1016/j.jbiotec.2014.06.030
- Gruber, S., Schwab, H., Koefinger, P., 2015. Versatile plasmid-based expression systems for Gramnegative bacteria-General essentials exemplified with the bacterium *Ralstonia eutropha* H16. N. Biotechnol. 32, 552–8. doi:10.1016/j.nbt.2015.03.015
- Grunwald, S., Mottet, A., Grousseau, E., Plassmeier, J.K., Popović, M.K., Uribelarrea, J.-L., Gorret, N., Guillouet, S.E., Sinskey, A., 2015. Kinetic and stoichiometric characterization of organoautotrophic growth of *Ralstonia eutropha* on formic acid in fed-batch and continuous cultures. Microb. Biotechnol. 8, 155–63. doi:10.1111/1751-7915.12149
- Kaczmarczyk, A., Vorholt, J.A., Francez-Charlot, A., 2013. Cumate-inducible gene expression system for sphingomonads and other Alphaproteobacteria. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 79, 6795–802. doi:10.1128/AEM.02296-13
- Kessler, B., Weusthuis, R., Witholt, B., Eggink, G., 2001. Production of microbial polyesters: fermentation and downstream processes. Adv. Biochem. Eng. Biotechnol. 71, 159–82.
- Kovach, M.E., Elzer, P.H., Hill, D.S., Robertson, G.T., Farris, M. a, Roop, R.M., Peterson, K.M., 1995. Four new derivatives of the broad-host-range cloning vector pBBR1MCS, carrying different antibiotic-resistance cassettes. Gene 166, 175–6.
- Li, H., Liao, J.C., 2015. A synthetic anhydrotetracycline-controllable gene expression system in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16. ACS Synth. Biol. 4, 101–6. doi:10.1021/sb4001189
- Lütte, S., Pohlmann, A., Zaychikov, E., Schwartz, E., Becher, J.R., Heumann, H., Friedrich, B., 2012. Autotrophic production of stable-isotope-labeled arginine in *Ralstonia eutropha* strain H16. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 78, 7884–90. doi:10.1128/AEM.01972-12

- Mullick, A., Xu, Y., Warren, R., Koutroumanis, M., Guilbault, C., Broussau, S., Malenfant, F., Bourget, L., Lamoureux, L., Lo, R., Caron, A.W., Pilotte, A., Massie, B., 2006. The cumate gene-switch: a system for regulated expression in mammalian cells. BMC Biotechnol. 6, 43. doi:10.1186/1472-6750-6-43
- Pansegrau, W., Lanka, E., Barth, P.T., Figurski, D.H., Guiney, D.G., Haas, D., Helinski, D.R., Schwab, H., Stanisich, V.A., Thomas, C.M., 1994. Complete Nucleotide Sequence of Birmingham IncPα Plasmids: Compilation and Comparative Analysis. J. Mol. Biol. 239, 623–663. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jmbi.1994.1404
- Penumetcha, P., Lau, K., Zhu, X., Davis, K., Eckdahl, T.T., Campbell, A.M., 2010. Improving the Lac System for Synthetic Biology. Bios 81, 7–15. doi:10.1893/011.081.0104
- Pohlmann, A., Fricke, W.F., Reinecke, F., Kusian, B., Liesegang, H., Cramm, R., Eitinger, T., Ewering, C., Pötter, M., Schwartz, E., Strittmatter, A., Voss, I., Gottschalk, G., Steinbüchel, A., Friedrich, B., Bowien, B., 2006. Genome sequence of the bioplastic-producing "Knallgas" bacterium *Ralstonia eutropha* H16. Nat. Biotechnol. 24, 1257–62. doi:10.1038/nbt1244
- Ryu, H.W., Hahn, S.K., Chang, Y.K., Chang, H.N., 1997. Production of poly(3-hydroxybutyrate) by high cell density fed-batch culture of *Alcaligenes eutrophus* with phospate limitation. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 55, 28–32. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1097-0290(19970705)55:1<28::AID-BIT4>3.0.CO;2-Z
- Sambrook, J., Russel, D., 2001. Molecular cloning: A laboratory manual, 3rd ed. ed. Cold Spring, NY: Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press.
- Sato, S., Fujiki, T., Matsumoto, K., 2013. Construction of a stable plasmid vector for industrial production of poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyhexanoate) by a recombinant *Cupriavidus necator* H16 strain. J. Biosci. Bioeng. 116, 677–681. doi:10.1016/j.jbiosc.2013.05.026
- Schwab, H., Lidauer, A., Gudelj-Wyletal, M., Pressing, M., Faber, K., Pogorevc, M., Trauthwein, H., 2003. Esterase EstA aus *Rhodococcus ruber*. DE 101 49 715 B4.
- Simon, R., Priefer, U., Pühler, A., 1983. A broad host range mobilization system for in vivo genetic engineering: transposon mutagenesis in gram-negative bacteria. Bio/Technology 1:784–791.
- Srinivasan, S., Barnard, G.C., Tillman, U., Gerngross, T.U., 2002. A Novel High-Cell-Density Protein Expression System Based on *Ralstonia eutropha*. doi:10.1128/AEM.68.12.5925
- Srivastava, S., Urban, M., Friedrich, B., 1982. Mutagenesis of *Alcaligenes eutrophus* by insertion of the drug-resistance transposon Tn5. Arch. Micro- biol. 131, 203–207.
- Tait, R., Lundquist, R., Kado, C., 1982. Genetic map of the crown gall suppressive IncW plasmid pSa. Mol Gen Genet 186: 10–15.
- Voss, I., Steinbüchel, A., 2006. Application of a KDPG-aldolase gene-dependent addiction system for enhanced production of cyanophycin in *Ralstonia eutropha* strain H16. Metab. Eng. 8, 66–78. doi:10.1016/j.ymben.2005.09.003

Figure(s)



Figure 1: Illustration of the basic plasmid design. The plasmid backbone of pKRL-P_{j5} or pKRC-P_{j5} encode the terminator *rrnB*, the RP4 partition region *par*, a gene of interest (*estA* or *egfp*), the kanamycin resistance Km^r, the *j5* promoter, the RSF1010 *mob* and *oriV* sequences and the genes coding for the LacI or CymR repressor proteins as well as the particular operator sequences according to the inducible expression system in use.


Figure 2: Time course of IPTG-induced eGFP expression (A) and growth (B) based on *R. eutropha* RS1 (pKRL-P_{j5}-eGFP). (A) *R. eutropha* RS1 transconjugants harboring plasmids pKRL-P_{j5}-eGFP, the point of induction is indicated by a black arrow. Uninduced cultures are labeled with black diamonds. Cultures induced with 0.01 mM IPTG (grey triangles), 0.1 mM IPTG (grey squares) and 1 mM IPTG (black circles). (B) The sample labels are identical to (A). Moreover, the solid grey line refers to the empty vector control *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010 Δ egfp)



Figure 3: Time course of cumate-induced eGFP expression (A) and growth (B) based on *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{j5}-eGFP). (A) *R. eutropha* H16 transconjugants harboring plasmids pKRC-P_{j5}-eGFP, the point of induction is indicated by a black arrow. Uninduced cultures are labeled with black diamonds. Cultures induced with 30 μ M p-cumate (grey triangles), 60 μ M p-cumate (grey squares) and 120 μ M p-cumate (black circles). (B) The sample labels are identical to (A). Moreover, the solid grey line refers to the empty vector control *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010 Δ egfp)



Figure 4: SDS-PAGE (A) and Western Blot (B) illustrating Cumate-induced EstA expression in *R. eutropha* H16 (A) SDS-PAGE of whole cell lysates of *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{j5}-estA). Lane 1: PageRuler Prestained Protein Standard (Fermentas), Lane 2: *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010 Δ egfp), Lane 3: *R. eutropha* H16 pKRC-P_{j5}-estA at induction, Lane 4: *R. eutropha* H16 pKRC-P_{j5}-estA 8 hours after induction, Lane 5: *R. eutropha* H16 pKRC-P_{j5}-estA 24 hours after induction, Lane 6: *R. eutropha* H16 pKRC-P_{j5}-estA 32 hours after induction. (B) Western Blot of whole cell lysates of *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{j5}-estA). Polyhistidine-tagged EstA was detected with a monoclonal anti-his antibody (α -HIS). The samples were applied in the same order as in (A).

Table(s)

Table1: Strains used in this study

		References or
Strain	Description	Source
E. coli MG1655	$F^{-}\lambda^{-}$ ilvG- rfb-50 rph-1	Invitrogen
<i>E. coli</i> S17-1	recA pro hsdR RP4-2-Tc::Mu-Km::Tn7 integrated	Invitrogen
	into the chromosome	
E. coli TOP10	F´(proAB, laclq, lacZΔM15, Tn10(tet-r)), mcrA,	Invitrogen
	Δ (mrr-hsdRMS-mcrBC), Φ 80 Δ lacZ Δ M15,	
	Δ lacX74, deoR, recA1, araD139(ara, leu), 7697,	
	galU, galK, λ-, rpsL(streptomycin-r), endA1, nupG	
Pseudomonas putida F1	wildtype	DSMZ 6899ª
R. eutropha H16	wildtype	DSMZ 428 ^a
<i>R. eutropha</i> RS1	H16 ΔphaCΩPH16_B1772lacY	this study

Table 2: Plasmids used in this study

Plasmids		
RP4	broad-host-range plasmid, IncP	(Pansegrau et al., 1994)
pSa	broad-host-range plasmid, IncW	(Tait et al., 1982)
pMS470∆8	Ap ^r , <i>P_{tac}</i>	(Balzer et al., 1992)
pMS470Ru1	Ap ^r , <i>P_{tac}, estA</i>	(Schwab et al., 2003)
pK470MobRP4	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}, mob</i> , colE1	this study

pInt_lacY_phaC	pK470MobRP4, <i>lacY</i> gene,	this study
	P _{H16_B1772} , two phaC homologous	
	regions	
nInt JacY phaC JoyP		this study
	Buy a two phoC homologous	
	H16_B1772, two priac hornologous	
	regions, loxP sites	
pCM_Cre	Cm ^r , <i>P_{tac}, mob, colE1, cre, cymR</i>	this study
pKRSF1010-P _{j5} -egfp	Km ^r , <i>P_{j5}</i> , <i>egfp</i> , <i>par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i>	(Gruber et al., 2014)
	and origin of replication	
pKRSF1010∆egfp	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}, par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and	(Gruber et al., 2014)
	origin of replication, deleted egfp	
pKRL-P _{j5} -egfp	Km ^r , <i>P_{j5}</i> , <i>egfp</i> , <i>par</i> , <i>lacl</i> , RSF1010	this study
	mob and origin of replication	
pKRC-P _{j5} -egfp	Km ^r , <i>P_{j5}</i> , <i>egfp</i> , <i>par</i> , <i>cymR</i> ,	this study
	RSF1010 mob and origin of	
	replication	
pKRC-P _{j5} -estA	Km ^r , <i>P_{j5}</i> , estA, par, cymR,	this study
	RSF1010 mob and origin of	
	replication	

^a DSMZ, Deutsche Sammlung für Mikroorganismen und Zellkulturen.

^b Km^r, kanamycin resistance; Ap^r, ampicillin resistance; Cm^r, chloramphenicol resistance; *par*, RP4 site specific partitioning system

Chapter 3

Supplemental Figures and Tables



Figure S1: IPTG-induced eGFP expression in R. eutropha RS1 (pKRL-P_{j5}-egfp) illustrated on the basis of SDS-PAGE (A), Western Blot (B) and pelleted cells (C). EGFP expression was induced with 0.1 mM IPTG at an OD₆₀₀ of 0.8 (A) SDS-PAGE of whole cell lysates of R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010∆egfp) and *R. eutropha* RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-egfp): Lane 1: PageRuler Prestained Protein Standard (Fermentas), Lane 2: R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010∆egfp) at the point of induction, Lane 3: R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010Aegfp) 8 hours after induction, Lane 4: R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010Aegfp) 24 hours after induction, Lane 5: Uninduced culture of R. eutropha RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-egfp) at the point of induction, Lane 6: Uninduced culture of R. eutropha RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-egfp) 8 hours after induction, Lane 7: Uninduced culture of R. eutropha RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-egfp) 24 hours after induction, Lane 8: Induced culture of R. eutropha RS1 (pKRL-P₁₅-egfp) at the point of induction, Lane 9: Induced culture of R. eutropha RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-egfp) 8 hours after induction, Lane 10: Induced culture of *R. eutropha* RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-egfp) 24 hours after induction. (B) Western Blot of whole cell lysates of R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010Δegfp) and *R.* eutropha RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-eqfp). EGFP was detected with a monoclonal anti-GFP antibody (α -eGFP). The samples were applied in the same order as in (A). (C) Cell pellets 24 hours after induction of the culture 1: *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010∆egfp), 2: *R. eutropha* RS1 (pKRL-P_{i5}-eGFP) undinduced and 3: R. eutropha RS1 (pKRL-P₁₅-eGFP) induced with 0.1 mM IPTG.



Figure S2: Cumate-induced eGFP expression in *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{i5}-egfp) illustrated on the basis of SDS-PAGE (A), Western Blot (B) and pelleted cells (C). EGFP expression was induced with 120 µM p-cumate at an OD600 of 0.8 (A) SDS-PAGE of whole cell lysates of R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010∆eqfp) and *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{i5}-eqfp): Lane 1: PageRuler Prestained Protein Standard (Fermentas), Lane 2: R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010∆egfp) at the point of induction, Lane 3: R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010Aegfp) 8 hours after the induction, Lane 4: R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010∆egfp) 24 hours after induction, Lane 5: Uninduced culture of *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{i5}egfp) at the point of induction, Lane 6: Uninduced culture of R. eutropha H16 (pKRC-P_{i5}-egfp) 8 hours after induction, Lane 7: Uninduced culture of R. eutropha H16 (pKRC-P_{j5}-egfp) 24 hours after induction, Lane 8: Induced culture of *R. eutropha* H16 H16 (pKRC-P_{i5}-egfp) at the point of induction, Lane 9: Induced culture of *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{j5}-egfp) 8 hours after the point of induction, Lane 10: Induced culture of *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{j5}-egfp) 24 hours after the point of induction. (B) Western Blot of whole cell lysates of *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRSF1010∆egfp) and *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{j5}-egfp). EGFP was detected with a monoclonal anti-GFP antibody (α -eGFP). The samples were applied in the same order as in (A). (C) Cell pellets 24 hours after induction of the culture 1: R. eutropha H16 (pKRSF1010∆egfp), 2: R. eutropha H16 (pKRC-P₁₅-eGFP) undinduced and 3: R. eutropha H16 (pKRC-P_{i5}-eGFP) induced with 120 µM *p*-cumate.

Table S1: List of primers used in this study

Primer	Primer Sequence 5' to 3'
H16_1776 rev	GTTTGTGTTTTTTAAATAGTACATGATTGGCTTCCTCGAGAG
H16_1776 SphI Fwd	ACATGCATGCTCAACAGCGACGAATACAGCAC
lacY fwd	GCTCTAGAATGTACTATTTAAAAAACACAAACTTTTGG
lacY rev	CCCAAGCTTTTAAGCGACTTCATTCACCTG
CmR_rev_Xmal	CCCGGGTAACTGGCCTCAGGCATTTGAG
phaC1_2_fwd_loxP_ Xmal	CCCGGGATAACTTCGTATAATGTATGCTATACGAAGTTATACATCGAGC ACGCGGCCATC
CmR_fwd_Stul_loxP	AGGCCTATAACTTCGTATAATGTATGCTATACGAAGTTATTTTGCGTTTC TACAAACTC
Cre_fwd_Ndel	CATATGTCCAATTTACTGACCGTAC
Cre_rev_HindIII	AAGCTTCTAATCGCCATCTTCCAGC
phaC1_1 Fwd Spel	CTAGACTAGTATGGCGACCGGCAAAG
phaC1_1 Rev Spel	CTAGACTAGTAGTCGTCCCAGGTGCTGC
phaC1_2 Fwd Xhol	CCGCTCGAGACATCGAGCACGCGGC
phaC1_2 Rev Xhol	CCGCTCGAGTCATGCCTTGGCTTTGACGTAT
pK470_fwd_Spel	ACTAGTCAGGCAGCCATCGGAAGCTGTGG
pK470_rev_PstI	CTGCAGCGTTCGGCTGCGGCGAGCGGTA
MOB oriT RP4 Fwd	ACTAGTTCGATCTTCGCCAGCAGG
MOB oriT RP4 Rev	CTGCAGTCGACATCCGCCCTCAC
phaC1 Rev Spel Sphl	GGCATGCACTAGTAGTCGTCCCAGGTGCTG
HindIII_rrnB	AAGCTTGGCTGTTTTGGCGGATGAGAG
colE1 pK470 Fwd	TCGTTCCACTGAGCGTCAGA
rrnB pK470 Rev	TTCATGAGCGGATACATATTTGAATG
Fwd cmR NotI	GCGGCCGCTCATGACGAATAAATACCTGTGAC
Rev cmR Spel	ACTAGTTAACTGGCCTCAGGCATTT
PTac-CymO-1	TGTGTGGAACAAACAGACAATCTGGTCTGTTTGTATTATAGAATTCGAG CTCGGTACC

PTac-CymO-2	AAGCGGCCGCAATGAGCTGTTGACAATTAATCATCGGCTCGTATAATGT GTGGAACAAAC
Ptac-Cymo-overlap-	GTTATGCTAGGCGGCCGCAATGAGCTGTTG
Ptac-Cymo-overlap- Cre-rev	TGGACATATGTATATCTCCTTCTTAAAGTT
Cre-overlap-Ptac- CymO-fwd	AGGAGATATACATATGTCCAATTTACTGAC
Cre-overlap- rrnb+Smil- rev	ACAGCCATTTAAATAAGCTTCTAATCGCCATCTTC
Rrnb-overlap- Cre+Smil fwd	AAGCTTATTTAAATGGCTGTTTTGGCGGATGAGAG
MobRP4-overlap CymR+Smil rev	TATTTAAATTCGACATCCGCCCTCACCGCCAG
CymR-overlap- MobRP4+Smil fwd	GAATTTAAATACGGATGGCCTTTTTGCGTTTCTA
CymR-overlap-Ptac- rev	TTGCGGCCGCCTAGCATAACCCCTTGGGGCCTC
Pj5-lacO-fwd-1	GGATAACAATTCGATTCGGAATTGTGAGCGGATAACAATTCAATTCGAG CTCGGTACCCG
Pj5-lacO-fwd-2	ATTGACACAGGTGGAAATTTAGAATATACTGGGAATTGTGAGCGGATAA CAATTCGATTC
Pj5-lacO-Notl-fwd-3	GCGGCCGCAAAAACCGTTATTGACACAGGTGGAAA
Pj5-cyO-fwd-1	ATAGATTCAACAAACAGACAATCTGGTCTGTTTGTATTATAAATTCGAGC TCCGTACCCG
Pj5-cyO-fwd-2	TTTAGAATATACTGAACAAACAGACAATCTGGTCTGTTTATCTTATAGATT CAACAAACA
Pj5-cyO-Notl-fwd-3	GCGGCCGCAAAAACCGTTATTGACACAGGTGGAAATTTAGAATATACTG AACA
KanR-Spel-rev	CGGACTAGTGTCTGACGCTCAGTGGAACGAA
CymR_P fwd Spel	ACTAGTAATTCTTGAAGACGAAAGGG
CymR_P oe rev	ACTCTTCCTTTTCAATCTT
CymR gen fwd oe	AACATTGAAAAAGGAAGAGTATGAGTCCAAAGAGAAGAAC
CymR gen T7tt rev 1	CCCTTGGGGCCTCTAAACGGGTCTTGAGGGGTTTTTTTGCTAGCGCTTG AATTTCGCGTAC
CymR gen T7tt rev 2 Spel	ACTAGTCTAGCATAACCCCTTGGGGGCCTCTAAACG

Lacl_Spel_fwd	CAACTAGTGTTCTTTCCTGCGTTATCCCC
Lacl_Spel_rev	CAACTAGTACGCCAGAAGCATTGGTG

Table S2: Summary of cumate-induced eGFP expression and growth after 24 h based on *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{j5}-eGFP) and of IPTG-induced eGFP expression and growth after 24 h based on *R. eutropha* RS1 (pKRL-P_{j5}-eGFP)

R. eutropha H16	Inducer	OD600	RFU	R. eutropha RS1	Inducer	OD600	RFU
	p-cumate				IPTG		
pKRSF1010∆egfp		19,5	0	pKRSF1010∆egfp		20,8	0
pKRC-P _{j5} -eGFP	uninduced	19,7	640	pKRL-Pj5-eGFP	uninduced	17,1	5400
pKRC-P _{j5} -eGFP	30 µM	19,7	19400	pKRL-Pj5-eGFP	0,01 mM	9,7	20400
pKRC-P _{j5} -eGFP	60 µM	19,5	20700	pKRL-Pj5-eGFP	0,1 mM	7,4	33100
pKRC-P _{j5} -eGFP	122 µM	19,7	21200	pKRL-Pj5-eGFP	1 mM	7,0	36100

Design of integration vector

The vector plnt_lacY_phaC was constructed by combining the pK470 backbone with the mobilization region of the RP4 plasmid and the phaC homologous regions. The MOB region was introduced by two PCR reactions with the primer pair's pK470_fwd_Spel/ pK470_rev_Pstl for the backbone (template pK470) and MOB_oriT_RP4_Fwd/ MOB_oriT_RP4_rev for the MOB region (template RP4). The fragments were restricted with Spel and Pstl and via ligation the intermediate plasmid pK470 MobRP4 was created. The phaC1_1 and phaC1_2 regions were introduced by amplifying both regions out of genomic DNA of R. eutropha H16 with phaC1_1 Fwd_ Spel and phaC1_1 Rev Spel and phaC1 2 Fwd Xho/ phaC1 2 Rev Xhol. The homologous regions were added subsequently by digesting pK470_MOBRP4 with Spel and ligate with phaC1_1 restircted with Spel. Afterwards the phaC1_2 region was added by digesting pK470_MOBRP4 with Xhol and ligate it with phaC1_2 also restricted with Xhol. The expression cassete constisting of the lacY gene (JF300162.1) under the control of the constitutive H16 B1772 promoter (described in Gruber et al.) was obtainend by amplifying the promotor out of genomic DNA of R. eutropha H16 by PCR with H16_1772 SphI Fwd/ H16_1772 rev primers. The lacY gene was amplified by PCR out of genomic DNA from E. coli MG1655 with lacY fwd/lacY rev. The H16_B1772 fragment contained an overhang of 24 bp with the lacY fragment and therfore both fragments were combined by an overlap extension PCR. The whole casset was subsequently restricted and cloned into pK470_MOBRP4 amplified by phaC1 Rev Spel Sphl, HindIII rrnB and restricted with the correspoding enzymes. The final plasmid plnt_lacY_phaC_loxP was constructed via two PCR products. The first product, the backbone of the vector, containing the 3' loxP, phaC1, lacY and the ColE1, was amplified by two subsequent PCR reactions with the plasmid plnt_lacY_phaC as a template. The first reaction was performed with phaC1_2_fwd_loxP_Xmal and ter_kanR_rev_Stul/AvrII/Spel and used as template for the second PCR with phaC1_2_fwd_loxP_Xmal and Int_KanR_rev. The second fragment, containing the 5' loxP site and the CmR, was amplified with CmR_fwd_Stul_loxP and CmR_rev_Xmal as primers. The gained fragments were restricted with Xmal and Stul and ligated resulting in the vector plnt lacY phaC loxP. The vector pCM470 MOBRP4 was constructed to serve as a template for subsequent cloning steps. The backbone of pK470_MOBRP4 was amplified by PCR with colE1 pK470 Fwd/rrnB pK470 Rev and the CmR with Fwd cmR Notl/Rev cmR Spel using the plasmid pSA as template Both PCR products were phosphorylated and ligated. After this exchange of the resistance marker the plasmid pCM-Cre was constructed by combining two fragments. For the first fragment the backbone of pCM470_MobRP4 containing the rrnB terminator, the Cm^r, the origin colE1 and the mobilization region of the RP4 plasmid was amplified with Rrnboverlap-Cre+Smil-fwd, MobRP4-overlap-CymR+Smil-rev primers including a Smil restriction site at 81

the end. Afterwards the gained fragment was digested with *Smi*l. The second fragment consists of three different sequences which were aligned via overlap extension PCR. The *cre* recombinase was amplified out of genomic DNA of bacteriophage P1 using Cre-overlap-Ptac-CymO-fwd, Cre-overlap-rrnb+Smil-rev. The tac promoter, including the cumate operator was amplified using PTac-CymO-1/Ptac-Cymo-overlap-Cre-rev primers and pK470 as template and combined with Cre with a subsequent PCR performed with PTac-CymO-2 and Cre-overlap-rrnb+Smil-rev. The third fragment, the cymate repressor was amplified using CymR-overlap-MobRP4+Smil-fwd, CymR-overlap-Ptac-rev using pKRC-P_{J5}-egfp as template. All two fragments were used as template (equal molar ratios) for an overlap extension PCR with CymR-overlap-MobRP4+Smil-fwd, Cre-overlap-rrnb+Smil-rev primers including *Smi*l restriction sites at the end, afterwards the gained fragment was cut with *Smi*l.

Chapter 4

Chapter 4

3.4 CbbR and RegA regulate *cbb* operon transcription in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16

Contribution to this Chapter

Planning experiments ~ 95% Laboratory work ~ 100% Writing manuscript ~ 90%

Submitted to the Microbiology Journal

Editing and additional suggestions were provided by Dr. Petra Heidinger and Prof. Helmut Schwab

CbbR and RegA regulate *cbb* operon transcription in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16

Steffen Gruber, Helmut Schwab, Petra Heidinger

Institute of Molecular Biotechnology, Graz University of Technology, NAWI Graz, Petersgasse 14, 8010 Graz

Corresponding author:

Dr. Petra Heidinger

Institute of Molecular Biotechnology, Graz University of Technology, NAWI Graz

Petersgasse 14 / 1

A-8010 Graz

Austria

Tel.: +43 316 873 4086

Fax: +43 316 873 4071

E-Mail: petra.heidinger@tugraz.at

Abstract

The Gram-negative β-proteobacterium *Ralstonia eutropha* H16 is able to grow lithoautotrophically by utilizing CO₂ and H₂ as sole carbon and energy sources, respectively. CO₂ is fixed by the CBB cycle, which is encoded in duplicate on the genome of *R. eutropha* H16. The transcription of both *cbb* operons is controlled by the transcription regulator CbbR dependent on intracellular PEP levels as a response to the carbon-state of the cell. As demonstrated in this study transcription control of both *cbb* operons appears to be more complex and additionally involves, next to CbbR, the transcription regulator RegA as part of the global transcription regulation system RegA/RegB. The identification of a highly conserved RegA/RegB homologue in *R. eutropha* H16 and experimental evidence gathered in this study reveal that RegA plays a crucial role in the transcription in combination with CbbR dependent on cellular PEP concentrations. These results clearly demonstrate that RegA plays an important role in *cbb* operon transcription regulation and may also be relevant for the control of other energy-utilizing and energy-generating pathways of *R. eutropha* H16.

Keywords: Ralstonia eutropha H16; CO2 uptake; transcription control; cbb operon; RegA/RegB

1. Introduction

The facultative chemolithoautotrophic Gram-negative bacterium *Ralstonia eutropha* H16 (now named *Cupriavidus necator* H16) is a soil-dwelling prokaryote that possesses a multi replicon genome consisting of two chromosomes and a megaplasmid (pHG1) (1). While genetic information regarding housekeeping genes, central carbon and energy metabolism is encoded chromosomally, the megaplasmid codes for a number of additional diverse metabolic pathways (1, 2). This also includes genetic information that is essential for the growth of *R. eutropha* H16 under lithoautotrophic conditions, which enables the utilization of CO_2 and H_2 as sole carbon and energy sources, respectively (3, 4).

The use of hydrogen as an energy source under lithoautotrophic growth conditions is accomplished by three types of hydrogenases that are involved in the oxidation of hydrogen. These hydrogenases are encoded by the hox operon located on pHG1 and belong to the family of [NiFe]-hydrogenases, including a membrane-bound hydrogenase (MBH), a soluble hydrogenase (SH) and a regulatory hydrogenase (RH) (5). Molecular hydrogen is detected by RH, which subsequently activates the transcription of MBH and SH genes with the help of the associated sensor kinase HoxJ and the transcription regulator HoxA (5, 6). The membrane associated MBH oxidizes H₂ in order to feed electrons into the electron transport chain driving ATP generation and the cytosolic SH oxidizes H₂ by reducing NAD+ to NADH (7). Due to the O_2 and CO tolerance of [NiFe]-hydrogenases hydrogen oxidation can additionally serve as an energy source under a variety of growth conditions (8, 9). The main carbon source for *R. eutropha* H16 under lithoautotrophic growth conditions is carbon dioxide, which is assimilated by the enzymes of the Calvin-Benson-Bassham (CBB) cycle. CO₂ fixation itself is carried out by the key enzyme ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate-carboxylase/-oxygenase (RuBisCO) type I, which enables the carboxylation of ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate (RuBP). The unstable product of this reaction immediately hydrolyses into two molecules of 3-phosphoglycerate, which are further reduced to glycerinaldehyde-3-phosphate. The triose phosphates are then used in the multistep regeneration part of the CBB cycle to yield ribulose-5-phosphate, which is phosphorylated in a final step to RuBP by phosphoribulokinase PRK/CbbP (4, 10). However, before RuBP can bind to RuBisCO the enzyme must bind Mg²⁺ as cofactor and needs to be carbamylated by the nonsubstrate CO₂ in order to be catalytically active. Premature binding of RuBP to non-carbamylated RuBisCO inactivates the enzyme. Consequently, the functionality of the entire CBB cycle depends on the presence of active RuBisCO and particularly CbbX, a RuBisCO activase (11, 12). Structural and functional studies of a CbbX homologue identified in Rhodobacter sphaeroides revealed that this AAA+ ATPase type protein forms a hexameric ring that interacts with RuBisCO in order to facilitate the release of inhibitory RuBP from RuBisCO, counteracting an inactivation of RuBisCO and the CBB cycle (13). The importance of CbbX activity is further supported by the observation of 86

impaired autotrophic growth in *cbbX* knock-out strains of *R. eutropha* H16 and *R. sphaeroides* (4, 14). Another enzyme that was found to play an important role in maintaining RuBisCO activity is CbbY, a xylulose-1,5-bisphosphate (XuBP) phosphatase (15). CbbY converts XuBP, a strong inhibitor of RuBisCO activity, to xylulose-5-phosphate, which in turn is converted to RuBP. XuBP is initially formed in small amounts by a RuBisCO side activity next to the carboxylation of RuBP (15–17). However, RuBisCO inactivation by XuBP appears to be less severe, as *R. eutropha* H16 and *R. sphaeroides cbbY* knock-out strains showed decreased RuBisCO activity but were not affected in autotrophic growth unlike comparable *cbbX* knock-out strains (4, 14).

The enzymes of the CBB cycle are encoded in the genome of *R. eutropha* H16 in duplicate; one operon is located on chromosome two and an almost identical copy on the megaplasmid. In comparison to the chromosomal *cbb* operon, the operon located on pHG1 lacks the gene coding for CbbB, a formate dehydrogenase like protein (Figure 1) (1, 4). Nevertheless a high degree of homology is shared by the *cbb* operons including the transcriptional regulation mechanism. In either case transcription of the entire operon is driven by a single σ^{70} promoter (*P_{cbb}*) located directly upstream of *cbbL_{c,P}*; no alternative internal transcription starts were identified so far (4, 18, 19). However, the relative abundance of *cbb* gene transcripts is affected by premature transcription termination induced by the formation of an mRNA based stem-loop in the intergenic region of *cbbS* and *cbbX*, which causes different gene expression levels within the *cbb* operons (19). Nonetheless, the main regulation of *cbb* operon transcription is executed by the LysR-type transcriptional regulator (LTTR) CbbR that directly controls the activity of *P_{cbb}*. The gene coding for CbbR is located upstream of the chromosomal operon and is under the control of a weak constitutive promoter. A very similar arrangement is also present on pHG1. However, no complete open reading frame is located upstream of the pHG1 *cbb* operon that could result in an active CbbR product (4, 18).

LTTRs like CbbR commonly act as a repressor or activator for a target gene or operon. This type of transcription regulator typically consists of an N-terminal DNA binding domain with a helix-turn-helix motif linked to a C-terminal regulatory domain that includes effector binding sites and domains involved in oligomerization (20, 21). LTTRs usually possess DNA binding sites in the proximity of the target promoter, which are defined as the activator binding site and regulator binding site; the regulator binding site is typically located upstream of the promoter whereas the activator binding site may overlap with the promoter sequence. In many cases additional DNA binding sites were identified and varying binding affinities of LTTRs to each binding site were observed (20–22). LTTRs bind in a multimeric form to DNA in order to regulate gene transcription by DNA bending; so far the formation of LTTR dimers, tetramers as well as octamers was verified (23–25). The state of

multimerization and the binding affinity of LTTRs to the particular DNA binding sites are considerably influenced by the presence of effector molecules; these signal molecules often represent a direct cellular metabolic feedback control (21). Altogether, this establishes a mechanism that regulates the transcription of target genes by bending DNA and controlling protein-protein interactions with the alpha subunit effector domains of the RNA polymerase at the target promoter (26).

In *R. eutropha* H16 CbbR regulates the transcription of both *cbb* operons by binding as a tetramer to an activator and a regulator binding site in the vicinity of the *cbb* promoter. Phosphoenolpyruvate (PEP) was identified as a signal metabolite for CbbR significantly repressing transcription of both *cbb* operons with increasing concentrations. The transcription regulation influenced by PEP, which is central to the carbon metabolism of the cell, is thought to reflect a feedback control depending on the carbon-state of the cell (4, 27). However, a more elaborate regulation mechanism that additionally implies a cellular energy-state dependent feedback control is expected to be involved in the transcription of both *cbb* operons in order to control the energy demanding process of carbon dioxide fixation.

In R. sphaeroides and Rhodobacter capsulatus transcription of cbb operons is also controlled by CbbR and a signal metabolite reflecting the carbon-state of the cell (28). However, a global transcription regulation system composed of a membrane associated histidine sensor kinase (RegB) and a transcription regulator (RegA) additionally influences the transcription of cbb operons (29-31). RegA~P, phosphorylated by RegB, binds as a dimer to defined DNA binding domains located upstream of the cbb operon and interacts with CbbR to regulate transcription in response to the redox state of the cell. The regulation of RegB kinase activity, and consequently the phosphorylation state of the transcription regulator RegA, is significantly inhibited under aerobic compared to anaerobic conditions (30). Inactivation of RegB activity is based on the sulfonation of its free thiol groups, binding of oxidized ubiquinone and the formation of inactive RegB tetramers in the presence of higher oxygen concentrations (32, 33). Next to the involvement in the regulation of carbon fixation in R. sphaeroides and R. capsulatus, the RegA/RegB system was identified to act as a global transcription regulation system that participates in the control of nitrogen fixation, respiration, electron transport, hydrogen oxidation and heme biosynthesis (29, 30). Highly conserved homologues of the RegA/RegB system were identified in numerous proteobacteria and were found to be similarly involved in the control of energy-utilizing and energy-generating processes responding to environmental and cellular redox state (30). Homologues of RegA and RegB including functionally relevant and conserved motives such as a RegB ubiquinone binding pocket, redox sensitive cysteine residues or the phosphorylation site of RegA can also be found in R. eutropha H16 (Figure 2 and S1). However, neither the activity nor the functionality of the RegA/RegB system in *R. eutropha* H16 was described until now.

In this study experimental proof is presented that provides evidence for the involvement of the global transcription regulator RegA in the control of *cbb* operon transcription in *R. eutropha* H16. It could be demonstrated *in vivo* that RegA is capable to induce activity of both *cbb* promoters in *R. eutropha* H16 in addition to the transcription regulation executed by CbbR. Moreover, a significant difference in transcription regulation of the pHG1 and chromosome encoded *cbb* promoters with respect to RegA dependent regulation could be revealed. Altogether, this study provides strong evidence for a transcription regulation of both *cbb* operons based on CbbR and RegA as well as an active role of the global transcription regulation system RegA/RegB in *R. eutropha* H16.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1 Strains, plasmids and primers

All strains and plasmids used in this study are listed in tables 1 and 2. Primers used for PCR amplifications are summarized in table S1.

2.2 Cultivation of E. coli strains

E. coli TOP10 and *E. coli* XL1 cells were cultivated at 37°C on lysogeny broth (LB) media with ampicillin [100 µg/ml], chloramphenicol [25 µg/ml] or kanamycin [40 µg/ml] according to application. Succinate or glucose were supplied as carbon sources at 0.3% w/v in 96 deep well plates (DWP) cultivations and 1% w/v in shaking flask cultivations. Depending on the carbon source, low cellular PEP levels of approximately 0.09 mM are obtained in *E. coli* cells cultivated in liquid LB media supplemented with glucose and high PEP levels of approximately 0.96 mM in *E. coli* cells grown in liquid LB media supplemented with succinate (27, 34). In order to screen for promoter activity, LB agar plates were supplemented with 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl-β-D-galactopyranoside (X-Gal) [20 µg/ml]. All basic media components and chemicals were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA), Carl Roth (Arlesheim, Germany) and Becton Dickinson and Company (Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA).

2.3 DNA preparation and manipulation

Standard procedures for PCR, DNA preparation and manipulation as well as genomic DNA isolation were applied (35). Restriction enzymes and GeneJET Plasmid Miniprep Kits by Thermo Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA), Q5 High-Fidelity Polymerase by New England Biolabs (Ipswich, MA, USA), T4 DNA Ligation reaction mixtures, Wizard® SV Gel and PCR Clean-Up System by Promega (Madison, WI, USA) were used according to the manufacturers' protocols.

2.4 Plasmid construction

All plasmid backbones were assembled on the basis of pCC-1 (Figure S2). pCC-1 was created by combining PCR products encoding a colE1 *oriV* sequence and a chloramphenicol resistance gene (Cm^r) via *Spel* and *Notl*. The colE1 *oriV* sequence was amplified with primers colE1-Spel-fwd and

colE1-NotI-fwd from pMS470, the chloramphenicol resistance gene was amplified with primers CmR-Spel-rev and CmR-Notl-rev from the pSa plasmid. Subsequently, PCR products encoding a 125 bp short or a 770 bp long region upstream of cbbL_{C,P} (H16_B1395 and H16_PHG427) including the cbb promoters encoded on the chromosome and pHG1, respectively (Figures 1 and S3), the reporter gene lacZ and a kanamycin resistance gene (Km^r) were assembled in an overlap extension PCR step to yield one DNA fragment containing Kmr, lacZ and the particular cbb promoter sequence. The DNA fragment encoding Km^r was amplified with primers rrnb-oe-KanR and KanR-Spel-rev from pET28, lacZ was amplified with primers lacZ-OE-fwd and lacZ-OE-rev from pRS415 and the particular cbb promoter sequences were obtained from the genomic DNA of R. eutropha H16 using primers listed in Table S1. The plasmids encoding a region covering 790 bp upstream of cbbR (H16_B1396), which contains the cbbR promoter, were constructed in the same manner as the PCR products containing the *cbb* promoters. pCC-1 and the particular DNA fragments assembled by overlap extension PCR were digested with Notl and Spel. The digested DNA fragments were ligated to create the plasmids pCK-A1 through pCK-C4 listed in Table 2. This step involved the replacement of Cm^r by one DNA fragment containing Km^r, *lacZ* and the particular *cbb* or *cbbr* promoter sequence. Moreover, the start codon of *cbbR* that is partially encoded on the complementary DNA strand of the 770 bp long chromosome derived cbb control region was deleted, since the partial cbbR gene resulted in an active, truncated CbbR product. Co-expression cassettes containing regA (H16_A0202) and cbbR (H16_B1396) were constructed by overlap extension PCR of DNA fragments coding for the constitutive promoter of the chloramphenicol resistance marker P_{Cmr}, regA or cbbR and a T7 terminator sequence. PCmr was amplified with primers PcmR-Spel-fwd and PcmRoe-rev from the pSa plasmid, regA and cbbR were amplified from the genomic DNA of R. eutropha H16 with primers RegA-fwd, RegA-rev, cbbRSD-fwd-Xbal and cbbR-rev-HindIII. The T7 terminator sequence was encoded on the primers. Depending on application the co-expression cassettes were cloned into the particular plasmids via Notl or Spel restriction sites. E. coli TOP10 or E. coli XL1 cells were transformed with desired plasmids using standard electroporation protocols (35).

2.5 Promoter activity (Miller Unit) measurements

Overnight cultures (ONCs) of *E. coli* XL1 strains containing β -galactosidase-based reporter plasmids were grown in liquid LB kanamycin [40 µg/ml] media overnight in 96 deep well plates (DWP plates) or shaking flasks according to application. The ONCs were used to inoculate LB media to an OD₆₀₀ of 0.2 and cultures were grown in LB succinate or glucose media to a final OD₆₀₀ of approximately 1.5. At this point 150 µl of the culture were added to 1 ml of Z-buffer pH 7 containing 60 mM Na₂HPO₄, 40 mM NaH₂PO₄, 10 mM KCl, 1mM MgSO₄ and 50 mM β -mercaptoethanol. Subsequently, 50 µl of chloroform as well as 25 µl 0.1% SDS were added and the samples were mixed by pipetting, followed by incubation at room temperature for 30 minutes to allow phase separation. Afterwards 125 µl of the aqueous phase of each sample were transferred to a 96 well microtiter plate. 25 µl of a [4 mg/ml] substrate solution of 2-nitrophenyl- β -D-galactopyranoside (ONPG) dissolved in sodium phosphate buffer (0.1 M, pH 7) were added to each well and the samples were incubated at room temperature for 5 or 10 minutes according to the intensity of coloration. The reactions were stopped by adding 65 µl of a 1 M Na₂CO₃ solution. Absorbance values of each sample were determined at 420 nm and 550 nm with FLUOstar Omega (BMG Labtech, Ortenberg, Germany). OD₆₀₀ values of each culture were determined with respect to appropriate dilutions in 96 well microtiter plates using FLUOstar Omega (BMG Labtech, Ortenberg, Germany). Lastly, the promoter activity was determined in Miller Units (36). *E. coli* XL1 cells served as negative control.

3. Results

3.1 CbbR transcription regulation of pHG1 and chromosome encoded cbb promoters

In order to study *cbb* promoter transcription regulation the heterologous host *E. coli* XL1 and a set of plasmids encoding *lacZ* as a reporter gene were employed. In these reporter constructs a 125 bp short or a 770 bp long control region of each *cbb* operon was cloned directly upstream of *lacZ* in order to compare *cbb* promoters derived from pHG1 and chromosome two of *R. eutropha* H16 (Table 2). In addition, CbbR, RegA or both transcription regulators were co-expressed using a weak, constitutive promoter (P_{Cmr}) to evaluate the effect on *cbb* promoter activity. These *E. coli* XL1 based strains were cultivated in the presence of low or high levels of the signal metabolite PEP, which is known to affect a feedback response mediated by CbbR (4). Therefore, *E. coli* XL1 cells carrying the designed plasmids were grown in liquid LB media supplemented with glucose to yield low cellular PEP levels of 0.96 mM (34)(27). The actual *cbb* promoter activity was characterized on the basis of different plasmid vectors, which were used to determine β-galactosidase activity defined in Miller Units (MU). The obtained results are summarized in Figures 3 and 4.

E. coli XL1 strains carrying plasmids pCK-A1, pCK-A2, pCK-B1 and pCK-B2 that do not co-express CbbR or RegA were used to determine the basal activity of the chromosomal and pHG1 *cbb* promoters. The short and long *cbb* promoter regions derived from pHG1 exhibited a weak constitutive activity in the range of 50 MU, which was maintained in the presence of low or high PEP

concentrations (Figure 3). On the contrary, the basal promoter activity for the short and long chromosomal cbb promoter regions was determined to be in the range of 220 MU under low and high PEP concentrations (Figure 4). The MU values obtained for E. coli XL1 strains carrying plasmids pCK-A1, pCK-A2, pCK-B1 and pCK-B2 that do not co-express a transcription regulator are almost identical for the particular cbb promoters irrespectively of low or high cellular PEP concentrations applied. On the other hand, the formation of β -galactosidase was highly responsive to cellular PEP levels in E. coli XL1 strains carrying plasmids pCK-A3, pCK-A4, pCK-B3 and pCK-B4, which co-express only CbbR. E. coli XL1 strains carrying plasmids pCK-A3 and pCK-A4 encoding the short and long chromosomal P_{cbb} , respectively, were grown in the presence of low cellular PEP concentrations, which resulted in an increase of MU values by a factor of 16 compared to the basal promoter activity of the chromosome encoded *cbb* promoter (Figure 4). The promoter activities exhibited by the same E. coli XL1 strains cultivated in the presence of high cellular PEP concentrations were increased approximately 3,5 times in comparison to the basal activity of the chromosomal cbb promoter. E. coli XL1 (pCK-B3) and E. coli XL1 (pCK-B4) encoding the short and long pHG1 cbb promoter regions exhibited an increase by a factor of 20 in MU values when grown in the presence of low cellular PEP levels and a sevenfold increase grown at high cellular PEP levels in relation to the basal promoter activity of the pHG1 encoded P_{cbb} .

3.2 Influence of RegA on *cbb* and *cbbR* promoter activity

A homologue of the global transcription regulation system RegA/RegB is encoded in *R. eutropha* H16 on chromosome one by genes *H16_A0202* and *H16_A0203*. The RegA/RegB system consists of the transcription regulator RegA and the membrane bound sensor histidine kinase RegB. The role of RegA and RegB was thoroughly studied in *R. sphaeroides* and *R. capsulatus*, where they actively take part in the transcription regulation of numerous energy-utilizing or energy-generating processes (29, 30). An alignment of RegA or RegB amino acid sequences derived from *R. sphaeroides*, *R. capsulatus* and *R. eutropha* H16 reveals that numerous conserved essential features of this system are also present in *R. eutropha* H16 (Figure 2 and Figure S1). This includes motives like the ubiquinone binding pocket, the phosphorylation site or the redox-active cysteine of the sensor kinase RegB and features such as the DNA binding helix-turn-helix motif and the site of phosphorylation of the transcription regulator RegA (Figure 2 and Figure S1). In order to evaluate a potential role of RegA in the regulation of *cbb* operon and *cbbR* transcription in *R. eutropha* H16, the transcription regulator RegA (*H16_A0202*) derived from *R. eutropha* H16 was co-expressed on plasmids pCK-A5, pCK-A6, pCK-A7, pCK-A8, pCK-B5, pCK-B6, pCK-B7, pCK-B8, pCK-C3 and pCK-C4 in *E. coli* XL1. Usually, the phosphorylation of RegA by the sensor kinase RegB is necessary for the formation of

RegA dimers, which is the predominantly active conformation of this transcription regulator (37). As previously reported, however, unspecific phosphorylation of RegA most likely occurs during expression in *E. coli* cells and enables the formation of RegA dimers (37, 38). For this reason RegB was not co-expressed.

The co-expression of the transcription regulator RegA on plasmids pCK-A5, pCK-A6, pCK-B5 and pCK-B6 in *E. coli* XL1 cells induced *cbb* promoter activities significantly (Figure 3 and 4). *E. coli* XL1 (pCK-A5) encoding the short chromosomal *cbb* promoter region exhibited MU values that were increased by a factor of approximately 24 when grown in the presence of low PEP concentrations and an increase of MU values by 27 times when grown in the presence of high PEP concentrations in relation to the basal activity of the chromosome encoded *cbb* promoter. The promoter activities for the long chromosomal *cbb* promoter determined on the basis of *E. coli* XL1 (pCK-A6) were increased by a factor of 12 under high PEP levels and a factor 11 under low PEP levels related to the particular basal *cbb* promoter activity. In comparison, *E. coli* XL1 (pCK-B5) encoding the short pHG1 *cbb* promoter region exhibited 140 and 160 fold increased MU values when grown under low and high cellular PEP levels related to the basal activity of pHG1 *P_{cbb}*. The MU values obtained for the long *cbb* pHG1 promoter region based on *E. coli* XL1 (pCK-B6) were increased approximately 100 and 110 fold under low and high PEP levels, respectively, compared to the basal pHG1 *cbb* promoter activity.

3.3 Influence of CbbR and RegA on cbb and cbbR promoter activity

Simultaneous co-expression of RegA and CbbR under the control of two identical, constitutive promoters resulted in significant induction of *lacZ* transcription in all constructs (Figure 3 and 4). The MU values for *E. coli* XL1 (pCK-A7) and *E. coli* XL1 (pCK-A8) encoding the short and long chromosomal P_{cbb} were increased by a factor of 33 and 38, respectively, under low PEP concentrations compared to the basal activity of the chromosomal *cbb* promoter. The promoter activities of the same strains grown under conditions of high PEP levels were increased only 17 times. *E. coli* XL1 (pCK-B7) and *E. coli* XL1 (pCK-B8) encoding the short and long pHG1 P_{cbb} when grown under conditions of low cellular PEP levels exhibited an increase in promoter activities by 160 and 170 fold, respectively, regarding the basal activity of pHG1 P_{cbb} . When the same strains were grown at high cellular PEP levels the activity was determined to be 70 times higher for the short and long control region in comparison to basal activity of pHG1 P_{cbb} . All *E. coli* XL1 strains co-expressing CbbR and RegA exhibited P_{cbb} activities that were influenced by cellular PEP concentrations. Similarly to the transcription regulation based on CbbR, the MU values were increased at a higher rate in the presence of low PEP levels and at a lower rate in the presence of high PEP levels. The 94

absolute MU values for *E. coli* XL1 strains carrying plasmids pCK-A7, pCK-A8, pCK-B7 and pCK-B8 were found to be in the same range in the presence of low or high PEP levels, respectively. Moreover, the MU values obtained for the combined co-expression of CbbR and RegA did clearly exceed the MU values determined for strains overexpressing only RegA or CbbR in the presence of low PEP levels. On the contrary, the promoter activity determined in the presence of high PEP levels was decreased below the values obtained for *E. coli* XL1 strains co-expressing only RegA under the same growth conditions, except for *E. coli* XL1 (pCK-A7) encoding the long chromosomal P_{cbb} . However, the absolute MU values were also found to be in the same range for *E. coli* XL1 strains carrying plasmids pCK-A7, pCK-A8, pCK-B7 and pCK-B8 in the presence of high PEP levels (Figure 3 and 4).

The activity of the *cbbR* promoter was characterized on the basis of plasmids pCK-C1, pCK-C2, pCK-C3 and pCK-C4, which either co-expressed CbbR and RegA together, CbbR or RegA alone or did not co-express a transcription regulator. However, due to the very low activity of the *cbbR* promoter absolute MU values were not reproducible on the basis of the ONPG assay. Nevertheless, the collected data clearly showed induced *cbbR* promoter activity at a very low level for *E. coli* XL1 (pCK-C3) and (pCK-C4) in the presence of co-expressed RegA. These results could be verified by X-Gal based LB agar plate assays, which enable a more sensitive detection of β -galactosidase activity compared to the ONPG assay (39). Again, a blue coloration of cultures was clearly visible only in the presence of co-expressed RegA for *E. coli* XL1 (pCK-C3) and (pCK-C4). An influence of the transcription regulator CbbR or the signal metabolite PEP on the activity of the *cbbR* promoter could not be observed.

4. Discussion

4.1 Comparison of pHG1 and chromosome encoded cbb operons

The *cbb* operons encoded on the genome of *R. eutropha* H16 share a high degree of homology on a nucleotide level, a similar number of genes and an identical arrangement of the particular *cbb* promoters as well as CbbR binding sites (Figure 1). However, the chromosome and pHG1 encoded *cbb* operons differ by two genes, which are only present on the chromosome. These genes code for a formate dehydrogenase like protein (*cbbBc*) and the transcription regulator (*cbbRc*) (Figure 1). A highly homologous DNA sequence similar to *cbbRc* is also located directly upstream of *cbbLp*; however, no complete open reading frame is present that could result in the formation of a functional product (Figure 1 and S3). A comparison of the region covering approximately 700 bp upstream of the CbbR binding sites, a region that is likely to contain additional DNA binding sites of transcription regulators, reveals a significant degree of homology on a nucleotide level, but does also account for 95

numerous differences that appear to result from deletion events (Figure S3). On the contrary, the nucleotide sequence located directly upstream of $cbbL_c$ and $cbbL_P$ is almost identical and does only differ at five positions that are located in the cbb promoter region and the CbbR DNA binding sites (Figure 1).

4.2 Influence of CbbR on cbb promoter activity

The abovementioned variations occurring in the otherwise highly homologous nucleotide sequences of both cbb core promoters are likely responsible for the differences regarding the basal activity of the cbb promoters encoded on the chromosome and pHG1 (Figure 3 and 4). The nucleotide sequences of the *cbb* promoters differ at three positions in the CbbR binding site, at two positions in the cbb core promoter between the -35 and -10 box and at one position that is located between the cbb core promoter and the Shine-Dalgarno sequence (Figure 1). The differences occurring at positions outside of the cbb core promoter sequence are not located in regions that are reported to affect *cbb* promoter activity and therefore are not expected to influence the promoter's functionality (4, 18). However, Jeffke et al. (1999) showed that minor changes in the nucleotide sequence or variations in the length of the spacer sequence between the -35 and -10 box can influence the activity of the chromosomal *cbb* promoter significantly. Accordingly, the differences in the nucleotide sequence of the core promoter region are expected to cause the lower basal promoter activity observed for the pHG1 derived P_{cbb} when compared to the chromosome derived P_{cbb} . Furthermore, the basal activity of the particular *cbb* promoters was not influenced by varying levels of the signal metabolite PEP when CbbR was not co-expressed. This is in accordance to results of a previous study performed by Grzeszik et al., (2000).

However, Grzeszik et al., (2000) did also show that the activity of the chromosomally encoded *cbb* promoter is significantly influenced by varying cellular PEP concentrations in the presence of coexpressed CbbR, which also coincides with the data collected in this current study. In accordance with these findings, repressed *cbb* promoter activity was observed in cells grown in the presence of high cellular PEP levels and induction of P_{cbb} activity in cells grown at low cellular PEP levels (Figure 3 and 4). In addition to the data reported on the chromosomal *cbb* promoter by Grzeszik et al., (2000), the results obtained in this study clearly show that the *cbb* promoter located on pHG1 also responds to a transcription regulation based on CbbR and varying PEP levels. Furthermore, the activity of the chromosome and pHG1 encoded *cbb* promoters is increased by the same factor in comparison to the particular basal promoter activity when monitored under low or high PEP levels (Figures 3 and 4). Accordingly, the CbbR based transcription regulation exerts the same effect on the chromosomal and pHG1 *cbb* promoters, the difference in absolute MU values results from the respective basal promoter activities.

4.3 Influence of RegA on cbb promoter activity

CbbR dependent transcription regulation of cbb operons can also be observed with R. sphaeroides and R. capsulatus. Moreover, transcription of these cbb operons was found to be influenced additionally by the RegA/RegB system, a global transcription regulation system that controls the majority of energy-utilizing and energy-generating processes in R. sphaeroides and R. capsulatus (29, 30). The identification of a RegA/RegB homologue in R. eutropha H16, which shares a high degree of conservation for all functionally relevant features on the amino acid level compared to the systems found in *R. sphaeroides* and *R. capsulatus* (Figures 2 and S1), points to a similar function of the RegA/RegB system in R. eutropha H16. In order to evaluate a potential influence of the RegA/RegB system on cbb operon transcription in R. eutropha H16, the effect of RegA on the activity of the chromosome and pHG1 encoded cbb promoters was assessed. It could be demonstrated that RegA is able to induce activity of both, the chromosome and pHG1 encoded *cbb* promoters (Figures 3 and 4), independent of cellular PEP levels and presence of CbbR. Moreover, RegA is able to significantly induce *cbb* promoter activity, which in the particular experimental set-up of this study exceeds the promoter activity levels induced solely by the action of CbbR. However, this might not reflect the natural situation in R. eutropha H16 as both transcription regulators were heterologously expressed from equally strong promoters. Nevertheless, the obtained data provides strong evidence that transcription of both cbb operons in R. eutropha H16 is additionally under the control of the RegA/RegB system. The collected results also reveal a considerable difference in promoter activity for the particular 125 bp short and 770 bp long control regions as well as a greater influence of RegA on the pHG1 cbb promoter compared to the chromosomal cbb promoter (Figures 3 and 4). So far the exact DNA binding motif, which is conserved only at a low level among RegA homologues (40, 41), and the number of putative DNA binding sites of RegA in the upstream region of both cbb operons are unknown for R. eutropha H16. However, at least one RegA DNA binding site should be located in the short chromosomal and pHG1 P_{cbb} control region promoting transcription in E. coli XL1 (pCK-A5) and (pCK-B5). The weaker influence of RegA on the short chromosomal compared to the short pHG1 P_{cbb} control region suggests a difference in DNA binding affinity likely determined by the differences observed in the corresponding nucleotide sequences (Figure 1).

The mode of transcription regulation executed by RegA could be similar to the one observed for a closely related homologue in *R. sphaeroides*, which induces DNA loop formation to control *cbb* 97

operon transcription (28). In accordance with these findings, the significantly reduced promoter activities observed in this study in the presence of co-expressed RegA for the long compared to the short *cbb* promoter regions could also result from the formation of a DNA loop. This RegA induced DNA loop could affect RNA polymerase recruitment and interactions with associated transcription regulators (42), causing a lower induction of *cbb* promoter activity for the long *cbb* control regions. This may support the assumption that a proper DNA loop cannot be established in case of the short *cbb* promoter control regions due to the short DNA sequence and lack of a sufficient number of RegA DNA binding sites. However, this could enable a direct access of RNA polymerase, unaffected by a DNA loop, and promote a stronger induction of promoter activity in the short *cbb* control regions. In comparison, co-expression of CbbR, which regulates transcription by DNA bending (4, 26), induces identical *cbb* promoter activities for the short and long control regions, respectively (Figures 3 and 4).

4.4 Influence of RegA and CbbR on cbb and cbbR promoter activity

The co-expression of CbbR and RegA clearly demonstrates that the activity of the cbb promoters derived from R. eutropha H16 is controlled by both transcription regulators in a combined manner. In all cases *cbb* promoter activity is induced by CbbR and RegA in a PEP dependent manner (Figures 3 and 4). As a consequence, *cbb* promoter activity is moderately induced under conditions of high PEP levels and strongly induced at low PEP levels. Moreover, cbb promoter activities obtained under low PEP levels exceeded the rate of induction observed for solely co-expressing CbbR or RegA in all experimental setups, thereby representing the highest rate of cbb promoter induction reported so far. On the contrary, the increase in cbb promoter activity was significantly lower in the presence of high PEP levels, which is most likely a result of the CbbR-based transcription regulation since RegA induced lacZ expression is not influenced by cellular PEP levels. Interestingly, despite the significantly different basal cbb promoter activities, the same influence of the CbbR-based transcription regulation on both cbb promoters and a stronger influence of RegA on the pHG1 compared to the chromosome encoded cbb promoter, all absolute MU values obtained under low and high PEP levels for the short and long chromosome or pHG1 derived cbb promoter constructs were almost identical. The sum of all effects generates an equally strong expression of the chromosome and pHG1 encoded *cbb* promoters with respect to this experimental setup presumably providing the same amounts of CbbR and RegA. However, this does most likely not resemble the natural situation in R. eutropha H16, which most likely differs for the amounts of CbbR or active RegA under different growth conditions. Nevertheless, these findings coincide with previous results

showing that *cbb* operon transcription in *R. eutropha* H16 appears to be equally strong from chromosome two and pHG1 (43).

Comparing the results of this study with the mechanism described to regulate transcription of the *cbb* operon in *R. sphaeroides* (29) it becomes apparent that a similar kind of regulation based on RegA and CbbR may control the transcription of *cbb* operons in *R. eutropha* H16. In both cases the transcription regulators RegA and CbbR are involved in the control of *cbb* operon transcription and in either case CbbR executes a carbon-dependent feedback mechanism. On the other hand, RegA as a part of the RegA/RegB system, represents a feedback control in response to the energy-state of the cell (44). In case of *R. sphaeroides*, transcription regulation of the *cbb* operon is influenced by DNA loop formation induced by RegA, which is formed on the basis of four RegA DNA binding sites that are situated up to 450 bp upstream of the *cbbL* promoter. One of these RegA DNA binding sites was found to overlap with the CbbR binding site promoting protein-protein interactions between RegA and CbbR (28, 45). In accordance with the obtained results in this study, similar aspects may also play a role in the regulation of *cbb* operon transcription regulation still needs to be studied in detail in *R. eutropha* H16. This includes the characterization of RegA DNA binding sites, putative protein-protein interactions between CbbR and RegA or the possibility of RegA induced DNA looping.

Finally, the activity of the *cbbR* promoter was also found to be positively influenced by RegA. Controlling *cbb* operon and *cbbR* transcription, the RegA/RegB system found in *R. eutropha* H16 seems to entirely influence CO₂ fixation on the level of transcription. The involvement of the RegA/RegB system in the transcription control of *cbbR* and *cbb* operons in *R. eutropha* H16 indicates a mode of operation for the RegA/RegB system similar to the homologues in *R. sphaeroides* or *R. capsulatus*, controlling the transcription of numerous energy-utilizing and energygenerating processes to maintain the cellular redox poise (32).

Chapter 4

5. Authors' Contributions

SG, PH, HS planned and started the project. Wet laboratory work was carried out by SG. SG and PH wrote the manuscript. All authors read, corrected and approved the final version.

6. Acknowledgment

The authors gratefully acknowledge support from NAWI Graz.

7. References

- Pohlmann A, Fricke WF, Reinecke F, Kusian B, Liesegang H, Cramm R, Eitinger T, Ewering C, Pötter M, Schwartz E, Strittmatter A, Voss I, Gottschalk G, Steinbüchel A, Friedrich B, Bowien B. 2006. Genome sequence of the bioplastic-producing "Knallgas" bacterium *Ralstonia eutropha* H16. Nat Biotechnol 24:1257–62.
- Schwartz E, Henne A, Cramm R, Eitinger T, Friedrich B, Gottschalk G. 2003. Complete Nucleotide Sequence of pHG1: A *Ralstonia eutropha* H16 Megaplasmid Encoding Key Enzymes of H2-based Lithoautotrophy and Anaerobiosis. J Mol Biol 332:369–383.
- 3. **Cramm R**. 2009. Genomic view of energy metabolism in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol **16**:38–52.
- 4. **Bowien B, Kusian B**. 2002. Genetics and control of CO(2) assimilation in the chemoautotroph *Ralstonia eutropha*. Arch Microbiol **178**:85–93.
- 5. Lenz O, Bernhard M, Buhrke T, Schwartz E, Friedrich B. 2002. The hydrogen-sensing apparatus in Ralstonia eutropha. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol **4**:255–62.
- Lenz O, Friedrich B. 1998. A novel multicomponent regulatory system mediates H2 sensing in Alcaligenes eutrophus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95:12474–9.
- Kleihues L, Lenz O, Bernhard M, Buhrke T, Friedrich B. 2000. The H(2) sensor of *Ralstonia* eutropha is a member of the subclass of regulatory [NiFe] hydrogenases. J Bacteriol 182:2716– 24.

- Lenz O, Ludwig M, Schubert T, Bürstel I, Ganskow S, Goris T, Schwarze A, Friedrich B.
 2010. H2 conversion in the presence of O2 as performed by the membrane-bound [NiFe]hydrogenase of *Ralstonia eutropha*. Chemphyschem 11:1107–19.
- Fritsch J, Lenz O, Friedrich B. 2011. The maturation factors HoxR and HoxT contribute to oxygen tolerance of membrane-bound [NiFe] hydrogenase in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16. J Bacteriol 193:2487–97.
- Schwartz E, Voigt B, Zühlke D, Pohlmann A, Lenz O, Albrecht D, Schwarze A, Kohlmann Y, Krause C, Hecker M, Friedrich B. 2009. A proteomic view of the facultatively chemolithoautotrophic lifestyle of *Ralstonia eutropha* H16. Proteomics 9:5132–42.
- 11. Portis AR. 2003. Rubisco activase Rubisco's catalytic chaperone. Photosynth Res 75:11–27.
- 12. **Jordan DB, Chollet R**. 1983. Inhibition of ribulose bisphosphate carboxylase by substrate ribulose 1,5-bisphosphate. J Biol Chem **258**:13752–8.
- 13. **Mueller-Cajar O, Stotz M, Wendler P, Hartl FU, Bracher A, Hayer-Hartl M**. 2011. Structure and function of the AAA+ protein CbbX, a red-type Rubisco activase. Nature **479**:194–9.
- Gibson JL, Tabita FR. 1997. Analysis of the cbbXYZ operon in *Rhodobacter sphaeroides*. J Bacteriol 179:663–9.
- 15. Bracher A, Sharma A, Starling-Windhof A, Hartl FU, Hayer-Hartl M. 2015. Degradation of potent Rubisco inhibitor by selective sugar phosphatase. Nat Plants 1:14002.
- 16. **Parry MAJ, Keys AJ, Madgwick PJ, Carmo-Silva AE, Andralojc PJ**. 2008. Rubisco regulation: a role for inhibitors. J Exp Bot **59**:1569–80.
- 17. **Pearce FG**. 2006. Catalytic by-product formation and ligand binding by ribulose bisphosphate carboxylases from different phylogenies. Biochem J **399**:525–34.
- 18. Jeffke T, Gropp NH, Kaiser C, Grzeszik C, Kusian B, Bowien B. 1999. Mutational analysis of the cbb operon (CO2 assimilation) promoter of *Ralstonia eutropha.* J Bacteriol **181**:4374–80.
- 19. Schäferjohann J, Bednarski R, Bowien B. 1996. Regulation of CO2 assimilation in *Ralstonia eutropha*: premature transcription termination within the cbb operon. J Bacteriol **178**:6714–9.

- Schell MA. 1993. Molecular biology of the LysR family of transcriptional regulators. Annu Rev Microbiol 47:597–626.
- 21. **Maddocks SE, Oyston PCF**. 2008. Structure and function of the LysR-type transcriptional regulator (LTTR) family proteins. Microbiology **154**:3609–23.
- 22. **Momany C, Neidle EL**. 2012. Defying stereotypes: the elusive search for a universal model of LysR-type regulation. Mol Microbiol **83**:453–6.
- 23. **Zaim J**. 2003. The structure of full-length LysR-type transcriptional regulators. Modeling of the full-length OxyR transcription factor dimer. Nucleic Acids Res **31**:1444–1454.
- Sainsbury S, Lane LA, Ren J, Gilbert RJ, Saunders NJ, Robinson C V, Stuart DI, Owens RJ.
 2009. The structure of CrgA from *Neisseria meningitidis* reveals a new octameric assembly state for LysR transcriptional regulators. Nucleic Acids Res 37:4545–58.
- 25. **Muraoka S, Okumura R, Ogawa N, Nonaka T, Miyashita K, Senda T**. 2003. Crystal Structure of a Full-length LysR-type Transcriptional Regulator, CbnR: Unusual Combination of Two Subunit Forms and Molecular Bases for Causing and Changing DNA Bend. J Mol Biol **328**:555–566.
- 26. **Huffman JL, Brennan RG**. 2002. Prokaryotic transcription regulators: more than just the helixturn-helix motif. Curr Opin Struct Biol **12**:98–106.
- Grzeszik C, Jeffke T, Schäferjohann J, Kusian B, Bowien B. 2000. Phosphoenolpyruvate is a signal metabolite in transcriptional control of the cbb CO2 fixation operons in *Ralstonia eutropha*. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 2:311–20.
- Dangel AW, Tabita FR. 2009. Protein-protein interactions between CbbR and RegA (PrrA), transcriptional regulators of the cbb operons of *Rhodobacter sphaeroides*. Mol Microbiol **71**:717– 29.
- 29. Elsen S, Swem LR, Swem DL, Bauer CE. 2004. RegB/RegA, a highly conserved redoxresponding global two-component regulatory system. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev **68**:263–79.
- Wu J, Bauer CE. 2008. RegB/RegA, a global redox-responding two-component system. Adv Exp Med Biol 631:131–48.
- 31. **Dangel AW, Tabita FR**. 2015. CbbR, the Master Regulator for Microbial Carbon Dioxide Fixation. J Bacteriol **197**:3488–98.

- Wu J, Bauer CE. 2010. RegB kinase activity is controlled in part by monitoring the ratio of oxidized to reduced ubiquinones in the ubiquinone pool. MBio. 2010 Dec 14;1(5). pii: e00272-10. doi: 10.1128/mBio.00272-10.
- 33. Wu J, Cheng Z, Reddie K, Carroll K, Hammad LA, Karty JA, Bauer CE. 2013. RegB kinase activity is repressed by oxidative formation of cysteine sulfenic acid. J Biol Chem **288**:4755–62.
- Lowry OH, Carter J, Ward JB, Glaser L. 1971. The Effect of Carbon and Nitrogen Sources on the Level of Metabolic Intermediates in Escherichia coli. J Biol Chem 246:6511–6521.
- 35. **Sambrook J, Russel D**. 2001. Molecular cloning: A laboratory manual3rd ed. Cold Spring, NY: Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press.
- 36. **Miller JH**. 1972. Experiments in Molecular Genetics. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, Cold Spring Harbor, NY.
- 37. Laguri C, Stenzel RA, Donohue TJ, Phillips-Jones MK, Williamson MP. 2006. Activation of the global gene regulator PrrA (RegA) from *Rhodobacter sphaeroides*. Biochemistry **45**:7872–81.
- Emmerich R, Strehler P, Hennecke H, Fischer HM. 2000. An imperfect inverted repeat is critical for DNA binding of the response regulator RegR of *Bradyrhizobium japonicum*. Nucleic Acids Res 28:4166–71.
- 39. **Möckli N, Auerbach D**. 2004. Quantitative beta-galactosidase assay suitable for high-throughput applications in the yeast two-hybrid system. Biotechniques **36**:872–6.
- Du S, Bird TH, Bauer CE. 1998. DNA binding characteristics of RegA. A constitutively active anaerobic activator of photosynthesis gene expression in *Rhodobacter capsulatus*. J Biol Chem 273:18509–13.
- 41. Laguri C, Phillips-Jones MK, Williamson MP. 2003. Solution structure and DNA binding of the effector domain from the global regulator PrrA (RegA) from *Rhodobacter sphaeroides:* insights into DNA binding specificity. Nucleic Acids Res **31**:6778–87.
- 42. **Cournac A, Plumbridge J**. 2013. DNA looping in prokaryotes: experimental and theoretical approaches. J Bacteriol **195**:1109–19.

- 43. Shimizu R, Chou K, Orita I, Suzuki Y, Nakamura S, Fukui T. 2013. Detection of phasedependent transcriptomic changes and Rubisco-mediated CO2 fixation into poly (3hydroxybutyrate) under heterotrophic condition in *Ralstonia eutropha* H16 based on RNA-seq and gene deletion analyses. BMC Microbiol **13**:169.
- Dubbs JM, Bird TH, Bauer CE, Tabita FR. 2000. Interaction of CbbR and RegA* transcription regulators with the *Rhodobacter sphaeroides* cbblPromoter-operator region. J Biol Chem 275:19224–30.
- 45. **Dangel AW, Luther A, Tabita FR**. 2014. Amino acid residues of RegA important for interactions with the CbbR-DNA complex of *Rhodobacter sphaeroides*. J Bacteriol **196**:3179–90.
- Larkin MA, Blackshields G, Brown NP, Chenna R, McGettigan PA, McWilliam H, Valentin F, Wallace IM, Wilm A, Lopez R, Thompson JD, Gibson TJ, Higgins DG. 2007. Clustal W and Clustal X version 2.0. Bioinformatics 23:2947–8.
- 47. Waterhouse AM, Procter JB, Martin DMA, Clamp M, Barton GJ. 2009. Jalview Version 2--a multiple sequence alignment editor and analysis workbench. Bioinformatics **25**:1189–91.
- 48. Balzer D, Ziegelin G, Pansegrau W, Kruft V, Lanka E. 1992. KorB protein of promiscuous plasmid RP4 recognizes inverted sequence repetitions in regions essential for conjugative plasmid transfer 20:1851–1858.
- 49. **Simons RW, Houman F, Kleckner N**. 1987. Improved single and multicopy lac-based cloning vectors for protein and operon fusions. Gene **53**:85–96.
- Tait R, Lunquist R, Kado C. 1982. Genetic map of the crown gall suppressive IncW plasmid pSa. Mol Gen Genet MGG 186:10–5.

Figure(s)



Figure 1: Schematic view of the *cbb* operons encoded on chromosome two and the megaplasmid of *R. eutropha* H16 including the structural *cbb* genes and the *cbbR_c* gene coding for the transcription regulator CbbR. CbbR'_p relates to the highly homologous region similar to CbbR found on pHG1. The regions located directly upstream of *cbbL* are shown in a sequence alignment, identical nucleotides are labelled with asterisks. The nucleotide sequences contain the CbbR DNA binding site (underlined), the *cbb* promoters (shaded), the *cbbR* promoter, the ribosome binding site (RBS), the mRNA-based stem-loop and the start codons of *cbbR* and *cbbL*. The figure was adapted from Bowien and Kusian (2002).

		Acid box	Site of phosphorylation	
Rhodobacter_sphaeroides	1 MAEDLVFEL	GADRSLLLVDDDEPFLKRLAKAMEKRGFVL	ETAQSVAEGKATAQARPPAYAVVDLRLEDG6	59
Rhodobacter_capsulatus	1 MAEEEFAEL	GSDRSLLLVDDDNAFLTRLARAMEKRGFQT	ETAETVSAGKATVQNRAPAYAVTDLRLEDG6	59
Ralstonia_eutropha_H16	1 MTDTLTPVPEATA	PAGTPFLVIDDDEVFAGTLARALTRRGYAV	QVAHDGRTALALASRTEFAYVTLDLHLEPPPDAGSTVPA	32
Rhodobacter_sphaeroides	70 - NGLDVVEVLRER	RPDCRIVVLTGYGAIATAVAAVKIGATDYL	SKPADANEVTHALLA KGESLPPPPEN PMSADRVRW 1	146
Rhodobacter_capsulatus	70 - NGLEVVEALRER	RPEARIVVLTGYGAIATAVAAVKMGATDYL	SKPADAND I TNALLA KGEALPPPPEN PMSADRVRW 1	146
Ralstonia_eutropha_H16	83 ESGLQLVSP <u>LR</u> QA	LPDARILILTGYASIATAVAAVKQGADEYL/	AKPANVDS I LTALMAGVSEDAA <u>QAALE</u> EPVPLSVARLEW 1	164
Rhodobacter_sphaeroides Rhodobacter_capsulatus Ralstonia_eutropha_H16	147 EH IQR I YEMCDRN 147 EH IQRVYELCDRN 165 <u>EH IQRVLAEHDGN</u> α-Helix	VSETARRLNMHRRTLORILAKRSPR- VSETARRLNMHRRTLORILAKRSPR- I <u>SATARALNMHRRTLORKL</u> GKRPVSR Helix-Turn-Helix	Hinge α-Helix ₁ 1 2	184 184 203

Figure 2: Sequence alignment of RegA amino acid sequences derived from *R. sphaeroides*, *R. capsulatus* and *R. eutropha* H16. The amino acid sequences of the transcription regulator RegA were aligned using ClustalW (46). The results were visualized with Jalview (47). Identical residues are shaded according to the degree of conservation in all amino acid sequences. The RegA sequence alignment reveals conserved acid boxes, the site of phosphorylation, a hinge region, α -helix and helix-turn-helix motives.


Figure 3: Activity of the chromosome encoded *cbb* promoter in Miller Unit values based on *E. coli* XL1 strains carrying plasmids that do not co-express a transcription regulator and plasmids that coexpress the transcription regulators CbbR, RegA or both. The *cbb* promoter activity values for the *E. coli* XL1 strains grown in the presence of low PEP levels are indicated in dark grey, the *cbb* promoter activity values obtained under high PEP levels are shown in light grey. **A:** Miller Unit values for *E. coli* XL1 strains carrying plasmids that encode the long chromosomal *cbb* promoter region grown in the presence of low or high PEP levels. **B:** Miller Unit values for *E. coli* XL1 strains carrying plasmids that encode the long chromosomal *cbb* promoter region grown in the presence of low or high PEP levels. **B:** Miller Unit values for *E. coli* XL1 strains carrying plasmids that encode the presence of low or high PEP levels.



Figure 4: Activity of the pHG1 encoded *cbb* promoter activities in Miller Unit values based on *E. coli* XL1 strains carrying plasmids that do not co-express a transcription regulator and plasmids that coexpress the transcription regulators CbbR, RegA or both. The *cbb* promoter activity values for the *E. coli* XL1 strains grown in the presence of low PEP levels are indicated in dark grey, the *cbb* promoter activity values for *E. coli* XL1 strains carrying plasmids that encode the long pHG1 *cbb* promoter region grown in the presence of low or high PEP levels. **B:** Miller Unit values for *E. coli* XL1 strains carrying plasmids that encode the presence of low or high PEP levels.

Table1: Strains used in this study

		References or
Strain	Description	Source
E. coli XL1	F´ ::Tn10 proA ⁺ B ⁺ lacl ^q Δ(lacZ)M15/ recA1 endA1	Stratagene
	gyrA96 (Nal ^R) thi hsdR17 (rK⁻ mK⁺) glnV44 relA1 lac	
E. coli TOP10	F´(<i>proAB, lacIq, lacZ</i> ∆M15, Tn10(tet-r)), <i>mcrA</i> ,	Invitrogen
	Δ(mrr-hsdRMS-mcrBC), Φ80ΔlacZΔM15,	
	ΔlacX74, deoR, recA1, araD139(ara, leu), 7697,	
	galU, galK, λ-, rpsL(streptomycin-r), endA1, nupG	
R. eutropha H16	Wild-type, gentamicin resistant	DSMZ 428ª

^a DSMZ, Deutsche Sammlung für Mikroorganismen und Zellkulturen.

Table 2: Plasmids used in this study

pET28	Km ^r , <i>P</i> ₇₇ , <i>lacl</i> , f1 origin, pBR322 origin	Novagen
pMS470∆8	Ap ^r , <i>P_{tac}</i> , <i>lacI</i> , colE1 origin of replication	(48)
pRS415	Ap ^r , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>lacA</i> , <i>lacY</i> , pUC origin of replication	(49)
pSa	broad-host-range plasmid, IncW, Cm ^r	(50)
pCC-1	Cm ^r , colE1 origin of replication	This study

pCK-A1	Km ^r , short chromosomal P_{cbb} , <i>lacZ</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-A2	Km ^r , long chromosomal P_{cbb} , <i>lacZ</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
рСК-АЗ	Km ^r , short chromosomal P_{cbb} , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-A4	Km ^r , long chromosomal <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-A5	Km ^r , short chromosomal P_{cbb} , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-A6	Km ^r , long chromosomal <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-A7	Km ^r , short chromosomal P_{cbb} , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , <i>regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-A8	Km ^r , long chromosomal <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , <i>regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-B1	Km ^r , short pHG1 <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-B2	Km ^r , long pHG1 <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-B3	Km ^r , short pHG1 <i>P</i> _{cbb} , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-B4	Km ^r , long pHG1 <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-B5	Km ^r , short pHG1 <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-B6	Km ^r , long pHG1 <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-B7	Km ^r , short pHG1 <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , <i>regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-B8	Km ^r , long pHG1 <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , <i>regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-C1	Km ^r , <i>P</i> _{cbbR} , <i>lacZ</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-C2	Km ^r , <i>P_{cbbR}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study

pCK-C3	Km ^r , <i>P</i> _{cbbR} , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study
pCK-C4	Km ^r , <i>P</i> _{cbbR} , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , <i>regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	This study

Supplementary Data



Figure S1: Sequence alignment of RegB amino acid sequences derived from *R. sphaeroides*, *R. capsulatus* and *R. eutropha* H16. The amino acid sequences of the histidine kinase RegB were aligned using ClustalW (46). The results were visualized with Jalview (47). Identical residues are shaded according to the degree of conservation in all amino acid sequences. The RegB sequence alignment reveals conserved and functionally important motifs of RegB including the ubiquinone binding pocket (1), the site of phosphorylation with the active histidine residue, a threonine residue important for phosphatase activity (2) and the redox-active cysteine (3), which is essential for dimer and tetramer formation.



Figure S2: Illustration of basic vector design. pCC-1, encoding a colE1 *oriV* and Cm^r, and the PCR fragment encoding the particular *cbb* promoter, *lacZ*, *rrnB* and Km^r were combined via *Notl/Spel*

long P_{cbb} constructs

	\rightarrow	
CHR PHG	TTCGCGCAGCAGGAAGGTCTCGTGACGCAGTTCCTGCAGGTCGAACCCCTTTGCATCGTG CTCGCGCAGCAGGAAGGTTTCGTGGCGTAGTTCTTGCAGATCGAAGCGCTCAGCGTCACG **** ***** * * * * * * * * * *	60 60
CHR PHG	TAACGGGTGCCGCGGCGAGGCCACCAGCACGTGCGGATGCGCGGCGATGGGTTCCGACAC CAGCGGATGCCGCGGGGGAAGCCACTAGCACGTGCGGATGCGAGGCGATGGGTTCGGACAC * *** *********** ***** ******	120 120
CHR PHG	CGCATCCAGTTCGCGCGGCGGGCGGCCCATCAGCGCGAGGTCGATGGCGTTGTCCTGCAG GGCGTCGAGTTTGCGCGGCGGCCGGCCCATCAGGGCGAGGTCGATCGCGTTGTCCTGCAG ** ** **** *****	180 180
CHR PHG	CAGCCGCAGCAGCGTTTCCCGGTTGCCTTCGGCGATGCGCAGATCCACGCCCGGGTGCAG CAGGCGCAGTAGCGTTTCGCGGTTGCCTTCGGCGAAGCGGACATCCACGCCCGGATAGCG *** ***** ******** ******* **********	240 240
CHR PHG	CGCGGTAAAGCCGGCCAGCAGCTTGGGGGCGAAGTACTTCGACGTGCTGATCAGCCCGAT TTCCGTATACCGCGCGCAGCACCTTGGGCGCGCAAGTATTTCGACGTGCTGATCAGCCCGAT * *** * * ** ************************	300 300
CHR PHG	CGTGATCGAGCCCTGCTCGACGTCCTTGACCGCCTGCAAGCCTTCCTCGGCGTCCTTGAC CGTGATCGACCCCTGCT-GACGTCCTTGACGGCCTGCAGGCATTCCTCGGCGTCCTTGAC *********	360 359
CHR PHG	CTCGCCGAGGATCCGGGACGCATGGTG-CAGCAGGCGGTCGCCGGGCTCGGTCAGCGTGA CTCGCCGAGGATCCGGGACGCATGGTGGCAGCAGGCGGTCGCCGGGCGCAGCGTGA ***********************************	419 415
CHR PHG	<u>GCTGTCCCTTGACCGCTCGAACAGCGCCATGCCGACCACGGATTCAAGCTGCTTGACCT</u> ACTGTCCCTTGACCCGTTCGAACAGCGCCCAGGCCGACCACGGATTCGAGCTGCTTGACCT	479 475
CHR PHG	GCATCGAGACCGCAGGCTGGGTCAGGTGCAGTTCTTCGGCCGCGCGCG	539 533
CHR PHG	GCCTGGCCACGGTGACGAAGATCTGCAACTGGCGAAGGGTAAGGGCGCGCGC	599 564
	cbbR short Pcbb constru	ucts
CHR PHG	<u>ACAT</u> GGGCGGTTGGGGGCGGCTTT-GGATGGTCCCGTGATGTGCAGCTTGGTCCGC <u>ACTT</u> ACATGAGCAGT-GGGGCGGCCTTTTGAATGGTTCCGTGATGTGCAGTCTGGGTCGC <u>ACTT</u> ***** ** ** ************ * ***** ******	658 623
CHR PHG	AAGGGATTGCTTATACAGGGGCTAAGAATATCTGAATTTACCTTATGTGGGTGG	718 683
	CDDK Binding site Pcbb	
CHR PHG	ATCTTTGCATCAACGCAGCAGCCAAGACGCTCAACCACGCAAGGAGACAAGC <u>ATG</u> 773 ATCTTTGCATCAACGCAGCAGCACGCACGACGCTCAACCACGCAAGGAGAAAGC <u>ATG</u> 738 ************************************	

Figure S3: Nucleotide sequence alignment of the region covering 770 bp upstream of $cbbL_{C,P}$. Identical nucleotides are indicated by asterisks. The arrows indicate the primer binding sites for the short and long P_{cbb} constructs, P_{cbb} (shaded), CbbR binding site (black underline), cbbL start codon (double underline) and the coding sequence of cbbR (waved underline).

Table S1: Primers used in this study

Primer	Primer Sequence 5' to 3'
cbbR_rev_HindIII	AAGCTTTACCGCGACACCGGC
	TCTAGAAATAATTTTGTTTAACTTTAAGAAGGAGATATACATATGTCGT
cbbRSD_fwd_Xbal	CCTTCCTGCGC
RegA_fwd_Ndel	CATATGACCGACACCCTCACC
RegA_rev_HindIII	AAGCTTTACCGCGACACCGGC
PcbbL_fwd_KpnI	GGTACCTCGCACTTAAGGGATTGCTTATAC
UpPcbbL_rev_oe	GGTGGCGGAATCGAGGGCCATGCTTGTCTCCTTGCGTG
UpPcbbL_fwd-KpnI	GGTACCTTCGCGCAGCAGGAAGGT
UpPcbbL_Chr2_fwd	TGCTTGATGGTCTCGTTGCT
UpPccbL_PHG_fwd	TACTTGATCGTTTCATTGCTATCC
lacZ_OE_fwd	CACGCAAGGAGACAAGCATGACCATGATTACGGATTCA
LacZ OF rev	ATCAGGCTGAAAATCTTCTCTCATCCGCCAAAATTATTTTTGACACCA
	GACCAACTGGT
colE1_Spel_fwd	ACTAGTCCCGTAGAAAAGATCAAAGGATCTTC
colE1_Notl_rev	GCGGCCGCATGTGAGCAAAAGGCCAGCAA
ShortPcbb_KpnI	GGTACCGAATTTACCTTATGT
LongPcbb_KpnI	GGTACCCTAAGAATATCTGAATT
LinchhR rev LacZ oe	CAGTGAATCCGTAATCATGGTCATGGGCGGTTGGGGGGCGGCTTTGG
	ATGGTCC
UpcbbR fwd Kpnl	GGTACCGTTCTCGTCATCCTTCATGAAGTCCA
Fwd cmR Notl_Kpnl	GCGGCCGCGGTACCTCATGACGAATAAATACCTGTGAC
Rev cmR Spel	ACTAGTTAACTGGCCTCAGGCATTT

4. Conclusions

4.1 Design of versatile plasmid vectors for the use in R. eutropha H16

Previous design of plasmid vectors intended for the use in *R. eutropha* H16 was based on minireplicons derived from broad-host-range plasmids pBBR1, RSF1010, RP4 or the megaplasmid pMOL28 derived from *R. metallidurans* CH43 (Lutte *et al.*, 2012; Sato *et al.*, 2013; Srinivasan *et al.*, 2003; Voss & Steinbüchel, 2006). All plasmid vectors designed on the basis of these minireplicons were able to replicate in *R. eutropha* H16, but exhibited significant plasmid loss during cultivation. In order to overcome this drawback metabolism-based and toxin/antidote plasmid addiction systems were applied on expression vectors to significantly reduce plasmid loss (Lutte *et al.*, 2012; Sato *et al.*, 2013; Srinivasan *et al.*, 2003; Voss & Steinbüchel, 2006).

Furthermore, several expression systems have been used to control expression of the gene of interest on plasmid vectors in *R. eutropha* H16. Most of these expression systems were based on native promoters derived from pyruvate, PHB, acetoin or *cbb* operons; a number of heterologous promoters such as P_{BAD} , P_{lac} , P_{lacUV5} , P_{tac} and P_{T7} was also applied (Barnard *et al.*, 2005; Bi *et al.*, 2013; Delamarre & Batt, 2006; Fukui *et al.*, 2011). Next to constitutive expression, several inducible expression systems were applied based on the particular regulatory elements including the IPTG-induced expression system based on the LacI repressor and an integrated lactose permease (LacY) function; the AraC repressor and the inducer L-arabinose; the TetR repressor responding to the inducer m-toluic acid or inducible expression systems based on the homologous *cbbL* and *phaP* promoters, which are induced under lithoautotrophic growth conditions or by phosphate depletion (Bi *et al.*, 2013; Li & Liao, 2015; Lutte *et al.*, 2012; Srinivasan *et al.*, 2002).

The construction of plasmid vectors described in chapters 1 and 3 aimed to increase the range of stably maintained expression vectors for the use in *R. eutropha* H16 based on one unified design (Figure 12 and 13). Therefore, a set of plasmid vectors was designed on the basis of minireplicons derived from broad-host-range plasmids pBBR1, RSF1010, RP4 and pSa covering a wide range of low or medium copy numbers. Based on significant plasmid loss, which was obtained for all plasmid vectors during fermentation of *R. eutropha* H16 transconjugants, the RP4 derived *par* region was included in vector design. In contrast to previous attempts aiming at plasmid stabilization, which were based on metabolism-based and toxin/antidote addiction systems, the RP4 *par* region encodes

a toxin/antitoxin system, a plasmid multimer resolution system and a plasmid segregation system. Accordingly, the RP4 *par* region was successfully applied to stabilize plasmid vectors based on RSF1010, RP4 and pSa minireplicons with plasmid retention rates of 100% over a time period of 96 hours and pBBR1 based plasmid vectors with a plasmid retention rate of at least 95% over a time period of 96 hours.



Figure 12: Basic plasmid design of expression vectors for the use in *R. eutropha* **H16.** All plasmid vectors encoded a promoter (P_{groEL} , P_{H16_B1772} , P_{h22b} , P_{f30} , P_{de33} , P_{n25} , P_{n26} , P_{g25} , P_{k28a} , P_{T5} , P_{k28b} , P_{h207} or P_{j5}), a gene of interest, the *rrnB* terminator sequence, a kanamycin resistance marker (Kan¹), an origin of replication (pBBR1, RSF1010, RP4, pSa^M or pSa), a RP4, RSF1010 or pBRR1 *mob* sequence and the RP4 *par* region.

The expression vector design also included the RP4 or RSF1010 derived *mob* sequences, which in comparison to the previously used pBBR1 derived *mob* sequence exhibited mobilization efficiencies that were increased by a factor of 50000 and 5000, respectively, promoting sufficient plasmid transfer during conjugation from *E. coli* S17-1 to *R. eutropha* H16. The substantially higher mobilization efficiency was also found to increase the probability of homologous recombination events significantly when engineering knock-in or knock-out strains of *R. eutropha* H16.

The expression systems applied in R. eutropha H16 on the basis of PgroEL, PH16_B1772, Ph22b, Pf30, P_{de33}, P_{n25}, P_{n26}, P_{g25}, P_{k28a}, P_{T5}, P_{k28b}, P_{h207} or P_{j5} increased the range of feasible expression levels significantly. In this case, especially the bacteriophage T5 derived promoters were identified to be highly active and cover a wide range of promoter activities. Among these, the j5 promoter was found to be the most active promoter characterized for the use in R. eutropha H16 so far. Next to the use of numerous promoters for constitutive expression, several inducible expression systems were previously used to control expression in R. eutropha H16 including AraC-based, TetR-based, XylSbased, lacl-based systems and the inducible expression systems based on cbbL and phaP promoters that were induced under lithoautotrophic growth conditions or by phosphate depletion (Bi et al., 2013; Li & Liao, 2015; Lutte et al., 2012; Srinivasan et al., 2002). However, most of these inducible expression systems are not suitable for large scale fermentation processes or did not function in a satisfying manner. The AraC-based inducible system exhibits significant basal promoter activity, the TetR-based expression system cannot be used in large scale fermentations due to the antibiotic nature of the inducers and the lacl-based system used in R. eutropha H16 could not be fully induced (Bi et al., 2013; Li & Liao, 2015). Moreover, the use of inducible expression systems based on *cbbL* and *phaP* promoters require an adaption of the fermentation process to provide inducing conditions (Lutte et al., 2012; Srinivasan et al., 2002). On the contrary, the inducible expression systems designed in chapter 3 on the basis of cumate or lacl regulatory elements and the *j5* promoter exhibited features suitable for the biotechnological application of *R. eutropha* H16 at a large scale such as tight regulation or highly tuneable and strong expression of the genes of interest. Moreover, full induction of the j5 promoter could be achieved in case of the IPTG-induced expression system.



Figure 13: Design of plasmid-based inducible expression systems. Plasmid vectors encode the *j5* promoter followed by two operator sequences and the Shine-Dalgarno sequence, the gene of interest, an expression cassette encoding the *cymR* or *lacl* repressor genes according to application, the RP4 *par* region and the RSF1010 origin of replication.

Altogether, this newly constructed and versatile family of plasmid vectors exhibits many desired features promoting the biotechnological application of *R. eutropha* H16 as a production host. The applied minireplicons in combination with the RP4 or RSF1010 *mob* sequences promote high mobilization efficiencies and a wide range of plasmid copy numbers. In addition, all plasmid vectors could be stably maintained over a time period of at least 96 hours based on the RP4 *par* region. The expression range covered by the newly characterized bacteriophage T5 derived promoters and their combined application with IPTG or cumate regulatory elements enable tightly regulated and highly tuneable expression of the gene of interest in *R. eutropha* H16.

4.2 Transcription control of cbb operons in R. eutropha H16

The *cbb* operons encoded on chromosome two and pHG1 on the genome of *R. eutropha* H16 are almost identical. Both operons share a similar number of genes, only differing by genes encoding CbbR, the main *cbb* operon transcription regulator, and CbbB a formate dehydrogenase like protein. The transcription regulation of both *cbb* operons is executed by CbbR in response to the presence of the signal metabolite PEP, which controls transcription of the entire *cbb* operon from one σ^{70} promoter (*P_{cbb}*). The *cbb* promoter and CbbR binding sites are located in the same position on chromosome two and pHG1. CbbR binds in both cases upstream of *P_{cbb}* thereby inducing DNA bending and regulating transcription in response to cellular PEP levels. Transcription is induced in the pHG1 encoded *cbb* promoter was found to exhibit a significantly lower basal activity than *P_{cbb}* encoded on chromosome two, which is likely to result from differences in the nucleotide sequences located in the *cbb* core promoter region. In addition, the transcription regulation executed by CbbR, representing a feedback control with respect to the carbon-state of the cell, was found to be equally strong for pHG1 and chromosome encoded *cbb* promoters.

As described in chapter 4, the transcription of both *cbb* operons is also influenced by the global transcription regulation system RegA/RegB consisting of a membrane-bound histidine kinase (RegB) and the transcription regulator RegA. RegB is thought to phosphorylate RegA depending on the redox-state of the cell and ambient oxygen concentrations, which consequently forms dimers that activate transcription of target promoters. It could be demonstrated by analysing appropriate reporter constructs established in *E.coli* that the activity of both *cbb* promoters in *R. eutropha* H16 is significantly affected by RegA, inducing transcription from the *cbb* promoter independent of the signal metabolite PEP. Furthermore, RegA was found to exhibit a substantially higher influence on the pHG1 encoded *cbb* promoter compared to the chromosomal P_{cbb} , which is most likely the result of several minor deviations in the nucleotide sequences of both *cbb* control regions. Combined co-expression of CbbR and RegA affected *cbb* promoter activity in a PEP dependent manner and induced the highest *cbb* promoter activities reported so far. The transcription control executed by RegA and CbbR implements a cellular carbon-and energy-state feedback control for CO₂ fixation in *R. eutropha* H16.



Figure 14: Transcription regulation of the *cbb* **operon in** *R. sphaeroides.* Elements include the RegA DNA binding sites (labelled 1 to 4); CbbR DNA binding site (white box); the signal metabolite RuBP; RNA polymerase and *cbb_l* operon. **(A)** Unphosphorylated RegA and CbbR bind the particular DNA binding sites, RNA polymerase is not recruited. **(B)** Binding of RegA~P and CbbR, bound to RuBP, form a DNA loop to recruit RNA polymerase and induce *cbb* operon transcription. Image taken from Dangel & Tabita (2009).

In comparison, the transcription control of the *cbb* operon in *R. sphaeroides* involves CbbR-based regulation, which depends on ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate (RuBP) as signal metabolite, and RegA as part of the RegA/RegB system. The CbbR DNA binding sites are located directly upstream of *P_{cbb}*, which is controlled by CbbR dependent on RuBP levels. In addition, four RegA DNA binding sites are located upstream of *cbb_l* enabling the binding of RegA and RegA~P. If sufficient amounts of phosphorylated RegA, RegA~P, and high levels of RuBP are present, transcription of the *cbb* operon is induced by a DNA loop formation recruiting RNA polymerase (Figure 14) (Dangel & Tabita, 2009). Moreover, protein-protein interactions between CbbR and RegA~P were found to support the formation of the transcription complex (Figure 15) (Dangel *et al.*, 2014).



Figure 15: Transcription initiation complex at the *cbb* **promoter in** *R. sphaeroides.* Elements include the transcription regulator RegA~P (green), phosphorylated RegA; RegA binding sites 1 and 2; RuBP bound to the transcription regulator CbbR, which in turn is bound to the CbbR binding site (orange); the *cbb* promoter indicated by the -10 and -35 box; RNA polymerase (purple); the sigma 70 factor (red) and *cbbF_i*, the first gene of the *cbb* operon in *R. sphaeroides.* CbbR and RegA~P interactions are labelled in white and encircled in red. Image taken from Dangel *et al.* (2014).

Transcription of the *cbb* operon in *R. eutropha* H16 appears to occur similarly to the regulation described in *R. sphaeroides* including a carbon-and energy-state feedback control to manage the process of CO₂ fixation. However, further studies need to be performed to characterize the mechanism of *cbb* operon transcription regulation in *R. eutropha* H16 in more detail including the definition of features such as RegA DNA binding sites, RegA induced DNA looping or CbbR-RegA protein interactions.

Appendix

5. Appendix

5.1 Additional expression vector building blocks for the use in *R. eutropha* H16

Plasmid replication elements

In the course of designing plasmid vectors for the use in *R. eutropha* H16, the minireplicon derived from the plasmid pSC101 was used to create a plasmid vector based on the unified plasmid design (Figure 12). However, the expression vector pKpSC101-P_{tac}-eGFP was not able to be maintained in *R. eutropha* H16 and did only replicate in *E. coli* cells. The pSC101 plasmid does follow a narrow host range replication that is most probably constrained to *E. coli* and closely related bacteria (Miller *et al.*, 1995). Replication of pSC101 starts unidirectional from an unique origin based on the plasmid encoded RepA protein, iteron sequences, AT-rich regions and the host protein DnaA (Kües & Stahl, 1989).

Stabilization and maintenance of plasmid vectors

Next to the RP4 derived *par* region, encoding the DNA gyrase inhibiting toxin parE and the antidote parD, the R100 derived PemK/PemI toxin/antidote system was used to promote plasmid stability in *R. eutropha* H16. The Pem system delays cell division by binding of PemK to DnaB type proteins (Ruiz-Echevarría *et al.*, 1995). The activity of the toxin, PemK, is neutralized in the presence of the antidote PemI, which forms a complex with PemK (Jensen & Gerdes, 1995).

The Pem system was included in vectors pCM_PT7_RSF1010_eGFP_Pemlk_lacl and pCM_PT7_RSF1010_eGFP_Pemlk_Δlacl, which were successfully maintained in *R. eutropha* H16 (Hagen, 2015). However, long term plasmid stability assays on the basis of the PemK/PemI toxin/antidote system were not yet performed. Since the RP4 derived toxin/antidote system acts on different targets than the Pem system, both toxin/antidote systems could in theory be used on different plasmids to maintain two plasmids in one cell with respect to plasmid incompatibility.

Expression systems

The design of inducible expression systems based on the *j5* promoter, *egfp* as reporter gene and a RSF1010 vector backbone included two sets of inducible expression systems that obtained different setups of promoter and operator sequences including an operator-promoter-operator and a promoter-operator-operator setup (Figure 16). The following regulatory elements were used for the construction of the inducible expression systems: the lac system derived from *E. coli* including a lactose permease function (lacY) and the inducer IPTG, the cumate system including the cumate repressor (cymR) derived from *P. pudita*, hydroxycinnamate (hca) system including hcaR (*Reut_B4874*) from *Ralstonia eutropha* JMP134 , the PobR (*H16_B2287*) repressor from the p-coumaric acid degrading operon in *R. eutropha* H16 and the MobR (*BAF34929.1*) repressor of the 3-hydroxybenzoate degrading operon in *Comamonas testosteroni* (Bertani *et al.*, 2001; Choi *et al.*, 2010; Hiromoto *et al.*, 2006; Parke & Ornston, 2003).

The cumate- and IPTG-induced expression systems based on the operator-promoter-operator setup exhibited satisfying inducible features, but showhed a high rate of basal promoter activity under uninduced conditions. As a consequence the promoter-operator-operator setup was applied for plasmid vector construction, which exhibited promising features for the cumate-and IPTG-induced expression systems and are described in more detail in chapter 3.



Figure 16: Design of inducible expression cassettes. The Shine-Dalgarno sequence (SD) is indicated in red, the promoter in blue, operator sequence are indicated in black (A) Setup based on an operator, promoter and operator sequence. (B) Setup based on a promoter, operator and operator sequence.

The hydroxycinnamate (hca) system derived from *R. eutropha* JMP134 was based on the repressor HcaR (*Reut_B4874*) (Parke & Ornston, 2003). This MarR-type transcription regulator directly controls the expression of the *hca* operon in *R. eutropha* JMP134. However, the signal molecule inducing *hca* operon transcription by binding to hcaR is not known (Parke & Ornston, 2003). 124

Expression vectors designed on the basis of the *hca* inducible expression system in an operatorpromoter-operator setup (Table 1) were strongly repressed in *R. eutropha* H16, but could not be induced using p-coumarate as inducer. It is possible that other hydroxycinnamates like ferulate and caffeate or thioester intermediates act as inducers of the *hca* operon (Parke & Ornston, 2003).

The PobR (*H16_B2287*) repressor from the p-coumaric acid degrading operon in *R. eutropha* H16 and the MobR (*BAF34929.1*) repressor of the 3-hydroxybenzoate degrading operon in *C. testosteroni* were used in an operator-promoter-operator setup and in a promoter-operator-operator setup (Bertani *et al.*, 2001; Hiromoto *et al.*, 2006). However, *egfp* expression could not be controlled in *R. eutropha* H16 on the basis of the PobR or MobR transcription regulators and several putative operator sites (Table 1). The effect of the inducers p-coumaric acid and 3-hydroxybenzoate could not be assessed due to the strong basal eGFP expression. Accordingly, inducible expression systems based on MobR, PobR or HcaR were not used for further studies.

Table 1: Transcription regulators and the particular operator sequences used to construct plasmid-based inducible expression systems.

Transcription regulator	Operator sequence	Functional
HcaR	CTACTTGATATGTCAGGAAGCCTGATACTATA	Yes
MobR	TACTATTTGTGTGCGGACTGA	No
PobR	TTGGCGGGTCTCCGCCGACT	No
PobR	TTTACCATCGATGTTCCGATTGTCCT	No
PobR	TCTTTAGCGGCAGAAGACCGATAACC	No

5.2 Design of expression systems promoting protein secretion in *R. eutropha* H16

The approach for establishing protein secretion in *R. eutropha* H16 including signal sequence identification and selection, plasmid design and screening assays were elaborated by Steffen Gruber. However, comprehensive wet-lab work that established the basis for protein secretion in *R. eutropha* H16 was performed by Eva Thaler in terms of her Master Thesis (Thaler, 2015). The ability to secret the protein of interest to the environment is of significant biotechnological interest since protein secretion improves cost factors based on the purification processes, simplifies the harvesting process, decreases contamination with cellular compounds and decreases the chances of proteolytic degradation (Yoon *et al.*, 2010; Zhang *et al.*, 2006). Consequently, a set of plasmids was designed to establish protein secretion properties on the basis of sec and tat secretory pathways in recombinant strains of *R. eutropha* H16 (Figure 17 and 18).



Figure 17: Construction of the secretion plasmids pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-SP-hGH, pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-SP-celA and pKRSF1010-P_{tac}-SP-lev. For details see the Master thesis of Eva Thaler (Thaler, 2015).



Figure 18: Tat- and Sec-dependent protein secretion. Protein secretion appears in two steps, the precursor proteins (blue circle) containing the signal sequence are exported across the inner membrane (IM). The T2SS and T5SS substrates are targeted via N-terminal signal sequences that enable the translocation by the Sec- or Tat-dependent pathway. The signal sequences are cleaved in the periplasm to cross the outer membrane (OM) through the T2SS or T5SS apparatus. ATPases are labelled in green and the translocation apparatus in grey. Image taken from Thaler (2015).

The identification of potential signal sequences promoting protein secretion were obtained from the plant pathogen *Ralstonia solanacearum* FQY-4 and *R. eutropha* H16 based on previously performed studies, which investigated the secretory capacities of *R. solanacearum* FQY-4 (Zuleta, 2001). On the basis of this work, 11 tat and 10 sec signal sequences were selected for plasmid vector design (Table 2).

No.	Name	Size	Locus ¹
		SP's fo	r sec-dependent pathway
S1	pehB	79 aa	F504_1633
S2	Pme	26 aa	F504_3589
\$3	Egl	30 aa	F504_3606
S4	cbhA	46 aa	F504_4041
S5	Tek	34 aa	F504_4201
S6	Aac	28 aa	F504_2493
S7	treA	45 aa	F504_3718
S8	рqаА	23 aa	F504_3605
S9	F504_4738	27 aa	F504_4738
S10	F504_2783	20 aa	F504_2783
			SP's for Tat-pathway
T1	NosL	31 aa	F504_4829
T2	F504_2199	38 aa	F504_2199
Т3	F504_2437	35 aa	F504_2437
Τ4	RIpB	30 aa	F504_2669
Τ5	F504_2793	27 aa	F504_2793
Τ6	amiC	48 aa	F504_2485
Τ7	nasF	41 aa	F504_402
Т8	iorB2	42 aa	F504_1888
Т9	ReH16NosZ	45 aa	PHG252
T10	pehC	57 aa	F504_4386
T12	RscNosZ	51 aa	F504_4824

Table 2: Signal peptides (SP) used in the study conducted by Thaler (2015).

1 gene locus of exoproteins in *R. solanacearum* FQY-4, except for T9: gene locus in *R. eutropha* H16

The expression plasmids were designed based on a RSF1010 backbone encoding the constitutive *tac* promoter and the reporter genes cellulase A (*celA*), levanase (*lev*) and the human growth hormone (*hGH*) (Figure 17).

Even though, protein secretion of HGH and Lev was only detectable in small amounts or was not feasible, secretion of CeIA was accomplished on the basis of several signal sequences (Thaler, 2015). This is partially due to the stress conditions that were already observed to occur during plasmid vector assembly in *E. coli* strains, which caused significant mutation or deletion events (Thaler, 2015). Nevertheless, the majority of plasmid vectors could be assembled and were established in *R. eutropha* H16. The detection of Lev and HGH in the supernatant proved to be less efficient than CeIA detection. On the one hand, Lev and HGH appear to be less efficiently secreted by *R. eutropha* H16 than CeIA, on the other hand the Congo red assay used to detect secreted CeIA is substantially more sensitive than methods used to detect Lev and HGH (Thaler, 2015). Nonetheless, a basis for protein secretion in *R. eutropha* H16 could be established that is likely to be further improved based on inducible expression of reporter genes and engineering aimed at the secretion apparatus of *R. eutropha* H16.

5.3 High-cell-density fermentation processes with *R. eutropha* H16

The use of *R. eutropha* H16 as production host in high-cell-density fermentation processes under lithoautotrophic and heterotrophic conditions has been established on the basis of several protocols yielding cell densities up to 230 g/l (Ryu *et al.*, 1997; Srinivasan *et al.*, 2002). Advantages for using *R. eutropha* H16 in high-cell-density fermentation processes include improved operating costs, increased productivity and higher product concentrations (Andersson *et al.*, 1994; Chen *et al.*, 1992). Accordingly, fermentation protocols were elaborated to establish fed-batch fermentations on the basis of *R. eutropha* H16 transconjugants carrying the plasmid pKRC-P_{i5}-estA.

Single colonies of *R. eutropha* H16 (pKRC-P_{j5}-estA) were used to inoculate liquid fermentation media and the ONCs were grown to suitable cell densities to inoculate Biostat B fermenters at an OD_{600} of 0.5. The Biostat B fermenters were used at 28°C and a cascade based on 1.5 lpm air supply including stirring at 300 rpm, which was automatically increased to 1000 rpm based on the oxygen saturation. The oxygen saturation was set at 98 %. The feed solution was added at a rate of 12.5 ml/h when cell growth began to slow down, typically after approximately 16 - 24 h after inoculation. In total the fermentation process was repeated four times in duplicate. However, for unknown reasons the cell density of the fermented culture reached only an OD_{600} of 14 and stopped growing.

Appendix

Composition of fermentation medium:

Component	Culture medium	Feed solution
Fructose	20 g/l	700 g/l
(NH ₄) ₂ SO ₄	4 g/l	
MgSO₄ · 7H₂O	0.2 g/l	
KH ₂ PO ₄	5.5 g/l	
NaCl	2.5 g/l	
Citric acid	1.7 g/l	
Trace element solution	10 ml/l	

Composition of the trace element solution:

FeSO ₄ · 7H ₂ O	10 g/l
ZnSO ₄ . 7H ₂ O	2.25 g/l
CuSO₄∙ 5H₂O	1 g/l
MnSO₄· 5H₂O	0.5 g/l
CaCl ₂ · 2H ₂ O	2 g/l
H ₃ BO ₃	62 mg/l
(NH ₄) ₂ MnoO ₄	108 mg/l
Dissolved in 35% HCl	

5.4 Alternative approaches for the characterization of *cbb* operon transcription

Alternative reporter enzyme

Primarily, an alternative reporter gene was selected for the quantification of *cbb* promoter activity as performed in chapter 4, which allowed for the detection of promoter activity in low oxygen or anaerobic environments. The small sized flavin mononucleotide based fluorescent proteins (FbFP) are capable of oxygen-independent maturation of fluorescence, which promotes their use as a reporter for promoter activity also in low oxygen or anaerobic environments (Mukherjee *et al.*, 2013). The application of FbFPs was not considered for further use since comparative analysis of *cbb* promoter activity on the basis of β -galactosidase as a reporter enzyme proved to be suitable for the conducted study (Chapter 4).

Nucleotide sequence PpfbFP:

Amino acid sequence PpfbFP:

MINAKLLQLMVEHSNDGIVVAEQEGNESILIYVNPAFERLTGYCADDI LYQDARFLQGEDHDQPGIAIIREAIREGRPCCQVLRNYRKDGSLFWN ELSITPVHNEADQLTYYIGIQRDVTAQVFAEERVRELEAEVAELRRQQ GQAKHStop

Co-expression of cbbR and regA

Transcription regulation of co-expressed *cbbR* and *regA* used for the detection of *cbb* promoter activity as described in chapter 4 was originally attempted on the basis of the *H16_B1772* promoter. However, the co-expression of *cbbR* and *regA* was found to be significantly too strong, which negatively influenced the reproducibility of β -galactosidase activities due to significant stress exerted on the cells. These stress conditions did lead to mutations in the plasmid vectors prohibiting reliable results.

A set of plasmid vectors encoding the upstream region of the RegA/RegB operon found in *R. eutropha* H16 was also intended for characterization due to the autoregulatory nature of the systems identified in *R. sphaeroides* and *R. capsulatus*. This was not yet examined in *R. eutropha* H16.

List of strains forwarded to the IMBT culture collection

Strain	Description	IMBT
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{tac} -Ru1)	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}, estA, par, mob</i> , RSF1010 origin of replication	7695
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKSa-P _{tac} -egfp-mob-pBBR1)	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}</i> , <i>egfp</i> , <i>par</i> , mobilization sequence <i>mob</i> from the pBBR1MCS-5 plasmid, pSa origin of replication	7696
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKSa-P _{tac} -egfp-mob- RSF1010)	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}</i> , <i>egfp</i> , <i>par</i> , mobilization sequence <i>mob</i> from the RSF1010 plasmid, pSa origin of replication	7697
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKSa-P _{tac} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}</i> , <i>egfp</i> , partition region <i>par</i> from the RP4 plasmid, mobilization sequence <i>mob</i> from the RP4 plasmid, pSa origin of replication	7698
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRep-P _{tac} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}, egfp, par</i> , RP4 <i>mob</i> , pBBR1 origin of replication	7699
E. coli TOP10 (pKRP4-P _{tac} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}, egfp, par</i> , RP4 <i>mob</i> , RP4 origin of replication	7700
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKSaM-P _{tac} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}, egfp, par</i> , RP4 <i>mob</i> , pSa origin of replication, contains a mutation in the RepA protein	7701
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{tac} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}, egfp, par,</i> RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7702
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{lac} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{lac}, egfp, par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7703
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{T5} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P</i> ₇₅ , <i>egfp</i> , <i>par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7704

<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{j5} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_i</i> 5, <i>egfp</i> , <i>par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7705
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{k28a} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{k28a}, egfp, par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7706
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{k28b} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{k28b}, egfp, par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7707
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{n25} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{n25}, egfp, par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7708
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{n26} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{n26}, egfp, par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7709
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{h22b} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{h22b}, egfp, par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7710
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{de33} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{de33}, egfp, par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7711
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{g25} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{g25}, egfp, par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7712
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{h207} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{h207}, egfp, par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7713
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{f30} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{f30}, egfp, par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7714
E. coli TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{H16_B1772} -egfp)	Km ^r , P_{H16_B1772} , <i>egfp</i> , <i>par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7715
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010-P _{groEL} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{groEL}, egfp, par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7716
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRSF1010∆egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}, par</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication, deleted <i>egfp</i>	7717
E. coli TOP10 (pK470MobRP4)	Km ^r , <i>P_{tac}, mob, colE1</i>	7718

<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pInt_lacY_phaC)	pK470MobRP4, <i>lacY</i> gene, <i>P_{H16_B1772},</i> two phaC homologous regions	7719
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pInt_lacY_phaC_loxP)	pK470MobRP4, <i>lacY</i> gene, <i>P</i> _{H16_B1772} , two phaC homologous regions, loxP sites	7720
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pCM_Cre)	Cm ^r , <i>P_{tac}, mob, colE1, cre, cymR</i>	7721
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRL-P _{i5} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_i</i> 5, <i>egfp</i> , <i>par</i> , <i>lacl</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7722
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRC-P _{i5} -egfp)	Km ^r , <i>P_i</i> 5, <i>egfp</i> , <i>par</i> , <i>cymR</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7723
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKRC-P _{i5} -estA)	Km ^r , <i>P_i</i> 5, estA, par, cymR, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	7724
E. coli TOP10 (pCC-1)	Cm ^r , colE1 origin of replication	7725
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pCK-A1)	Km ^r , short chromosomal <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ,</i> colE1 origin of replication	7726
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-A2)	Km ^r , long chromosomal <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7727
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-A3)	Km ^r , short chromosomal <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7728
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-A4)	Km ^r , long chromosomal <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7729
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-A5)	Km ^r , short chromosomal <i>P_{cbb} , lacZ, regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7730
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-A6)	Km ^r , long chromosomal <i>P_{cbb} , lacZ, regA</i> , coIE1 origin of replication	7731
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-A7)	Km ^r , short chromosomal <i>P_{cbb}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , <i>regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7732
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-A8)	Km ^r , long chromosomal <i>P_{cbb} , lacZ, cbbR, regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7733

E. coli TOP10 (pCK-B1)	Km ^r , short pHG1 <i>P_{cbb} , lacZ</i> , coIE1 origin of replication	7734
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-B2)	Km ^r , long pHG1 <i>P_{cbb} , lacZ,</i> colE1 origin of replication	7735
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-B3)	Km ^r , short pHG1 <i>P_{cbb} , lacZ, cbbR</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7736
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-B4)	Km ^r , long pHG1 <i>P_{cbb} , lacZ, cbbR</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7737
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-B5)	Km ^r , short pHG1 <i>P_{cbb} , lacZ, regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7738
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-B6)	Km ^r , long pHG1 <i>P_{cbb} , lacZ, regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7739
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-B7)	Km ^r , short pHG1 <i>P_{cbb} , lacZ, cbbR, regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7740
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-B8)	Km ^r , long pHG1 <i>P_{cbb} , lacZ, cbbR, regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7741
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-C1)	Km ^r , <i>P</i> _{cbbR} , <i>lacZ</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7742
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-C2)	Km ^r , <i>P_{cbbR} , lacZ, cbbR</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7743
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-C3)	Km ^r , <i>P</i> _{cbbR} , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7744
E. coli TOP10 (pCK-C4)	Km ^r , <i>P_{cbbR}</i> , <i>lacZ</i> , <i>cbbR</i> , <i>regA</i> , colE1 origin of replication	7745
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKR-P _{i5} -egfp-mobR)	Km ^r , P_{j5} , egfp, par, mobR, RSF1010 mob and origin of replication	7746
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKR-P _{i5} -egfp-pobR)	Km ^r , <i>P_{i5}, egfp, par, pobR</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7747
<i>E. coli</i> TOP10 (pKR-P _{j5} -egfp-hcaR)	Km ^r , <i>P_{i5}, egfp, par, hcaR</i> , RSF1010 <i>mob</i> and origin of replication	7748
R. eutropha RS1	H16 ΔphaCΩPH16_B1772lacY	7749

List of primers used in this study

# ^a	Primer	Sequence 5' to 3'
692	Fwd cmR Notl_KpnI	gcggccgcggtacctcatgacgaataaatacctgtgac
693	KanR-Spel-rev	cggactagtgtctgacgctcagtggaacgaa
694	Pj5-lacO-fwd-1	ggataacaattcgattcggaattgtgagcggataacaattcaattcgagctcggtacccg
695	Pj5-lacO-fwd-2	attgacacaggtggaaatttagaatatactgggaattgtgagcggataacaattcgattc
696	Pj5-lacO-Notl-fwd-3	gcggccgcaaaaaccgttattgacacaggtggaaa
697	PT5j5lacONotlfwd	cggccgcaaccgttattgacatgtgagcggataacaatttatactgaattcgagctc
698	Pj5-mobOO-fwd-2	attgacacaggtggaaatttagaatatactgtactatttgtgtgcggactgagattc
699	Pj5-mobO-3-Notl-fwd-3	gcggccgcctactatttgtgtgcggactgaaaaaaccgttattgacaca
700	Pj5-mobO-3-fwd-2	aaaaaccgttattgacacaggtggaaatttagaatatactgtactatttgtgtgcggact
701	Pj5-mobO-3-fwd-1	tactatttgtgtgcggactgaaattcgagctcggtacccg
702	pobR-oe-fwd	agattttcaggagctaaggaagctaaaatgattaactctgcactgccaaac
703	pobR-oe-TT7-rev	cccttggggcctctaaacgggtcttgaggggttttttgtcagcctgcgggcgtctgctcc
704	Pj5-xyOO-Notl-fwd-3	gcggccgcaaaaaccgttattgacacaggtggaaatttagaatatactgaaca
705	Pj5-cyOO-fwd-2	tttagaatatactgaacaaacagacaatctggtctgtttatcttatagattcaacaaaca
706	Pj5-cyOO/T7pol-fwd-1	atagattcaacaaacagacaatctggtctgtttgtattataaattcgagctccgtacccg
707	TT7-1-rev	ccgtttagaggccccaaggggttatgctagtgcatgcagctctcatccgccaaaacagcc
708	TT7-Stul-2-rev	aggcctcaaaaaacccctcaagacccgtttagaggccccaagggg
709	RegaoerrnB_Fw	gggaaagcggccggtgtcgcggtaaagcttggctgttttggcggatgaga
710	UpcbbR fwd Kpnl	ggtaccgttctcgtcatccttcatgaagtcca
711	UpcbbR rev LacZ oe	cagtgaatccgtaatcatggtcatgggcggttgggggggg
712	UpRegab_rev_LacZ_oe	cagtgaatccgtaatcatggtcatggcgcgagtgtatcaatgcggccg
713	Cbbr oe DELATG fwd	gcaggaaggacgacaagggcggtt
714	Cbbr oe DELATG rev	aaccgcccttgtcgtccttcctgc

715	LongPcbb_KpnI	ggtaccctaagaatatctgaatt
716	ShortPcbb_KpnI	ggtaccgaatttaccttatgt
717	Pj5-mobOO-fwd-1	tgtgcggactgagattctactatttgtgtgcggactgaaattcgagctcggtacccg
718	Pj5-pobOO-fwd-2	attgacacaggtggaaatttagaatatactgttggcgggtctccgccgactgattc
719	Pj5-pobOO-fwd-1	tctccgccgactgattcttggcgggtctccgccgactaattcgagctcggtacccg
720	5 Int phaC1 fwd	atagcatctccccatgcaaagtgc
721	3'Int phaC1 rev	cggatacgatgacaacgtcagtca
722	pobR-oe-fwd	agattttcaggagctaaggaagctaaaatgaaacctgtcccgacgtactctc
723	pobR-oe-TT7-rev	cccttggggcctctaaacgggtcttgaggggttttttgtcagcccgccgcatccgcgggc
724	Pj5-pobO-3-NotI-fwd-3	gcggccgccttggcgggtctccgccgactaaaaaccgttattgacaca
725	Pj5-pobO-3-fwd-2	aaaaaccgttattgccacaggtggaaatttagaatatactgcttggcgggtctccgccga
726	Pj5-pobO-3-fwd-1	cttggcgggtctccgccgactaattcgagctcggtacccg
727	colE1_Spel_fwd	actagtcccgtagaaaagatcaaaggatcttc
728	colE1_NotI_rev	gcggccgcatgtgagcaaaaggccagcaa
729	lacZ_OE_fwd	cacgcaaggagacaagcatgaccatgattacggattca
730	LacZ_OE_rev	atcaggctgaaaatcttctctcatccgccaaaattatttttgacaccagaccaactggt
731	UpcbbL_oe_BsFbFP_rev	atgattgaaaactagccatgcttgtctccttgcgtggttg
732	TT:oe_BsFbFP_fwd	gaaaagcttctcgagtgaggctgttttggcggatgag
733	UpRegAB_oe_BsFbFP_rev	ccaaatgattgaaaactagccatggcgcgagtgtatcaatgcgg
734	Upcbbl_oe_PpFbFP_Rev	ggagttttgcgttgatcatgcttgtctccttgcgtggttg
735	TT_oe_PpFbFP_fwd	ggccaggccaagcactgaggctgttttggcggatgcgaga
736	UpRegAB_oe_PpFbFP_rev	caggagttttgcgttgatcatggcgcgagtgtatcaatgcggccg
737	Pj5-pobO-1-NotI-fwd-3	gcggccgctttaccatcgatgttccgattgtcctaaaaaccgttattgacaca
738	Pj5-pobO-1-fwd-2	aaaaaccgttattgacacaggtggaaatttagaatatactgtttaccatcgatgttccga
739	Pj5-pobO-1-fwd-1	tttaccatcgatgttccgattgtcctaattcgagctcggtacccg
740	Pj5-pobO-2-NotI-fwd-3	gcggccgctctttagcggcagaagaccgataaccaaaaaccgttattgacaca
741	Pj5-pobO-2-fwd-1	tctttagcggcagaagaccgataaccaattcgagctcggtacccg

742	Primer PCIVB1M_revoeRegA	ggggtgagggtgtcggtcatgattggcttcctcgagagacct
743	Pj5-CymO-Notl-fwd-3	gcggccgcaacaaacagacaatctggtctgtttgtattataaaaaaccgttattgacaca
744	Pj5-CymO-fwd-2	aaaaaccgttattgacacaggtggaaatttagaatatactgaacaaaca
745	Pj5-CymO-fwd-1	gaacaaacagacaatctggtctgtttgtattataaattcgagctcggtacccg
746	Pj5-lacO-Notl-fwd-3	gcggccgcggaattgtgagcggataacaattcaaaaaccgttattgacacaggtggaaa
747	Pj5-lacO-fwd-2	ttattgacacaggtggaaatttagaatatactgggaattgtgagcggataacaattc
748	Pj5-lacO-fwd-1	gtgagcggataacaattcaattcgagctgcgtacccg
749	2Pj5-hcaO-NotI-fwd-3	gcggccgcctacttgatatgtcaggaagcctgatactataaaaaaccgttattgacaca
750	2Pj5-hcaO-fwd-2	aaaaaccgttattgacacaggtggaaatttagaatatactgctacttgatatgtcagga
751	2Pj5-hcaO-fwd-1	ctacttgatatgtcaggaagcctgatactataaattcgagctcggtacccg
752	UpRegab_fwd_KpnI	ggtacctcaccttcagcatgatctgg
753	UpRegab_rev_oe	ggtggcggaatcgagggccatggcgcgagtgtatcaat
754	UpPccbL_PHG_fwd	tacttgatcgtttcattgctatcc
755	UpPcbbL_Chr2_fwd	tgcttgatggtctcgttgct
756	UpPcbbL_fwd-KpnI	ggtaccttcgcgcagcaggaaggt
757	UpPcbbL_rev_oe	ggtggcggaatcgagggccatgcttgtctccttgcgtg
758	PcbbL_fwd_KpnI	ggtacctcgcacttaagggattgcttatac
759	RegA_fwd_Ndel	catatgaccgacaccctcacc
760	RegA_rev_oe	ccgcggtggagatgct
761	RegA_fwd_oe	agcatctccaccgcgg
762	RegA_rev_HindIII	aagctttaccgcgacaccggc
763	cbbRSD_fwd_Xbal	tctagaaataattttgtttaactttaagaaggagatatacatatgtcgtccttcct
764	cbbR_rev_HindIII	aagctttaccgcgacaccggc
765	C1-Plac_fwd_Spel	actagtaacgcaattaatgtgagttagctcac
766	C1-T7term_rev_oe	cccttggggcctctaaacgggtcttgaggggttttttgtcaggccacccgccgccg
767	C2-PCIV1bM_fwd_t7termoe	tttagaggccccaaggggttatgctagtcaacagcgacgaatacagcac
768	rrnbT2terminator_oe_KanR	aatcgatagattgtcgcacctgattgcgtatttagaaaaataaacaa

769	T7terminator_oe_KanR	aatcgatagattgtcgcacctgattgccaaaaaacccctcaagacccgttta
770	CymR_P fwd Spel	actagtaattcttgaagacgaaaggg
771	CymR_P oe rev	actcttcctttttcaatctt
772	CymR gen fwd oe	aacattgaaaaaggaagagtatgagtccaaagagaagaac
773	CymR gen T7tt rev 1	cccttgggggcctctaaacgggtcttgaggggtttttttgctagcgcttgaatttcgcgtac
774	CymR gen T7tt rev 2 Spel	actagtctagcataaccccttgggggcctctaaacg
775	Pt5de20Notlfwd	gcggccgcaaaaaatagtttgacaccctagccgataggctttaagatgaattcgagctcg
776	PT5de33NotIfwd	gcggccgcacttaaaatttatttgcttaaatacttaaacttctgtataatagaattcgag
777	PT5h207Notlfwd	gcggccgcttaaaaaattcatttgctaaacgcttcaaattctcgtataatagaattcgag
778	PT5n25Notlfwd	gcggccgcataaaaaatttatttgctttcaggaaaatttttctgtataatagaattcgag
779	PT5n26Notlfwd	gcggccgcttaaaaatttcagttgcttaatcctacaattcttgatataatagaattcgag
780	PT5f30Notlfwd	gcggccgcttaaaagttttatttgctaaaatgcttaagtttctgtataattgaattcgag
781	PT5k28Notlfwd	gcggccgcgttaaaattgtagttgctaaatgcttaaatacttgctataatagaattcgag
782	PT5k28bNotlfwd	gcggccgctaaagtggttattgacattttcgccgcttaggtatatactagaattcgagct
783	PT5h22bNotlfwd	gcggccgcactaaaaaattgttgacaatagcccagcaatcggtaaaatagaattcgagct
784	PT5Jj5Notlfwd	gcggccgcaaaaaccgttattgacacaggtggaaatttagaatatactgaattcgagctc
785	PT5g25Notlfwd	gcggccgcaaataaaaatttcttgataaaattttccaatactattataatagaattcgag
786	cmR_Notl_Xhol_fwd	gcggccgcctcgagtcatgacgaataaatacctgtgac
787	PCIV1bMfwdSpel	actagttcaacagcgacgaatacagc
788	Rev cmR Spel	actagttaactggcctcaggcattt
789	Fwd CmR Notl	gcggccgctcatgacgaataaatacctgtgac
790	lacYoefwd	ctctcgaggaagccaatcatgtactatttaaaaaacacaaacttttgg
791	TermrevSpel	actagtaaggccatccgtcaggat
792	MOB oriT Rk2 Pstl Fwd	aactgcagtcgatcttcgccagcagg
793	MOB oriT Rk2 Pstl Rev	aactgcagtcgacatccgccctcac
794	CymR_P fwd Spel neu	actagtacggatggcctttttgcgtt
795	CymR_P oe revneu	actcttcctttttcaatgttttatgtaagcagacagttttattgttcatg

796	EstRu_rev_primer_His_EvoRV	gatatctcagtggtggtggtggtg
797	EstRu_fwd_primer_Ndel	ggaattccatatggccctcgattccg
798	Rk2neuspel	ggactagtagcgtggactcaaggctct
799	Rk2oeneu1	ggatcgtagctaagcatcgtagcgctgccatttttgg
800	Rk2rev Pstl	aactgcagaggacgaaaacgaaaagagg
801	Mob rev Notl	ataagaatgcggccgcatggcggcatacgcgat
802	PT5 fwd1 Notl	cgcggccgccaaatcataaaaaatttatttgctttgtgagcgg
803	PT5f fwd2	atttatttgctttgtgagcggataacaattataatagaattcgagctcggtaccc
804	Ptac exp fwd	gcgctcaagcgcgaaggcagccatcggaa
805	pSC101fwdPstI	ctgcagagcttgcgagggtgctactta
806	pSC101revblunt	tgagctgtaacaagtgtctcaggt
807	Rk2fwdSpel	actagtgatagatctagcgtggactcaagg
808	Rk2oberlap	ctgcagaccagaaccaatcctattca
809	Psafwd1	ctgcagaccagaaccaatcctattcagc
810	Psarev1	actagtctacatactacaacaatttaacagagcca
811	pSarevSpel	actagtactgtagtatgttgtatgatactacatacta
812	pSafwdPstI	ctgcagaccagaaccaatcctattca
813	Psaseqfwd	gagggaacaacatgcctaagaacaaca
814	Psaseqrev	gcgttggcctggtcaagtcggag
815	cmR fwd oe Xhol	cgggtcttgaggggttttttgctcgagtcatgacgaataaata
816	3 Mcs OE incl Ndel	taactttaagaaggagatatacatatg
817	3 Insert OE excl HindIII	ggctgttttggcggatgagaagat
818	Pj5-hcaO-Notl-fwd-3	gcggccgcccgcgttggcatgccgacgaagcaaaaaccgttattgacaca
819	Pj5-hcaO-fwd-2	aaaaaccgttattgacacaggtggaaatttagaatatactgccgcgttggcatgccgacg
820	Pj5-hcaO-fwd-1	ccgcgttggcatgccgacgaagcaattcgagctcggtacccg
821	PcmR-Spel-fwd	actagttcatgacgaataaatacctgtgac
822	PcmR-oe-rev	tttagcttccttagctcctgaaaatct

823	hcaR-oe-fwd	agattttcactaaggaagctaaaatggcaacgtcaggaacgaa
824	hcaR-Spel-rev	cccttggggcctctaaacgggtcttgaggggttttttgtcagcgcagattgcgcg

a) Primer number of "Team Knallgas" primer list
7. References

- Adamczyk, M. & Jagura-Burdzy, G. (2003). Spread and survival of promiscuous IncP-1 plasmids. *Acta Biochim Pol* 50, 425–53.
- Andersson, L., Strandberg, L., Häggström, L. & Enfors, S. O. (1994). Modeling of high cell density fed batch cultivation. *FEMS Microbiol Rev* 14, 39–44.
- Antoine, R. & Locht, C. (1992). Isolation and molecular characterization of a novel broad-host-range plasmid from Bordetella bronchiseptica with sequence similarities to plasmids from Gram-positive organisms. *Mol Microbiol* 6, 1785–1799.
- Atlić, A., Koller, M., Scherzer, D., Kutschera, C., Grillo-Fernandes, E., Horvat, P., Chiellini, E. & Braunegg, G. (2011). Continuous production of poly([R]-3-hydroxybutyrate) by Cupriavidus necator in a multistage bioreactor cascade. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol* **91**, 295–304.
- Badger, M. R. & Bek, E. J. (2008). Multiple Rubisco forms in proteobacteria: their functional significance in relation to CO2 acquisition by the CBB cycle. *J Exp Bot* **59**, 1525–41.
- Bar-Even, A., Flamholz, A., Noor, E. & Milo, R. (2012). Rethinking glycolysis: on the biochemical logic of metabolic pathways. *Nat Chem Biol* 8, 509–17. Nature Publishing Group, a division of Macmillan Publishers Limited. All Rights Reserved.
- Barnard, G. C., Henderson, G. E., Srinivasan, S. & Gerngross, T. U. (2004). High level recombinant protein expression in Ralstonia eutropha using T7 RNA polymerase based amplification. *Protein Expr Purif* 38, 264–71.
- Barnard, G. C., Mccool, J. D., Wood, D. W. & Gerngross, T. U. (2005). Integrated Recombinant Protein Expression and Purification Platform Based on Ralstonia eutropha 71, 5735–5742.
- Bernhard, M., Benelli, B., Hochkoeppler, A., Zannoni, D. & Friedrich, B. (1997). Functional and structural role of the cytochrome b subunit of the membrane-bound hydrogenase complex of Alcaligenes eutrophus H16. *Eur J Biochem* **248**, 179–86.
- Bertani, I., Kojic, M. & Venturi, V. (2001). Regulation of the p-hydroxybenzoic acid hydroxylase gene (pobA) in plant-growth-promoting Pseudomonas putida WCS358. *Microbiology* **147**, 1611–20.
- Bi, C., Su, P., Müller, J., Yeh, Y.-C., Chhabra, S. R., Beller, H. R., Singer, S. W. & Hillson, N. J. (2013). Development of a broad-host synthetic biology toolbox for Ralstonia eutropha and its application to engineering hydrocarbon biofuel production. *Microb Cell Fact* 12, 107.
- Bowien, B. & Kusian, B. (2002). Genetics and control of CO(2) assimilation in the chemoautotroph Ralstonia eutropha. *Arch Microbiol* **178**, 85–93.
- Bracher, A., Sharma, A., Starling-Windhof, A., Hartl, F. U. & Hayer-Hartl, M. (2015). Degradation of potent Rubisco inhibitor by selective sugar phosphatase. *Nat Plants* 1, 14002. Nature Publishing Group.

- Brigham, C. J., Gai, C. S., Lu, J., Speth, D. R., Worden, R. M. & Sinskey, A. J. (2013). Engineering Ralstonia eutropha for Production of Isobutanol from CO2, H2, and O2. *Adv Biofuels Bioprod* pp 1065–1090 (J. W. Lee, Ed.). New York, NY: Springer New York.
- Budde, C. F., Riedel, S. L., Willis, L. B., Rha, C. & Sinskey, A. J. (2011). Production of poly(3hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyhexanoate) from plant oil by engineered Ralstonia eutropha strains. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 77, 2847–54.
- Burgdorf, T., Lenz, O., Buhrke, T., van der Linden, E., Jones, A. K., Albracht, S. P. J. & Friedrich, B. (2005). [NiFe]-hydrogenases of Ralstonia eutropha H16: modular enzymes for oxygen-tolerant biological hydrogen oxidation. *J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol* 10, 181–96. Karger Publishers.
- Burlage, R. S., Bemis, L. A., Layton, A. C., Sayler, G. S. & Larimer, F. (1990). Comparative genetic organization of incompatibility group P degradative plasmids. *J Bacteriol* 172, 6818–25.
- Chen, H. C., Hwang, C. F. & Mou, D. G. (1992). High-density Escherichia coli cultivation process for hyperexpression of recombinant porcine growth hormone. *Enzyme Microb Technol* 14, 321–6.
- Choi, Y. J., Morel, L., Le François, T., Bourque, D., Bourget, L., Groleau, D., Massie, B. & Míguez, C.
 B. (2010). Novel, versatile, and tightly regulated expression system for Escherichia coli strains. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 76, 5058–66.
- Cleland, W. W., Andrews, T. J., Gutteridge, S., Hartman, F. C. & Lorimer, G. H. (1998). Mechanism of Rubisco: The Carbamate as General Base. *Chem Rev* 98, 549–562.
- Codd, G. A. & Kuenen, J. G. (1987). Physiology and biochemistry of autotrophic bacteria. *Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek* 53, 3–14.
- Conway, T. (1992). The Entner-Doudoroff pathway: history, physiology and molecular biology. *FEMS Microbiol Rev* 9, 1–27.
- Corr, M. J. & Murphy, J. A. (2011). Evolution in the understanding of [Fe]-hydrogenase. *Chem Soc Rev* 40, 2279–92. The Royal Society of Chemistry.
- Cramm, R. (2009). Genomic view of energy metabolism in Ralstonia eutropha H16. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 16, 38–52.
- Dangel, A. W. & Tabita, F. R. (2009). Protein-protein interactions between CbbR and RegA (PrrA), transcriptional regulators of the cbb operons of Rhodobacter sphaeroides. *Mol Microbiol* **71**, 717–29.
- Dangel, A. W., Luther, A. & Tabita, F. R. (2014). Amino acid residues of RegA important for interactions with the CbbR-DNA complex of Rhodobacter sphaeroides. J Bacteriol 196, 3179–90.
- Daugelavicius, R., Bamford, J., Grahn, A., Lanka, E. & Bamford, D. (1997). The IncP plasmidencoded cell envelope-associated DNA transfer complex increases cell permeability. *J Bacteriol* 179, 5195–5202.
- Delamarre, S. C. & Batt, C. A. (2006). Comparative study of promoters for the production of polyhydroxyalkanoates in recombinant strains of Wautersia eutropha. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol* 71, 668–79.

- Diniz, S. C., Voss, I. & Steinbüchel, A. (2006). Optimization of cyanophycin production in recombinant strains of Pseudomonas putida and Ralstonia eutropha employing elementary mode analysis and statistical experimental design. *Biotechnol Bioeng* **93**, 698–717.
- Ditta, G., Schmidhauser, T., Yakobson, E., Lu, P., Liang, X. W., Finlay, D. R., Guiney, D. & Helinski, D. R. (1985). Plasmids related to the broad host range vector, pRK290, useful for gene cloning and for monitoring gene expression. *Plasmid* 13, 149–153.
- Doi, Y., Kitamura, S. & Abe, H. (1995). Microbial Synthesis and Characterization of Poly(3hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyhexanoate). *Macromolecules* 28, 4822–4828. American Chemical Society.
- Dröge, M., Pühler, A. & Selbitschka, W. (2000). Phenotypic and molecular characterization of conjugative antibiotic resistance plasmids isolated from bacterial communities of activated sludge. *Mol Gen Genet* 263, 471–82.
- Eberl, L., Kristensen, C. S., Givskov, M., Grohmann, E., Gerlitz, M. & Schwab, H. (1994). Analysis of the multimer resolution system encoded by the parCBA operon of broad-host-range plasmid RP4. *Mol Microbiol* **12**, 131–141.
- Ewering, C., Heuser, F., Benölken, J. K., Brämer, C. O. & Steinbüchel, A. (2006). Metabolic engineering of strains of Ralstonia eutropha and Pseudomonas putida for biotechnological production of 2-methylcitric acid. *Metab Eng* **8**, 587–602.
- Flamholz, A., Noor, E., Bar-Even, A., Liebermeister, W. & Milo, R. (2013). Glycolytic strategy as a tradeoff between energy yield and protein cost. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **110**, 10039–44.
- Fontecilla-Camps, J. C., Volbeda, A., Cavazza, C. & Nicolet, Y. (2007). Structure/function relationships of [NiFe]- and [FeFe]-hydrogenases. *Chem Rev* 107, 4273–303. American Chemical Society.
- Frey, J., Bagdasarian, M. M. & Bagdasarian, M. (1992). Replication and copy number control of the broad-host-range plasmid RSF1010. Gene 113, 101–6.
- Friedrich, B., Buhrke, T., Burgdorf, T. & Lenz, O. (2005). A hydrogen-sensing multiprotein complex controls aerobic hydrogen metabolism in Ralstonia eutropha. *Biochem Soc Trans* **33**, 97–101.
- Friedrich, T., Abelmann, A., Brors, B., Guénebaut, V., Kintscher, L., Leonard, K., Rasmussen, T., Scheide, D., Schlitt, A. & other authors. (1998). Redox components and structure of the respiratory NADH:ubiquinone oxidoreductase (complex I). *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1365, 215–9.
- Fritsch, J., Lenz, O. & Friedrich, B. (2013). Structure, function and biosynthesis of O2-tolerant hydrogenases. *Nat Rev Microbiol* 11, 106–14. Nature Publishing Group, a division of Macmillan Publishers Limited. All Rights Reserved.
- Frost, L. S., Leplae, R., Summers, A. O. & Toussaint, A. (2005). Mobile genetic elements: the agents of open source evolution. *Nat Rev Micro* 3, 722–732. Nature Publishing Group.
- Fu, P. (2006). A perspective of synthetic biology: assembling building blocks for novel functions. *Biotechnol J* 1, 690–9.
- Fuhrer, T., Fischer, E. & Sauer, U. (2005). Experimental identification and quantification of glucose metabolism in seven bacterial species. J Bacteriol 187, 1581–90.

- Fukui, T., Ohsawa, K., Mifune, J., Orita, I. & Nakamura, S. (2011). Evaluation of promoters for gene expression in polyhydroxyalkanoate-producing Cupriavidus necator H16. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol* 89, 1527–36.
- Gai, C. S., Lu, J., Brigham, C. J., Bernardi, A. C. & Sinskey, A. J. (2014). Insights into bacterial CO2 metabolism revealed by the characterization of four carbonic anhydrases in Ralstonia eutropha H16. *AMB Express* 4, 2. Springer.
- Garcia-Gonzalez, L., Mozumder, M. S. I., Dubreuil, M., Volcke, E. I. P. & De Wever, H. (2015). Sustainable autotrophic production of polyhydroxybutyrate (PHB) from CO2 using a two-stage cultivation system. *Catal Today* **257**, 237–245.
- Gerlitz, M., Hrabak, O. & Schwab, H. (1990). Partitioning of broad-host-range plasmid RP4 is a complex system involving site-specific recombination. *J Bacteriol* 172, 6194–203.
- Gibson, J. L. & Tabita, F. R. (1997). Analysis of the cbbXYZ operon in Rhodobacter sphaeroides. J Bacteriol 179, 663–9.
- Glaeser, H. & Schlegel, H. G. (1972). Synthesis of enzymes of the tricarboxylic acid cycle in Hydrogenomonas eutropha strain H 16. *Arch Mikrobiol* 86, 315–25.
- Götz, A., Pukall, R., Smit, E., Tietze, E., Prager, R., Tschäpe, H., van Elsas, J. D. & Smalla, K. (1996). Detection and characterization of broad-host-range plasmids in environmental bacteria by PCR. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 62, 2621–8.
- Gruber, S., Hagen, J., Schwab, H. & Koefinger, P. (2014). Versatile and stable vectors for efficient gene expression in Ralstonia eutropha H16. *J Biotechnol* 186, 74–82.
- Grunwald, S., Mottet, A., Grousseau, E., Plassmeier, J. K., Popović, M. K., Uribelarrea, J.-L., Gorret, N., Guillouet, S. E. & Sinskey, A. (2015). Kinetic and stoichiometric characterization of organoautotrophic growth of Ralstonia eutropha on formic acid in fed-batch and continuous cultures. *Microb Biotechnol* 8, 155–63.
- Hagen, J. (2015). Construction and characterization of genomically integrated expression systems in Ralstonia eutropha H16. *Master Thesis*.
- Hess, A.-K., Saffert, P., Liebeton, K. & Ignatova, Z. (2015). Optimization of Translation Profiles Enhances Protein Expression and Solubility. *PLoS One* **10**, e0127039 (T. Tuller, Ed.).
- Hiromoto, T., Matsue, H., Yoshida, M., Tanaka, T., Higashibata, H., Hosokawa, K., Yamaguchi, H. & Fujiwara, S. (2006). Characterization of MobR, the 3-Hydroxybenzoate-responsive Transcriptional Regulator for the 3-Hydroxybenzoate Hydroxylase Gene of Comamonas testosteroni KH122-3s. J Mol Biol 364, 863–877.
- Huschner, F., Grousseau, E., Brigham, C. J., Plassmeier, J., Popovic, M., Rha, C. & Sinskey, A. J. (2015). Development of a feeding strategy for high cell and PHA density fed-batch fermentation of Ralstonia eutropha H16 from organic acids and their salts. *Process Biochem* 50, 165–172.

IGEM. (2008). Plasmid Conjugation -

http://2008.igem.org/Team:Heidelberg/Human_Practice/Phips_the_Phage/General_Backr.

- Islam Mozumder, M. S., Garcia-Gonzalez, L., Wever, H. De & Volcke, E. I. P. (2015). Poly(3hydroxybutyrate) (PHB) production from CO2: Model development and process optimization. *Biochem Eng J* 98, 107–116.
- Jain, R., Rivera, M. C., Moore, J. E. & Lake, J. a. (2003). Horizontal gene transfer accelerates genome innovation and evolution. *Mol Biol Evol* 20, 1598–602.
- Jeffke, T., Gropp, N. H., Kaiser, C., Grzeszik, C., Kusian, B. & Bowien, B. (1999). Mutational analysis of the cbb operon (CO2 assimilation) promoter of Ralstonia eutropha. *J Bacteriol* 181, 4374–80.
- Jensen, R. B. & Gerdes, K. (1995). Programmed cell death in bacteria: proteic plasmid stabilization systems. *Mol Microbiol* 17, 205–10.
- Jiang, Y., Pogliano, J., Helinski, D. R. & Konieczny, I. (2002). ParE toxin encoded by the broad-hostrange plasmid RK2 is an inhibitor of Escherichia coli gyrase. *Mol Microbiol* **44**, 971–9.
- Kim, J. S., Lee, B. H. & Kim, B. S. (2005). Production of poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-co-4-hydroxybutyrate) by Ralstonia eutropha. *Biochem Eng J* 23, 169–174.
- Kohlmann, Y., Pohlmann, A., Schwartz, E., Zühlke, D., Otto, A., Albrecht, D., Grimmler, C., Ehrenreich, A., Voigt, B. & other authors. (2014). Coping with Anoxia: A Comprehensive Proteomic and Transcriptomic Survey of Denitrification. *J Proteome Res* 13, 4325–4338. American Chemical Society.
- Kolatka, K., Kubik, S., Rajewska, M. & Konieczny, I. (2010). Replication and partitioning of the broadhost-range plasmid RK2. *Plasmid* 64, 119–34. Elsevier Inc.
- König, C., Sammler, I., Wilde, E. & Schlegel, H. G. (1969). Konstitutive Glucose-6-phosphat-Dehydrogenase bei Glucose verwertenden Mutanten von einem kryptischen Wildstamm. Arch Mikrobiol 67, 51–57.
- Koonin, E. V & Wolf, Y. I. (2008). Genomics of bacteria and archaea: the emerging dynamic view of the prokaryotic world. *Nucleic Acids Res* 36, 6688–719.
- Kroll, J., Klinter, S., Schneider, C., Voss, I. & Steinbüchel, A. (2010). Plasmid addiction systems: perspectives and applications in biotechnology. *Microb Biotechnol* 3, 634–57.
- Kües, U. & Stahl, U. (1989). Replication of plasmids in gram-negative bacteria. *Microbiol Rev* 53, 491–516.
- Kusian, B., Bednarski, R., Husemann, M. & Bowien, B. (1995). Characterization of the duplicate ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase genes and cbb promoters of Alcaligenes eutrophus. *J Bacteriol* **177**, 4442–50.
- Kusian, B., Sültemeyer, D. & Bowien, B. (2002). Carbonic anhydrase is essential for growth of Ralstonia eutropha at ambient CO(2) concentrations. *J Bacteriol* **184**, 5018–26.
- Lauterbach, L., Lenz, O. & Vincent, K. A. (2013). H2-driven cofactor regeneration with NAD(P)+reducing hydrogenases. *FEBS J* 280, 3058–68.

- Lenz, O., Ludwig, M., Schubert, T., Bürstel, I., Ganskow, S., Goris, T., Schwarze, A. & Friedrich, B. (2010). H2 conversion in the presence of O2 as performed by the membrane-bound [NiFe]hydrogenase of Ralstonia eutropha. *Chemphyschem* 11, 1107–19.
- Li, H. & Liao, J. C. (2015). A synthetic anhydrotetracycline-controllable gene expression system in Ralstonia eutropha H16. ACS Synth Biol 4, 101–6. American Chemical Society.
- Li, H., Opgenorth, P. H., Wernick, D. G., Rogers, S., Wu, T.-Y., Higashide, W., Malati, P., Huo, Y.-X., Cho, K. M. & Liao, J. C. (2012). Integrated electromicrobial conversion of CO2 to higher alcohols. *Science* 335, 1596.
- Luengo, J. M., García, B., Sandoval, A., Naharro, G. & Olivera, E. R. (2003). Bioplastics from microorganisms. *Curr Opin Microbiol* 6, 251–260.
- Lukey, M. J., Parkin, A., Roessler, M. M., Murphy, B. J., Harmer, J., Palmer, T., Sargent, F. & Armstrong, F. A. (2010). How Escherichia coli is equipped to oxidize hydrogen under different redox conditions. J Biol Chem 285, 3928–38.
- Lutte, S., Pohlmann, A., Zaychikov, E., Schwartz, E., Becher, J. R., Heumann, H. & Friedrich, B. (2012). Autotrophic Production of Stable-Isotope-Labeled Arginine in Ralstonia eutropha Strain H16. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **78**, 7884–7890.
- Miller, C. A., Ingmer, H. & Cohen, S. N. (1995). Boundaries of the pSC101 minimal replicon are conditional. J Bacteriol 177, 4865–71.
- Mueller-Cajar, O., Stotz, M., Wendler, P., Hartl, F. U., Bracher, A. & Hayer-Hartl, M. (2011). Structure and function of the AAA+ protein CbbX, a red-type Rubisco activase. *Nature* **479**, 194–9. Nature Publishing Group.
- Mukherjee, A., Walker, J., Weyant, K. B. & Schroeder, C. M. (2013). Characterization of flavin-based fluorescent proteins: an emerging class of fluorescent reporters. *PLoS One* **8**, e64753.
- Müller, J., MacEachran, D., Burd, H., Sathitsuksanoh, N., Bi, C., Yeh, Y.-C., Lee, T. S., Hillson, N. J., Chhabra, S. R. & other authors. (2013). Engineering of Ralstonia eutropha H16 for autotrophic and heterotrophic production of methyl ketones. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 79, 4433–9.
- Murin, C. D., Segal, K., Bryksin, A. & Matsumura, I. (2012). Expression vectors for Acinetobacter baylyi ADP1. Appl Environ Microbiol 78, 280–3.
- Noda, I., Green, P. R., Satkowski, M. M. & Schechtman, L. A. (2005a). Preparation and Properties of a Novel Class of Polyhydroxyalkanoate Copolymers. *Biomacromolecules* 6, 580–586. American Chemical Society.
- Noda, I., Eric B. Bond, Phillip R. Green, David H. Melik, Karunakaran Narasimhan, Lee A. Schechtman & Satkowski, M. M. (2005b). *Polymer Biocatalysis and Biomaterials*. ACS Symposium Series (H. N. Cheng & R. A. Gross, Eds.). Washington, DC: American Chemical Society.
- Norman, A., Hansen, L. H. & Sørensen, S. J. (2009). Conjugative plasmids: vessels of the communal gene pool. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* 364, 2275–89.

- Oda, T., Oda, K., Yamamoto, H., Matsuyama, A., Ishii, M., Igarashi, Y. & Nishihara, H. (2013). Hydrogen-driven asymmetric reduction of hydroxyacetone to (R)-1,2-propanediol by Ralstonia eutropha transformant expressing alcohol dehydrogenase from Kluyveromyces lactis. *Microb Cell Fact* **12**, 2.
- Oh, J. I. & Bowien, B. (1998). Structural analysis of the fds operon encoding the NAD+-linked formate dehydrogenase of Ralstonia eutropha. *J Biol Chem* 273, 26349–60.
- Oliveira, F. C., Freire, D. M. G. & Castilho, L. R. (2004). Production of poly(3-hydroxybutyrate) by solidstate fermentation with Ralstonia eutropha. *Biotechnol Lett* 26, 1851–5.
- Pansegrau, W., Lanka, E., Barth, P. T., Figurski, D. H., Guiney, D. G., Haas, D., Helinski, D. R., Schwab, H., Stanisich, V. A. & Thomas, C. M. (1994). Complete Nucleotide Sequence of Birmingham IncPα Plasmids: Compilation and Comparative Analysis. *J Mol Biol* 239, 623–663.
- Park, J. M., Kim, T. Y. & Lee, S. Y. (2011). Genome-scale reconstruction and in silico analysis of the Ralstonia eutropha H16 for polyhydroxyalkanoate synthesis, lithoautotrophic growth, and 2-methyl citric acid production. *BMC Syst Biol* 5, 101.
- Parke, D. (1990). Construction of mobilizable vectors derived from plasmids RP4, pUC18 and pUC19. *Gene* 93, 135–7.
- Parke, D. & Ornston, L. N. (2003). Hydroxycinnamate (hca) Catabolic Genes from Acinetobacter sp. Strain ADP1 Are Repressed by HcaR and Are Induced by Hydroxycinnamoyl-Coenzyme A Thioesters. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 69, 5398–5409.
- Parry, M. A. J., Keys, A. J., Madgwick, P. J., Carmo-Silva, A. E. & Andralojc, P. J. (2008). Rubisco regulation: a role for inhibitors. *J Exp Bot* 59, 1569–80.
- Pearce, F. G. (2006). Catalytic by-product formation and ligand binding by ribulose bisphosphate carboxylases from different phylogenies. *Biochem J* **399**, 525–34.
- Pettigrew, C. A., Breen, A., Corcoran, C. & Sayler, G. S. (1990). Chlorinated biphenyl mineralization by individual populations and consortia of freshwater bacteria. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 56, 2036–45.
- Pleiss, J. (2006). The promise of synthetic biology. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 73, 735–9.
- Pohlmann, A., Fricke, W. F., Reinecke, F., Kusian, B., Liesegang, H., Cramm, R., Eitinger, T., Ewering, C., Pötter, M. & other authors. (2006). Genome sequence of the bioplastic-producing 'Knallgas' bacterium Ralstonia eutropha H16. *Nat Biotechnol* 24, 1257–62.
- Portis, A. R. (2003). Rubisco activase Rubisco's catalytic chaperone. Photosynth Res 75, 11–27.
- Rangwala, S. H., Fuchs, R. L., Drahos, D. J. & Olins, P. O. (1991). Broad Host-Range Vector for Efficient Expression of Foreign Genes in Gram-Negative Bacteria. *Bio/Technology* 9, 477–479. Nature Publishing Company.
- Reece, J. B. & Campbell, N. A. (2006). Campbell biology. Boston, Benjamin Cummings / Pearson.
- Riedel, S. L., Jahns, S., Koenig, S., Bock, M. C. E., Brigham, C. J., Bader, J. & Stahl, U. (2015). Polyhydroxyalkanoates production with Ralstonia eutropha from low quality waste animal fats. *J Biotechnol* **214**, 119–127.

- Roweton, S., Huang, S. J. & Swift, G. (1997). Poly(aspartic acid): Synthesis, biodegradation, and current applications. *J Environ Polym Degrad* 5, 175–181. Springer US.
- Ruiz-Echevarría, M. J., Giménez-Gallego, G., Sabariegos-Jareño, R. & Díaz-Orejas, R. (1995). Kid, a small protein of the parD stability system of plasmid R1, is an inhibitor of DNA replication acting at the initiation of DNA synthesis. J Mol Biol 247, 568–77.
- Ryu, H. W., Hahn, S. K., Chang, Y. K. & Chang, H. N. (1997). Production of poly(3-hydroxybutyrate) by high cell density fed-batch culture of Alcaligenes eutrophus with phospate limitation. *Biotechnol Bioeng* 55, 28–32. Wiley Subscription Services, Inc., A Wiley Company.
- Sato, S., Fujiki, T. & Matsumoto, K. (2013). Construction of a stable plasmid vector for industrial production of poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyhexanoate) by a recombinant Cupriavidus necator H16 strain. *J Biosci Bioeng* **116**, 677–681. Elsevier Ltd.
- Schäferjohann, J., Bednarski, R. & Bowien, B. (1996). Regulation of CO2 assimilation in Ralstonia eutropha: premature transcription termination within the cbb operon. *J Bacteriol* 178, 6714–9.
- Schneider, G., Lindqvist, Y. & Brändén, C. I. (1992). RUBISCO: structure and mechanism. *Annu Rev Biophys Biomol Struct* 21, 119–43.
- Schubert, P., Steinbüchel, A. & Schlegel, H. G. (1988). Cloning of the Alcaligenes eutrophus genes for synthesis of poly-beta-hydroxybutyric acid (PHB) and synthesis of PHB in Escherichia coli. *J Bacteriol* 170, 5837–47.
- Schwab, H., Saurugger, P. N. & Lafferty, R. M. (1983). Occurrence of deletion plasmids at high rates after conjugative transfer of the plasmids RP4 and RK2 from Escherichia coli to Alcaligenes eutrophus H16. *Arch Microbiol* **136**, 140–146.
- Schwartz, E., Henne, A., Cramm, R., Eitinger, T., Friedrich, B. & Gottschalk, G. (2003). Complete nucleotide sequence of pHG1: a Ralstonia eutropha H16 megaplasmid encoding key enzymes of H(2)-based ithoautotrophy and anaerobiosis. *J Mol Biol* **332**, 369–83.
- Schwartz, E., Voigt, B., Zühlke, D., Pohlmann, A., Lenz, O., Albrecht, D., Schwarze, A., Kohlmann, Y., Krause, C. & other authors. (2009). A proteomic view of the facultatively chemolithoautotrophic lifestyle of Ralstonia eutropha H16. *Proteomics* 9, 5132–42.
- She, Q., Peng, X., Zillig, W. & Garrett, R. A. (2001). Genome evolution: Gene capture in archaeal chromosomes. *Nature* 409, 478.
- Shomura, Y., Yoon, K.-S., Nishihara, H. & Higuchi, Y. (2011). Structural basis for a [4Fe-3S] cluster in the oxygen-tolerant membrane-bound [NiFe]-hydrogenase. *Nature* **479**, 253–6.
- Simon, R., Priefer, U. & Pühler, A. (1983). A Broad Host Range Mobilization System for In Vivo Genetic Engineering: Transposon Mutagenesis in Gram Negative Bacteria. *Bio/Technology* 1, 784–791. Nature Publishing Company.
- Smets, B. F. & Barkay, T. (2005). Horizontal gene transfer: perspectives at a crossroads of scientific disciplines. Nat Rev Micro 3, 675–678. Nature Publishing Group.
- Smillie, C., Garcillán-Barcia, M. P., Francia, M. V., Rocha, E. P. C. & de la Cruz, F. (2010). Mobility of plasmids. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* 74, 434–52.

- Del Solar, G., Giraldo, R., Ruiz-Echevarría, M. J., Espinosa, M. & Díaz-Orejas, R. (1998). Replication and control of circular bacterial plasmids. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* 62, 434–64.
- Srinivasan, S., Barnard, G. C. & Gerngross, T. U. (2002). A novel high-cell-density protein expression system based on Ralstonia eutropha. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 68, 5925–32.
- Srinivasan, S., Barnard, G. C. & Gerngross, T. U. (2003). Production of recombinant proteins using multiple-copy gene integration in high-cell-density fermentations of Ralstonia eutropha. *Biotechnol Bioeng* 84, 114–20.
- Steinbüchel, A. & Füchtenbusch, B. (1998). Bacterial and other biological systems for polyester production. *Trends Biotechnol* 16, 419–427.
- Steinbüchel, A., Oppermann-Sanio, F. B., Ewering, C. & Pötter, M. (2013). *Mikrobiologisches Praktikum: Versuche und Theorie.* Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Tabita, F. R., Hanson, T. E., Li, H., Satagopan, S., Singh, J. & Chan, S. (2007). Function, structure, and evolution of the RubisCO-like proteins and their RubisCO homologs. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* **71**, 576–99.
- Tabita, F. R., Satagopan, S., Hanson, T. E., Kreel, N. E. & Scott, S. S. (2008). Distinct form I, II, III, and IV Rubisco proteins from the three kingdoms of life provide clues about Rubisco evolution and structure/function relationships. *J Exp Bot* **59**, 1515–24.
- Thaler, E. (2015). Secretion of human and bacterial model proteins via the sec- or tat-pathway in Ralstonia eutropha H16. *Master Thesis*.
- Thomas, C. M. & Smith, C. A. (1987). Incompatibility group P plasmids: genetics, evolution, and use in genetic manipulation. *Annu Rev Microbiol* 41, 77–101. Annual Reviews 4139 El Camino Way, P.O. Box 10139, Palo Alto, CA 94303-0139, USA.
- Thomas, C. M. (1989). Relationships and evolution of IncP plasmids. In *Promiscuous plasmids Gram*negative Bact. Edited by C. M. Thomas. Academic Press Inc. Ltd, London.
- **Thomas, C., Helinski, D. (1989).** Vegetative replication and stable inheritance of IncP plasmids. In *Promiscuous plasmids Gram-negative Bact*, pp. 1–25. Edited by T. C.M. Academic Press Inc. Ltd, London.
- Thorsted, P. B., Macartney, D. P., Akhtar, P., Haines, A. S., Ali, N., Davidson, P., Stafford, T., Pocklington, M. J., Pansegrau, W. & other authors. (1998). Complete sequence of the IncPbeta plasmid R751: implications for evolution and organisation of the IncP backbone. *J Mol Biol* 282, 969–90.
- Top, E., De Smet, I., Verstraete, W., Dijkmans, R. & Mergeay, M. (1994). Exogenous isolation of mobilizing plasmids from polluted soils and sludges. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 60, 831–9.
- Toukdarian, A. (2004). *Plasmid Biology* (G. J. Phillips & B. E. Funnell, Eds.). American Society of Microbiology.
- Tringe, S. G., von Mering, C., Kobayashi, A., Salamov, A. a, Chen, K., Chang, H. W., Podar, M., Short, J. M., Mathur, E. J. & other authors. (2005). Comparative metagenomics of microbial communities. *Science* 308, 554–7.

- Voss, I. & Steinbüchel, A. (2006). Application of a KDPG-aldolase gene-dependent addiction system for enhanced production of cyanophycin in Ralstonia eutropha strain H16. *Metab Eng* 8, 66–78.
- Wang, Y., Chen, R., Cai, J., Liu, Z., Zheng, Y., Wang, H., Li, Q. & He, N. (2013). Biosynthesis and Thermal Properties of PHBV Produced from Levulinic Acid by Ralstonia eutropha. *PLoS One* 8, e60318 (V. Shah, Ed.). Public Library of Science.
- Waters, V. L. (2001). Conjugation between bacterial and mammalian cells. Nat Genet 29, 375-6.
- Waters, V. L. (1999). Conjugative transfer in the dissemination of beta-lactam and aminoglycoside resistance. *Front Biosci* 4, 433–456.
- Willetts, N. (1981). Sites and systems for conjugal DNA transfer in bacteria. In *Mol Biol Pathog Ecol Bact plasmids*, pp. 207–215. Edited by S. B. Levy, R. C. Clowes & E. L. Koenig. Springer US.
- Willetts, N. & Wilkins, B. (1984). Processing of plasmid DNA during bacterial conjugation. *Microbiol Rev* 48, 24–41.
- Yagi, T., Yano, T., Di Bernardo, S. & Matsuno-Yagi, A. (1998). Procaryotic complex I (NDH-1), an overview. *Biochim Biophys Acta Bioenerg* 1364, 125–133.
- Yamaguchi, Y., Park, J.-H. & Inouye, M. (2011). Toxin-antitoxin systems in bacteria and archaea. Annu Rev Genet 45, 61–79.
- Yoon, S. H., Kim, S. K. & Kim, J. F. (2010). Secretory production of recombinant proteins in Escherichia coli. *Recent Pat Biotechnol* 4, 23–9.
- Zhang, G., Brokx, S. & Weiner, J. H. (2006). Extracellular accumulation of recombinant proteins fused to the carrier protein YebF in Escherichia coli. *Nat Biotechnol* 24, 100–4.
- Zuleta, M. C. (2001). Identification of Ralstonia solanacearum exoproteins secreted by the type two secretion system using proteomic techniques. *Phd Thesis*.